Internal displacement in a changing climate



NORWEGIAN NRC

New displacements by conflict and disasters in 2020



(23.8%)

The country and territory names and figures are shown only when the total new displacements value exceeds 20,000. Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures.

274%)

(30.3% of the global total)

The boundaries and the names shown and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

(5.9%)

(11.8%)

tan	Pakistan	Nepal
404,000	829,000 390	48,000
		China
		5,074,000
- and		India
the second of		3,856,000 3,900
Contraction of the		Japan
		186,000
	/ /	Bangladesh
		4,443,000 230
		Myanmar
		50,000 70,000
100		Viet Nam
		1,267,000
		Cambodia
		66,000
		Philippines
		4,449,000 111,000
-A.		Malaysia 24,000
		Indonesia
1 8		705,000 4,600
A .ms	ALL CONTRACT	
	and the second second	•
	1. 1.	Fiji
		37,000
	In the A	
	Har I	
	1	
A.	1	
-	and the	Vanuatu
	×	80,000
		Australia
		51,000
		More than 3 million
		1,000,001 to 3 million
		200,001 to 1,000,000
	$\backslash\!\langle (\frown)$	// 20,001 to 200,000
		20,000 or less
and North Afric	a	Europe and Central Asia 85,000 234,000
1 371,000		(0.8%)

With Thanks

Zaimati IDP site on the outskirts of the provincial city of Qala-e-naw in Badghis, Afghanistan. NRC/Enayatullah Azad, April 2021. IDMC's 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement has been produced with the generous contribution of the following funding partners: the U.S. Agency for International Development, the German Federal Foreign Office, the European Union, the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, the Asian Development Bank, the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, the Robert Bosch Foundation, and Liechtenstein's Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

Cover Photo: Heavy monsoon rains in Bangladesh in July 2019 triggered widespread flooding, with the major river systems of Jamuna and Teesta recording their highest flood levels in a hundred years. The disasters displaced more than 300,000 people. OCHA captured the response six months on. © OCHA ROAP, February 2020

















Schweizerische Eidgenossenschaft Confédération suisse Confederazione Svizzera Confederaziun svizra





Table of contents

1	Foreword			75	Part 2: Internal displacement in	
3	Key Messages			77	Disasters and displacemen Spotlight - Disasters, displa	
5	Part 1: Internal displacement in 2020				87	Disaster displacement and
	7 Global figures at a glance9 New displacements		vdisplacements		91	Slow-onset events and inte Spotlight - Critical threshol Peru and Tanzania
	13 17				95	When conflict and disaster
	19		ional Overviews		99	Addressing disaster displa and lessons learned Spotlight - Lessons from re
		23	Sub-Saharan Africa Spotlight - Burkina Faso Spotlight - Mozambique		111	Accounting for disaster di
		33	Middle East and North Africa	119	Conclusion 7 Tables	
		55	Spotlight - Syria	147		
			Spotlight - Yemen	153	Bac	kground Papers
		43	East Asia and Pacific Spotlight - Storms in East Asia and Pacific	157	Ack	nowledgements
		51	South Asia Spotlight - Afghanistan			
		59	The Americas Spotlight - Atlantic hurricane season			
		67	Europe and Central Asia			

71 Special Feature: Impacts of Covid-19 on internal displacement

a changing climate

nt: evidence vs myth acement and disability

d the role of climate change

ernal displacement Ids for disaster displacement in India,

er collide

acement: progress

egional cooperation

isplacement

Foreword

COBAN

People cross a lagoon formed by the combined impact of the Eta and lota storms, in Campur village located in central Guatemala. It was estimated that 70 percent of the town was submerged by the hurricanes. © UNICEF/UN0376671/Volpe Every year, millions of people are forced to flee their homes because of conflict and violence. Disasters and the effects of climate change regularly trigger new and secondary displacement, undermining people's security and well-being. The scale of displacement worldwide is increasing, and most of it is happening within countries' borders. While responses must be led by governments and communities, the global implications of displacement require a global response and international cooperation. We have a shared responsibility to tackle this growing challenge, as it is already affecting the sustainable development of communities and entire countries.

Most internally displaced people are living in low- and middle-income countries that are suffering from the effects of global inequality, the steep rise in extreme weather events, and unsustainable development practices. While effective humanitarian response remains critical, it is not sufficient: we need to tackle the underlying drivers of displacement while challenging our traditional disaster management approaches. Addressing internal displacement in a changing climate is a developmental endeavour that requires increased political will, more strategic financing, and better collaboration between stakeholders working on disaster risk reduction, peacebuilding, sustainable development and climate action.

It is clearly an issue that needs to be addressed in any national strategy for disaster risk reduction but especially in countries where disaster displacement is a recurring feature of disaster events. This is essential for reducing the numbers of disaster-affected people, a key target of the global blueprint to reduce disaster losses, the Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction.

This year's Global Report on Internal Displacement is an important contribution in this regard. It provides the required evidence on the scale and impacts of displacement across different regions and population groups, raising attention on an issue that is often neglected. It debunks a series of myths around the relationship between climate change, disasters, and displacement, and suggests innovative ideas on how we should frame the discussion in order to develop better policies that make a real and positive difference. Major climate-related disasters have almost doubled in the last twenty years as greenhouse gas emissions continue to climb. Combined with weak risk governance and environmental degradation, persistent inequality and marginalisation are creating new risks and aggravating the impacts of local crises to global scales. The COVID pandemic has been a wake-up call and this Report is another reminder: today, sound evidence and global partnership are more important than ever. Millions of people on the move in a changing climate need us to act in solidarity.

Asako Okai

Assistant Administrator and Director for the Crisis Bureau United Nations Development Programme

Mami Mizutori

Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Disaster Risk Reduction and Head of UNDRR



Key Messages

The number of people worldwide living in internal displacement has reached a record 55 million as of 31 December 2020. More than 85 per cent have fled conflict and violence. Around seven million have been uprooted by disasters but given the incomplete data this is likely to be a significant underestimate. **5** Weather-related events were responsible for 98 per cent of all disaster displacement recorded in 2020. Intense cyclones, monsoon rains and floods hit highly exposed and densely populated areas in South Asia and East Asia and the Pacific, including China, the Philippines and Bangladesh. The Atlantic hurricane season was the most active on record, and extended rainy seasons across the Middle East and sub-Saharan Africa uprooted millions more.

2 Around 40.5 million new displacements were recorded in 2020, the highest figure in ten years. Disasters triggered over three times more displacements than conflict and violence. These figures were recorded despite the Covid-19 pandemic, when movement restrictions obstructed data collection and fear of infection discouraged people from seeking emergency shelter.

Beasures to curb the spread of Covid-19 significantly impeded humanitarian efforts globally. The pandemic also heightened internally displaced people's (IDPs) needs and vulnerabilities, while delaying the search for durable solutions.

The UN secretary general called for a global ceasefire to unite against the virus, but conflict continued unabated, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa and the Middle East and North Africa. Persistent conflict continued to force people to flee in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Syria and Afghanistan, while escalating violence and the expansion of extremist groups in Ethiopia, Mozambique and Burkina Faso fuelled some of the world's fastest growing displacement crises. 6 The convergence of conflict and disasters led to many people being displaced for a second or even third time, increasing and prolonging their vulnerability. Many of those who fled flooding in Yemen had already been uprooted at least once by conflict. Drought in Somalia drove people to flee from rural to urban areas where they are now at greater risk of eviction and attacks by armed groups.

T Internal displacement constitutes a significant economic burden for individuals, communities and economies. The global cost of one year of displacement was nearly \$20.5 billion in 2020, a figure that covers support for IDPs' housing, education, health and security needs, and accounts for their loss of income. Persistent misconceptions surround disaster displacement, with serious implications for people, policy and responses. They include that disasters are natural, when human factors have a major role in how they play out; that disaster displacement is short-term, when in reality it often becomes protracted; that climate change will drive mass migration across borders when actually much displacement is small-scale and localised; and that small events are of little concern, when in fact they undermine people's lives and threaten local development gains.

9 Rising temperatures are increasing the frequency and intensity of weather-related hazards, but climate change is not the only factor that drives displacement risk. A range of social and economic drivers must be addressed in the face of ever more powerful storms and devastating floods.

10 There have been significant advances in the development of national and regional policies on disaster displacement and climate-related migration, and global attention on the issue is growing. A number of countries now recognise the issue. Implementation, and assessing progress in doing so, are the next priorities.

When the impacts of climate change, slow-onset environmental change or unsustainable land use make an area uninhabitable, returning after a disaster is not an option. Two alternatives for those displaced are local integration or planned relocation. These solutions require strong local governance and decentralised interventions that include the perspectives of those at risk and support community-led livelihood initiatives.

12 There is an increasing need to connect humanitarian, peacebuilding and sustainable development efforts to prevent and respond to displacement in a changing climate. Disaster risk reduction and climate change adaptation and mitigation are key, but more flexible and predictable financing is required.

13 Filling the data gaps is essential if we are to understand how displacement impedes progress on the sustainable development agenda. To paint a clear picture, however, we cannot act at the global level alone. Disasters and climate impacts are essentially local phenomena, so local authorities and national governments have a key role to play.

The evening sky with volcanic lightning during the eruption of Taal Volcano, as seen from the nearby province of Quezon. © Getty Images/Mariano Sayno, January 2020.

Part 1: Internal displacement 102020

Displaced people walking in the main alley of Tsuya camp in the parish of Drodro, north-eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo. The parish hosts 20,000 displaced people from surrounding villages. NRC/Tom Peyre-Costa, November 2020.

Global figures at a glance

New displacements in 2020



The Americas

(11.8%)

(0.8%)

238,000 | 4,528,000

Europe and Central Asia

85,000 | 234,000



Figure 1: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters per region



*Updated figures. For further details see monitoring methodology, available online.

Total number of IDPs as of end of 2020







Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures

Global Report on Internal Displacement 2021

New displacements

All summers

A STATISTICS IN

- Section of the local division of the local

.....

Conflict and disasters triggered 40.5 million new internal displacements across 149 countries and territories in 2020.

Conflict continued unabated in countries such as the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), Syria and Ethiopia, which are also home to some of the largest numbers of people living in protracted internal displacement. Violence increased sharply in Mozambique, Burkina Faso and the Central African Republic (CAR), forcing significant numbers

0

China

Philippines

Bangladesh India

Afghanistan Nigeria Niger Yemen Brazil Kenya

Guatemala

Dem. Rep. Congo Ethiopia Syria United States Somalia Viet Nam Honduras Pakistan South Sudan Indonesia Cuba Mozambique Burkina Faso Sudan

Conflict and violence 9.8m total new displacements Disasters 5m 30.7m total new displacements 4.5m **4**m

Figure 6: Twenty-five countries with most new displacements in 2020

Two brothers play inside a tent erected as a temporary shelter in Kaya, Burkina Faso, after being displaced by insecurity in their home area. © UNICEF/UNI280378/ Tremeau, December 2019.

of people from their homes. In countries such as Yemen and Somalia, disasters forced many already displaced by conflict to flee again.

Most disaster displacements were the result of tropical storms and floods in East Asia and the Pacific and South Asia. China, the Philippines and Bangladesh each recorded more than four million new displacements, many of them pre-emptive evacuations.







Disasters triggered more than three-quarters of the new displacements recorded worldwide in 2020, accounting for 30.7 million. More than 98 per cent were the result of weather-related hazards such as storms and floods. The majority of conflict displacements were triggered by armed conflict, but communal violence accounted for a significant proportion of the global total of 9.8 million.

displacement was highly concentrated in the Bay of Bengal and the Caribbean basin, where tropical cyclones forced millions to flee.



Figure 8: Conflict displacements in 2020 by location

The boundaries, names and the designations used on these maps do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.



Figure 9: Disaster displacements in 2020 by location Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures.



Global Report on Internal Displacement 2021

People living in displacement

TT

TT

Conflict and violence

Forty-eight million people were living in internal displacement as a result of conflict and violence in 59 countries and territories as of 31 December 2020, an increase of 2.1 million compared with 2019 and the highest figure on record. Most IDPs were in Syria, DRC and Colombia, which between them accounted for more than a third of the global total. People may have been displaced by relatively recent events, but the figures also include those who have been living in internal displacement for decades in countries such as Côte d'Ivoire, Nigeria and Palestine.



48 Million people living in displacement as a result of conflict and violence in 59 countries and territories as of 31 December 2020

Figure 10: Total number of IDPs by conflict and violence as of 31 December 2020

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC

Sunset view of Hirat provincial capital in western Afghanistan. NRC/Enayatullah Azad, October 2020.

Many still face significant obstacles in their efforts to bring their displacement to a sustainable end, and the Covid-19 pandemic has added another layer of complexity to their situations.

Disasters

At least seven million people were internally displaced by disasters across 104 countries and territories as of 31 December 2020. This is only the second time we have compiled such a global figure, and it should be considered a significant underestimate. Afghanistan, India and Pakistan had the highest figures.

Around 250,000 people in Japan, Mexico and Indonesia were still living in displacement years or even decades after devastating disasters. The scarcity of data on how long people remain displaced, however, makes it difficult to fully understand the scale and nature of protracted displacement triggered by disasters and climate change impacts. The misconception that most, if not all, IDPs return to their homes soon after disasters may lead to the incorrect assumption that they no longer have needs associated with their displacement. The reality is often more complex, and these initial estimates constitute a first step toward filling a major knowledge gap.



7 Million people living in displacement as a result of disasters in 104 countries and territories as of 31 December 2020

Figure 11: Total number of IDPs by disasters as of 31 December 2020

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.



Global Report on Internal Displacement 2021

The economic and social impacts of displacement

Internal displacement tends to severely disrupt the lives of those affected. Sometimes it presents them with new opportunities, but most often it undermines their welfare and wellbeing. As IDPs are uprooted from their homes and separated from their assets, livelihoods and networks, their ability to earn a living may be compromised. Displacement also creates specific needs that have to be paid for by IDPs themselves, host communities, government agencies and the humanitarian sector.

We estimate that the economic impact of internal displacement was nearly \$20.5 billion in 2020.1 The figure includes the cost of providing every IDP with support for their housing, education, health and security, and accounts for their loss of income for one year of displacement. It does not account for displacement's longer-term consequences for the economy or its impacts on host communities and communities of origin.

The average economic impact per IDP for one year of displacement globally is about \$370, based on data from 18 countries. The figure ranges from \$109 in Afghanistan to \$830 in Syria. The variation arises from differences in the level of needs across affected populations and the estimated cost of meeting them. In countries where the national income is higher, the economic impact resulting from loss of livelihoods is also greater. The highest

economic impacts stem from loss of income and the cost of providing IDPs with housing and healthcare. In the case of large-scale, protracted displacement crises that take place in countries with smaller economies, these impacts can amount to a significant proportion of GDP, in Somalia's case around 20 per cent.

These figures are based on information on crises precipitated by protracted conflicts, and for which a UN humanitarian response plan has been published. Most internal displacement, however, does not take place in this type of situation. The economic impacts of smaller-scale, shorter-term displacements triggered by disasters tend to go unrecorded. We have not yet been able to calculate these impacts, but aggregated at the global level they would run to billions of dollars.

Differentiated impacts determine differentiated solutions

Our understanding of internal displacement becomes more complete every year. We must, however, continue to expand our monitoring so that the scale and scope of this global phenomenon are accurately represented, and sufficient resources are dedicated to addressing affected people's needs.



Figure 12: Financial burden of internal displacement by impact dimension for 18 countries analysed

Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures

One major information gap remains in painting a more precise portrait of IDPs. Their sex, age, disability status and other characteristics are often unknown. An increasing number of data collectors gather and publish local-level information disaggregated by sex and age, but age groups are not standardised, which makes it difficult to compile national-level figures.

In the absence of consistent categories, national-level demographic data can be applied to the number of IDPs in each country to establish estimates by age group. Doing so suggests that 23.3 million people under 18 were living internal displacement worldwide as of the end of 2020. The figure includes 7.2 million children under five and 12.8 million of primary and early secondary school age. There were also 10.5 million IDPs aged between 15 and 24, and 2.6 million over 65.



Figure 13: Total number of IDPs worldwide as of end 2020, by age group

This type of information is vital to ensure targeted and inclusive responses. Each demographic group faces specific risks and has specific needs that interventions should take into account. Infants may need vaccination and nutritional supplements, for example, school-age children educational support and young people vocational training. Women and girls displaced by conflict face particulars risks, and those displaced by disasters tend to be disproportionally affected.² They also have adaptive capacities that are often overlooked and cannot be fully harnessed without disaggregated data.



Regiona Over

Refugees from the Tigray region of Ethiopia board buses to Um Rakuba refugee camp in Hamdayet, Sudan. In addition to cross-border flows, violence in Tigray in late 2020 led to more than 500,000 new displacements in Ethiopia. © Getty Images/Byron Smith, December 2020.

Conflict and violence



Figure 14: Conflict and violence: new displacements by region in 2020

Most of the new displacements triggered by conflict and violence in 2020 were recorded in Sub-Saharan Africa and the Middle East and North Africa. The majority took place in DRC, Syria and Ethiopia, as in previous years. An unprecedented number were recorded in Mozambique, and there were significant increases in Azerbaijan and Haiti. Movement restrictions imposed to curb the spread of Covid-19 hampered data collection and humanitarian responses in many areas affected by conflict.



Figure 15: Ten countries with the most new displacements by conflict and violence in 2020

The number of new displacements fell in countries including Iraq, Libya and Sudan thanks to ceasefire agreements and peacebuilding initiatives. Many such situations are still fragile, however, and more efforts are needed to reduce the risk of conflict and displacement reoccurring. Humanitarian aid remains essential for IDPs, but it will take longer-term peacebuilding and development interventions to resolve the underlying challenges that prolong the displacement of millions of people.

Global Report on Internal Displacement 2021



Disasters



Figure 16: Disasters: new displacements by region in 2020

Most of the new displacements triggered by disasters in 2020 were recorded in East Asia and Pacific and South Asia, as in previous years. Tropical cyclones, monsoon rains and floods hit highly exposed areas that are home to millions of people. Many displacements were in the form of pre-emptive evacuations, but the extent of housing destruction in some disasters suggests that significant numbers of people face the prospect of prolonged displacement. The Covid-19 pandemic posed additional challenges to disaster responses, because of the difficulty of maintaining social distancing and hygiene measures in crowded places such as evacuation centres. Many people stayed in their exposed homes despite early warnings because of fear of infection. Disaster displacement figures were the highest in a decade, despite lockdowns and other access constraints impeding data collection.



Figure 17: Ten countries with the most new displacements by disasters in 2020





Figure 18: Five countries with most new displacements in Sub-Saharan Africa in 2020



Figure 19: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in Sub-Saharan Africa (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020



Figure 20: Total number of IDPs in Sub-Saharan Africa at year end (2011-2020)

total number of IDPs





Figure 21: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in Sub-Saharan Africa as of end 2020



Figure 22: Total number of IDPs in Sub-Saharan Africa as of end 2020, by age group





Internal displacement crises spread to previously relatively unaffected areas of sub-Saharan Africa in 2020, while longstanding upheaval in others was aggravated by the emergence of new armed groups and escalating violence. By the end of the year, nearly 21.8 million people across the region were living in internal displacement as a result of conflict and violence, the highest figure on record. The number of new displacements was also the second highest at 6.8 million.

Violence and displacement continued in the Sahel, particularly in Burkina Faso, and they reached unprecedented levels in Mozambique's northern province of Cabo Delgado (see spotlights, page 29 and page 31). The security situation also deteriorated in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) and Ethiopia, particularly in the latter's northern region of Tigray.

Sub-Saharan Africa also experienced unusually long and intense rainy seasons in 2020. The rains caused flooding in areas already affected by violence, prompting new and secondary displacements in countries including Somalia, Sudan, South Sudan and Niger. Disasters, mainly floods, triggered 4.3 million new displacements across the region, the second highest figure on record. As of the end of the year, 2.3 million people were living in internal displacement as a result of disasters, though this figure is conservative.

Political and electoral violence

Political and electoral violence are major triggers of displacement in the region, and they aggravate and prolong pre-existing conflicts and violence. Last year was no exception, as presidential, parliamentary and local elections took place in many countries, in some cases sparking protests and violence that undermined stability and peacebuilding.

Tensions in Ethiopia escalated sharply in September when the northern region of Tigray held elections in defiance of the federal government, which had postponed them over concerns about the Covid-19 pandemic. The federal government launched a military offensive in early November in response to an attack on its forces.³ The ensuing violence triggered as many as 539,000 new displacements in addition to reports of human rights violations and abuses, including sexual violence, as well as food insecurity.⁴ Violence also forced people from their homes in the Afar, Amhara, Beninshangul Gumuz and Southern Nations, Nationalities and People's (SNNP) regions, pushing the number of new displacements to nearly 1.7 million in the country as a whole, a 61 per cent increase on the figure for 2019.

Tensions between the federal government and states over elections also flared in Somalia. These descended into conflict in Jubaland in February that triggered 56,000 new displacements, a significant proportion of the 293,000 recorded for the country as a whole.⁵ Similar tensions between Mogadishu and federal states escalated during the year over the repeated postponement of federal presidential and parliamentary elections. The latest deadline on 8 February 2021, when the president's term expired, was missed.⁶

The security situation in the CAR deteriorated significantly in December 2020, after the Constitutional Court barred former president François Bozizé from running for office again.⁷ A new alliance of armed groups, the Coalition of Patriots for Change (CPC), emerged in response and launched attacks across the country, triggering 185,000 new displacements. More than 30,000 people fled across the border to DRC.⁸ The violence, which has continued into 2021, constitutes a serious threat to CAR's peace process, given that several of the groups that make up CPC are signatories to the February 2019 peace deal.⁹

Conflict in the Far North region of neighbouring Cameroon continued unabated in 2020, but worsening violence in the English-speaking regions of Northwest and Southwest triggered the majority of new displacements. Tensions increased further in February as a result of parliamentary and municipal elections. The government deployed additional troops to the two regions after reports of kidnappings and violence against polling stations and officials.¹⁰ By the end of the year, the country was hosting more than a million IDPs.

Electoral violence in sub-Saharan Africa tends to occur in countries that are deeply divided along ethnic, linguistic and communal lines, because elections serve to bring existing tensions and grievances into sharp focus.¹¹ Such violence displaced around 500,000 people in Kenya in the aftermath of the 2007 elections, of whom as many as 190,000 were still thought to be living in displacement as of the end of 2020.¹² Many were still struggling to access decent housing, healthcare, education or livelihoods.¹³

Elections in Côte d'Ivoire in November 2010 sparked violence that displaced more than a million people, of whom 308,000 were still thought to be living in displacement ten years later.¹⁴ The run-up to the October 2020 presidential election was also marked by tensions. Violent protests across the country triggered 15,000 displacements in August and September.¹⁵

The examples of Kenya and Côte d'Ivoire show that electoral violence can have significant long-term implications on those forced to flee. More elections are planned for 2021 in the region, including in Ethiopia and Somalia. Ensuring credible and inclusive electoral processes and addressing grievances will be necessary to prevent further violence and displacement. Ensuring that IDPs are able to cast their votes should also be a priority.

Violence continues to fuel protracted crises

Countries mired in protracted conflict including DRC, South Sudan, Sudan and many across the Lake Chad region, host some of the largest numbers of IDPs globally. Persistent ethnic and communal violence continued to trigger displacement in 2020, challenging efforts to establish stability and security.

Peace negotiations in Sudan between the transitional government and the Sudanese Revolutionary Front, a coalition of armed groups, culminated in the signing of a historic agreement in October 2020. Its main components include a ceasefire, addressing land ownership issues, reparations for those affected by the conflict and plans for IDPs' return.¹⁶ Despite these developments, communal violence has been on the rise since 2019 and triggered most of the 79,000 new displacements recorded in 2020. Nearly 2.3 million people were living in protracted displacement as of the end of the year.

Neighbouring South Sudan faces a similar reality. A unity government was formed in February 2020, marking one of the milestones of the peace deal signed in September 2018.¹⁷ More than 570 violent incidents were still reported

in the first half of the year, however, an increase of 300 per cent on the same period in 2019.¹⁸ IDPs in the states of Jonglei, Central Equatoria, Unity, Warrap and Western Bahr El Ghazal were particularly affected.¹⁹ In some cases whole villages were destroyed and widespread human rights violations were reported.²⁰ The communal violence also prevented farmers from tending their crops, and pastoralists were unable to undertake their traditional migration to graze their livestock. This deepened food insecurity, which had already reached emergency levels.²¹

Crime, cattle rustling, land disputes, armed violence and tensions between pastoralists and farmers escalated in the central, north-central and north-west regions of Nigeria in 2020, following the trend of the past three years.²² Longstanding violence between Fulani pastoralists and Hausa farmers in the north-western states of Katsina, Sokoto and Zamfara has become more frequent, and rural banditry and criminal violence is on the rise.²³

In DRC, tensions between the Hema and Lendu communities in Ituri province became increasingly violent in 2020 as CODECO, the armed faction of the Lendu community, carried out indiscriminate attacks on civilians.²⁴ The government had launched military operations in the area since December 2019, which has prompted CODECO to launch further attacks in retaliation.²⁵

Of the 2.2 million new displacements recorded across the country during the year, 640,000 were in Ituri. The provinces of North Kivu, South Kivu, Maniema and Tanganyika also remain conflict hotspots, and ethnic and communal tensions continue to be among the main triggers of conflict and displacement in eastern DRC.²⁶

Across these complex crises, addressing structural vulnerabilities such as lack of access to services and livelihoods is key if communal tensions are to be eased and the cycle of conflict and displacement broken. Creating the conditions for political dialogue and conflict resolution, including disarmament, demobilisation and reintegration activities, would reduce new displacement and allow IDPs to achieve durable solutions. As the examples of Sudan and South Sudan show, these initiatives, although beset with challenges, are an important step toward resolving some of the world's most protracted displacement situations.



Cattle in Twic East, South Sudan. Cattle raids are a source of conflict in South Sudan. At the time the photo was taken, cattle had just been stolen from farmers in the area. NRC/ Tiril Skarstein, November 2018.

Attacks by extremist groups

Extremist groups continued to expand their influence and territorial reach across sub-Saharan Africa in 2020, launching attacks against military and civilian targets and triggering significant displacement. The attacks often involved the destruction of villages and farmland, increasing food insecurity and hampering people's efforts to restore their livelihoods.²⁷

The groups abduct women and girls and subject them to forced marriage and gender-based violence, and they also recruit among boys and young men. Those who refuse to join run the risk of being executed during raids. Displaced children and youth are particularly vulnerable to these abuses.²⁸

Education has been severely disrupted.²⁹ The extremists have attacked and destroyed schools and targeted teachers, forcing many others to close for lack of staff. Others are used as collective shelters for IDPs. More than 65 per cent of children living in displacement sites in Mali are unable to attend school.³⁰ Armed groups in Nigeria have regularly targeted and abducted large numbers of students and teachers.³¹

The Liptako Gourma region between Burkina Faso, Mali and Niger has suffered prolonged periods of drought in recent years, and land and water scarcity have aggravated grievances between farmers and pastoralists.³² These communal disputes have taken place in a security vacuum, and extremist groups have exploited the situation to establish a foothold and expand their influence in all three countries.³³ Their activities have triggered significant new and repeated displacement.³⁴ Nearly 14 per cent of the total new displacements in sub-Saharan Africa in 2020 were recorded in these three countries.

Violence committed by Boko Haram and other armed groups in Nigeria and counteroffensives by the country's military triggered 86,000 new displacements in the north-eastern states of Adamawa and Borno in 2020, accounting for just over half of the total for the country. As the insurgency entered its 11th year, the government undertook efforts to relocate IDPs in Borno, but the process has been challenged by insecurity and the threats of future attacks.³⁵ The same issues and a lack of economic opportunities have also jeopardised the reintegration of returning migrants and exposed them to the risk of displacement.³⁶ Al-Shabaab intensified its attacks in Somalia last year, triggering 136,000 new displacements, nearly double the figure for 2019. The escalation was in part an effort to thwart planned elections and in part to expand its territorial control. Tensions between the central government and the regions over the elections and the withdrawal of Ethiopian and US troops from the country helped the group to increase its activities.³⁷ Its violence and its imposition of movement restrictions impeded humanitarians' access to many displaced communities.³⁸

Record rainy seasons

Disasters often overlap with conflict in sub-Saharan Africa to trigger new and repeated displacement that in many cases becomes protracted. The rainy seasons in countries including South Sudan, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Mali, Nigeria and DRC were unusually intense and prolonged in 2020, flooding areas already affected by violence or other disasters, triggering secondary displacements and heightening IDPs' needs.³⁹ They triggered a record 4.3 million new displacements across the region as a whole, and left around 2.3 million people living in internal displacement as of the end of the year. People were mostly displaced by floods, but cyclones and drought also triggered displacement.

Warmer surface temperatures in the Indian Ocean combined with favourable atmospheric conditions led to a wetter than usual rainy season in eastern Africa.⁴⁰ Sudan and South Sudan experienced their worst floods in decades, and the river Nile in Sudan reached record levels in September.⁴¹ The floods destroyed homes, damaged roads and impeded people's access to health services and humanitarian aid.⁴² South Sudan was still recovering from floods in 2019. Waters had still not fully receded when the 2020 rains began, and the reconstruction of homes, villages and infrastructure had not been completed.⁴³

The floods of 2019 and 2020 also helped to fuel eastern Africa's worst locust infestation in 25 years.⁴⁴ More than 27 million people across six countries were already facing crisis levels of food insecurity or worse when the infestation took hold. By the third quarter of 2020, 9.6 million people in Sudan or 21 per cent of the population were food insecure, a record figure for the country.⁴⁵

Thousands of farmers in Somalia were also forced to move in search of assistance to survive when locusts destroyed their crops.⁴⁶ On top of locusts, floods had a widespread impact and triggered 979,000 new displacements in 2020. Urban as well as rural areas were affected, and many people already displaced were forced to move again. Around 81,000 IDPs fled sites around Bay and Mogadishu in April, and tens of thousands left Belet Weyne city in Hiraan when the Shabelle river broke its banks. Covid-19 also influenced displacement patterns as IDPs avoided sites hosting people from different areas for fear of overcrowding and infection.⁴⁷ The escalating impacts of floods, locusts and the pandemic meant humanitarian funding for these overlapping crises was limited across eastern Africa.⁴⁸

The government in Niger issued a decree in 2017 that prohibits the building of homes in flood-prone areas, but construction in such areas continues and neighbourhoods are repeatedly inundated during the rainy season.⁴⁹ Flood-ing triggered more than 276,000 new displacements in 2020, many of them involving people who had already fled previous events in the same areas of the Tahoua, Tillaberi, Diffa and Maradi regions. The capital, Niamey, was also heavily affected when the Niger river broke its banks.⁵⁰ Floods also affected urban centres in Chad. The main events triggered nearly 32,000 new displacements in the capital, N'Djamena, in early August. The vast majority of displaced households said their houses had been damaged or destroyed, raising the prospect of long-term displacement.⁵¹

A lack of comprehensive data continues to limit understanding of protracted displacement after disasters in sub-Saharan Africa, and efforts to establish a more solid knowledge base need to be stepped up. Better data on how disasters and conflicts overlap and trigger displacement is also required as the basis for policy development and interventions to address this growing challenge and support IDPs in achieving durable solutions.



Spotlight - Burkina Faso bears brunt of escalating Sahel violence

The number of IDPs in Burkina Faso increased more than ten-fold between 2018 and 2020 to just over a million, making its displacement crisis one of the fastest-growing in the world. The country, which had previously been largely spared from the instability affecting the wider Sahel region, has more recently become the target of a growing number of attacks by non-state armed groups. The violence triggered 515,000 new displacements in 2020, a higher figure than in neighbouring Mali and Niger combined as the regional dimensions of the Sahel crisis expanded.

Burkina Faso's displacement crisis has its roots in a complex set of factors including poverty, inequality and the increasing presence of extremist groups that have emerged partly as a result of the growing marginalisation of certain population groups. Environmental degradation and climate variability are also drivers of vulnerability and displacement risk.⁵² Inter-communal clashes over land, water and other scarce resources have become more common in a country previously known for the relatively peaceful co-existence of different ethnic groups.⁵³

Longstanding discontent among the Fulani people, many of whom are nomadic cattle herders, began to grow in 2016, particularly in Soum province, fuelled by a lack of political representation, social support, basic services and infrastructure. This sense of marginalisation was exploited by extremist groups affiliated with al-Qaeda and homegrown movements such as Ansarul Islam, which have recruited mainly among young people to expand their presence.⁵⁴

Many of the groups have also fought in Mali since its multidimensional crisis unfolded in 2012.⁵⁵ In Burkina Faso, they offer marginalised populations the promise of protection and reinforce the perception that the state is responsible for their plight.⁵⁶ Civilians have been caught up in the spiralling violence and insecurity, which has triggered large-scale population movements. Armed groups have targeted IDPs, as was the case in October 2020 when 25 were killed in an attack hear the town of Pissila in Centre-Nord region.⁵⁷ They have also attacked schools, disrupting children's educaion, and triggered onward displacement among Malian refugees living in the north of the country, where several housand fled their camp in Goudoubo in the Sahel region n March 2020.⁵⁸

Above-average seasonal rains from April 2020 also caused widespread flooding across the country that destroyed more than 3,300 houses and triggered more than 20,000 displacements.⁵⁹ Many of the municipalities affected were hosting IDPs who had previously fled insecurity. More than 1,700 shelters were damaged or destroyed, displacing people for a second or even a third time.⁶⁰ This shows how disaster and conflict risk can converge to aggravate the situation of people who are already highly vulnerable.⁶¹

Most of the country's population live in rural areas and rely on agropastoralism for their livelihoods.⁶² The 2020 floods reduced agricultural production and eroded people's resilience. Around 3.3 million people faced a food crisis or emergency during the year, double the figure for 2019.⁶³ The northern provinces of Soum and Oudalan are among the most food insecure and the worst-affected by violence and instability. The majority of Burkina Faso's IDPs are women and children as conflict and displacement tear families and communities apart.⁶⁴

The UN and its regional and national partners have stepped up their responses in Niger, Mali and Burkina Faso to the acute needs of people affected by the surge in violence in recent years, but the protection component of

the humanitarian appeals for the three countries was only 26 per cent funded in 2020.⁶⁵ The lack of access for aid providers also means that many IDPs' conditions are dire ⁶⁶

The international community has continued to raise concerns about the deepening insecurity in the wider Sahel region, and has warned of its potential to spread to neighbouring west African countries. Porous borders between Niger, Mali and Burkina Faso have facilitated the expansion of armed groups throughout the region since mid-2018.

The escalation of violence in the latter raises significant concerns about it spreading south into Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, Benin and Togo, where an increase in inter-communal tensions and violence has already been reported.⁶⁷

As the violence continues, more urgent steps are needed to address the wider Sahel region's governance crisis. These include the provision of social services for rural communities and addressing local grievances and disputes.⁶⁸ Such efforts are supported by the UN's integrated strategy for the Sahel, but an even more holistic approach that includes political dialogue and the stabilisation of the security situation is still needed.⁶⁹

Total number of IDPs i Burkina Faso as result

Hauts Bassins Cascades Ouest

Food insecure areas between September and December 2020



Plateau-Central

Total number of IDPs (Source: SP CONASUR) More than 250,000 50,001 - 250,000 50,000 or less

A young boy walks to school in Djibo in the Sahel region, Burkina Faso. Armed attacks have caused major disruptions to education in northern Burkina Faso and forced many schools to close. © OCHA/Otto Bakano, May 2018.

Spotlight - Mozambique: conflict and disasters converge to fuel Cabo Delgado crisis

Mozambique's northern province of Cabo Delgado, one of the poorest and most marginalised in the country, has experienced conflict since 2017 driven by the rise and expansion of Ahlu Sunna Wal-Jama (ASWJ), a homegrown non-state armed group.⁷⁰

The drivers of the violence are multiple and evolving, but it is thought that the discovery of offshore natural gas in the province in 2011 partly explains the group's emergence as foreign oil companies contributed to widening inequalities by not generating enough employment opportunities for the local population.⁷¹ ASWJ, which mainly recruits young people, does not have clear links to major jihadist groups operating in other countries in Africa, but it has been conducting an increasing number of highly brutal attacks.⁷²

The crisis in Cabo Delgado triggered 584,000 new displacements in 2020, a more than seven-fold increase on the figure for 2019. It left more than 669,000 people living in internal displacement by the end of the year.⁷³ The violence, which had previously been concentrated in smaller villages, began to expand into larger towns, triggering larger displacement flows.⁷⁴ These occurred within Cabo Delgado and to the neighbouring provinces of Niassa, Nampula, Sofala and Zambézia.75

The mass arrival of IDPs in Pemba, Cabo Delgado's capital, increased the city's population by more than 30 per cent.⁷⁶ Humanitarian aid providers struggled to reach many in the northern districts of the province, the result of lack of access, movement restrictions and general insecurity.77 There were nearly 67,000 IDPs living in hard-to-reach areas at the end of the year.⁷⁸ With armed groups operating in northern areas having destroyed entire villages, the likelihood of displacement becoming protracted is high.⁷⁹

The increase in conflict and displacement in 2020 took place in what was already a fragile situation. Mozambique has been through periods of extended drought in recent years, and in 2019 cyclone Kenneth cut across Cabo Delgado, triggering around 24,000 displacements and causing significant damage and losses, particularly in the agricultural sector.80

On top of Kenneth's direct impacts, violence in the northern provinces spread and intensified in the storm's aftermath. Armed groups continued to attack the region's infrastructure which disrupted access for security forces and humanitarian aid providers.⁸¹ This led to an increase in food insecurity levels. Around 580,000 of the 2.7 million people estimated to be acutely food insecure in Mozambique were in Cabo Delgado.⁸² Overall, in areas affected by conflict and displacement, most IDPs in temporary accommodation centres and resettlement sites are unable to farm as they would normally because they do not have access to land or inputs.83

Displacement by disasters and by the recent attacks in northern Mozambique have heightened protection risks significantly, particularly for women and girls, people with disabilities, older people and those living with HIV/ AIDS. Children, who make up around half of the displaced population, are particularly vulnerable. Some have been forcibly recruited by armed groups and others have been deprived of education. Many women and girls have been subjected to forced marriage, abduction and genderbased violence.84

To respond to the increasing needs of the communities affected the UN has developed a rapid response plan intended to support the country's National Institute of Disaster Management in providing aid to around 354,000 people. The government of Cabo Delgado has also created a provincial commission to support relocation and resettlement plans.85

Although efforts have been stepped up to respond to this fast-growing crisis, the situation remains of significant concern as violence and displacement continue unabated. Attacks on Palma district in March 2021 and the armed forces' response constituted one of the most serious episodes of violence in the country in recent years.⁸⁶

the Cabo Delgado insurgency as of 31 December 2020

ople displaced from the Cabo Delgado insurg ince December 201



A woman holds her younger child while standing in a burned out area in the recently attacked village of Aldeia da Paz outside Macomia, Mozambique AFP/Marco Longari via Getty Images, August 2019.

Middle East and North Africa

New displacements in 2020



Figure 23: Five countries with most new displacements in the Middle East and North Africa in 2020



Figure 24: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in the Middle East and North Africa (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020



Figure 25: Total number of IDPs in the Middle East and North Africa at year end (2011-2020)

12.1m





Figure 26: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in Middle East and North Africa as of end 2020



Figure 27: Total number of IDPs in the Middle East and North Africa as of end 2020, by age group

Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures.



The year 2020 marked the tenth anniversary of the start of the Arab spring. In countries such as Libya, Syria and Yemen, where the uprisings escalated into armed conflict, internal displacement continues to have devastating impacts.⁸⁷ Around 11.8 million people were living as IDPs across the region as a result of conflict and violence as of the end of 2020, and many obstacles remain to their finding safety, rebuilding their lives and achieving durable solutions.

There were also 2.1 million new displacements associated with conflict and violence during the year. A government offensive in Syria's northern governorate of Idlib triggered the biggest single displacement event since the start of the war (see spotlight, page 39). Several offensives also triggered displacement in Yemen. The West Bank recorded its highest number of new displacements since 2016, the result of an increase in the demolition of homes.⁸⁸

Amid the conflict and violence, some progress was made toward conflict resolution and peacebuilding, and warring factions signed several ceasefire agreements. These developments led to a decrease in violence, particularly in Iraq, Libya and Syria in the second half of the year. The number of new displacements across the region represented a modest decline from the 2.6 million recorded in 2019.

Disasters triggered 341,000 new displacements, including in countries such as Yemen where flooding added to the impacts of ongoing conflict and violence (see spotlight, page 41). Wildfires, storms and earthquakes also forced people from their homes across the Middle East and North Africa (MENA), resulting in one of the highest numbers of new disaster displacements in a decade for the region.

Redrawing of battle lines and territorial disputes

The government offensive on Idlib in Syria pushed the frontlines of the conflict further north, while hostilities in Yemen intensified in hotspots such as the governorates of Hodeidah and Taizz, and new frontlines emerged.

Escalating violence in Marib governorate, the last government stronghold in the north and a refuge for more than 770,000 IDPs, triggered new displacements and worsened security and living conditions for those already displaced. More than 23 displacement sites had to be evacuated when the violence flared in January, forcing people to move again to new sites unable to provide for their basic needs.⁸⁹

Airstrikes, shelling and an escalation in fighting also triggered significant waves of displacement in Al Jawf governorate.⁹⁰ As frontlines shifted and civilians were caught in the crossfire, many IDPs were forced to move several times to escape the violence.⁹¹

The Libya National Army (LNA) launched a series of offensives between April 2019 and June 2020 in a campaign to take control of cities in western Libya including Tripoli and Tarhuna. Clashes with the Government of National Accord (GNA) triggered significant displacement until GNA reasserted control of these and other cities. The violence in 2020 triggered around 39,000 new displacements before a suspension of hostilities allowed many IDPs to return to their homes.⁹²

Israel declared that it would halt demolitions during the Covid-19 pandemic, but the destruction and confiscation of homes triggered 1,000 new displacements in Palestine.⁹³ In the largest displacement event in more than a decade, 73 people, including 41 children, were displaced in Humsa al Bqai'a in November when homes and other property, including donor-funded humanitarian shelters, were destroyed.⁹⁴ The demolition and confiscation of homes within Israel also led to 3,000 new displacements among Bedouin and other Arab Israelis.⁹⁵

Compound crises and protracted displacement

Floods in Iran, Tunisia and Egypt, wildfires in Israel, Lebanon and Syria, and earthquakes in Algeria and Iran, caused a total of 341,000 new displacements in 2020, some of the highest figures recorded in the region during the last decade. Many IDPs were forced to flee for a second, third or even fourth time. The combined effects of disasters, conflict, economic hardship and more recently the Covid-19 pandemic are making displacement chronic, cyclical and protracted in the region.

Floods displaced more people in Yemen than conflict and violence in 2020, aggravating what was already the world's worst humanitarian crisis (see spotlight, page 41). Wildfires in Syria in October affected as many as





The remains of the Great Mosque of al-Nuri in Mosul, Iraq, Built in 1172–1173, it was destroyed by ISIL on 21 June 2017. NRC/Tom Peyre-Costa, June 2018 140,000 people and triggered 25,000 new displacements in Latakia, Tartous and Homs governorates. They damaged homes and electricity and water networks, as well as crops and farmland which heightened food insecurity. Some of the villages evacuated were home to IDPs who had returned after fleeing conflict.⁹⁶

The fires came on top of a deep economic recession. The country is heavily reliant on imports, and tougher US sanctions imposed in June 2020 led to a steep devaluation of the Syrian pound, which has eroded people's purchasing power.⁹⁷ The prices of food, water and hygiene items have reached new highs.⁹⁸ These compounding effects have also led to a shift in people's reasons for fleeing. A growing number cite economic decline and lack of livelihood opportunities as the main factor.⁹⁹

These examples illustrate how conflict and disasters can combine to the detriment of IDPs' wellbeing, prolonging their displacement and in many cases forcing them to flee again. This nexus has attracted the increasing attention of researchers and policymakers in recent years, reflecting a significant shift in the way we define and understand the drivers of crisis risk.

Such a shift has begun to take root in MENA, but progress in terms of policy development on disaster risk reduction, peacebuilding and durable solutions has been slow. Nor do all policies that touch on the nexus consider displacement as a factor of crisis risk. More support for these issues is an important prerequisite for the region's stability and IDPs' achievement of durable solutions.¹⁰⁰

Toward peacebuilding and durable solutions

Some countries in the region made progress toward peace in 2020. Political efforts and ceasefires eased tensions on the ground from Libya to Syria, reducing the number of new displacements compared with previous years and allowing some IDPs to return to their home areas.

Diplomatic efforts in Libya led to a negotiated settlement to end the country's conflict. After fighting in Tripoli and Tarhuna in the first half of the year, the warring parties agreed to a suspension of hostilities, which allowed around 148,000 IDPs to return.¹⁰¹ This helped to build the momentum for dialogue, peace talks resumed, and on 23 October a ceasefire agreement was signed.¹⁰² The parties agreed to withdraw all military units, demand the departure of foreign fighters and form a limited joint military force to deter violations of the ceasefire. They outlined procedures to allow the safe passage of civilians and agreed to develop further mechanisms to implement the agreement.¹⁰³ This led to a considerable reduction in new displacements, from 215,000 in 2019 to 39,000 in 2020. An interim prime minister was appointed in February 2021 in an important step towards the unification of the country, and national elections are planned for December.¹⁰⁴

Following the Idlib offensive in Syria, Russia and Turkey negotiated a ceasefire between non-state armed groups and the Syrian government.¹⁰⁵ It has largely held since, leading to a significant decrease in violence. Fighting also subsided in other parts of the country, and the number of new displacements dropped to levels unseen since the start of the war.

A reduction in hostilities in Iraq also led to a drop in new displacements, and the number of IDPs at the end of the year fell by 21 per cent compared with 2019. Around 235,000 people returned to their home areas during the year, particularly in the northern governorate of Ninewa but also in Anbar and Salah al-Din.¹⁰⁶ They were encouraged by improved security, the clearance of unexploded ordnance and the reconstruction of infrastructure. This reflects concerted efforts by the government and humanitarian and development organisations to support voluntary, safe, dignified and sustainable returns.¹⁰⁷

That said, many IDPs have returned to severely damaged or destroyed houses with only limited access to services, prompted in part by an acceleration in the closure of displacement camps. Many more are still unable to go home for fear of violence and discrimination.¹⁰⁸ IDPs have been offered material support to encourage them to return, but applying for it is a lengthy and complicated process.¹⁰⁹

The government has developed a matrix to monitor return areas in collaboration with the UN, which should serve as a tool to identify places that are favourable for returns.¹¹⁰ Humanitarian organisations in Syria have implemented similar initiatives, helping them to understand returnees' most pressing needs and the situation in return areas in terms of security, service provision and reconstruction.¹¹¹ These initiatives are important because they also make it possible to monitor how sustainable returns are. They may prove to be examples of good practice that could be replicated elsewhere.

Given how long many IDPs in MENA have been displaced, return may not be their preferred option, which means the options of local integration and resettlement should not be neglected. However, as few examples exist in the region, it is important they be included in durable solutions planning alongside return strategies.



Spotlight - The offensive on Idlib: Syria's largest displacement event in a decade

Armed conflict, disasters and an economic downturn continued to displace hundreds of thousands of people in Syria in 2020. A devastating offensive by Syrian government forces in the northern governorate of Idlib triggered 960,000 new displacements. It accounted for around half of the 1.8 million recorded nationwide and was the biggest displacement event since the start of the war in 2011.¹¹² More than half of those forced to flee in Idlib governorate had been displaced at least once before.¹¹³

Idlib has suffered a series of sieges and offensives since the outbreak of the conflict. It has also been the subject of several de-escalation and ceasefire agreements, and the establishment of buffer zones by Turkey and Russia. Despite such initiatives, violence in the governorate escalated several times between 2018 and 2020 as government forces sought to regain control of territory from non-state armed groups, the most prominent of which is Hei'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS), a former al-Qaeda affiliate.¹¹⁴

The mass arrival of IDPs over the years from Aleppo, Dara'a and Rural Damascus governorates as well as other areas has translated into a major demographic change. Idlib's population has doubled to more than 2.7 million, making it one of the most densely populated parts of the country.¹¹⁵ IDPs make up for almost two thirds of the population, and 56 per cent have been displaced for five years or more.¹¹⁶

0

Households headed by women or elderly people represented more than three quarters of those newly displaced between December 2019 and March 2020. More than half of the IDPs were children, many of them unaccompanied. As the battle unfolded, people fled toward north-western areas of Idlib on the Turkish border that were already hosting hundreds of thousands of IDPs. The population of some districts, such as Dana, increased by nearly 100 per cent during the offensive.¹¹⁷ IDPs described chaotic and life-threatening scenes in which their only option was to flee, but damaged roads made their escape difficult.¹¹⁸ There were also reports of airstrikes targeting vehicles on highways leading to the Turkish border.¹¹⁹ Shelling impeded IDPs' movements as they were forced to wait in traffic jams for the bombardments to end, making them more exposed to attacks.¹²⁰

Once in their destination, IDPs took shelter in overcrowded settings. As many as 80,000 were forced to sleep outside in freezing temperatures because camps were full.¹²¹ Children and babies died from the cold.¹²² Hospitals in the area have been damaged or destroyed, further limiting the delivery of medical assistance at a time when it was needed most.¹²³ Access to food and sanitation was also severely restricted.¹²⁴

Russia and Turkey agreed to a ceasefire on 5 March 2020, under which they committed to cease military action along the contact line in the Idlib de-escalation zone, and to establish a security corridor and joint coordination centres and patrols.¹²⁵ As a result of the reduction in violence, more than 200,000 people displaced by the latest offensive returned between March and July 2020. People's decision to return was also influenced by fears of the spread of Covid-19 in displacement sites.

Return areas, however, have suffered widespread destruction and many are all but uninhabitable. Returnees struggle to access humanitarian assistance while they endure economic hardship and a volatile security situation. Families in most of the communities where IDPs have returned are unable to afford essential food items. Damage to infrastructure and the high price of trucking means that half are also short of water.¹²⁶

1.8m

conflict and violence in Syria in 2020

960,000 New displacements as a result of the Generoment led offensive on Idlib

Government-led offensive on Idlib between Dec 2019 and Mar 2020

New displacements in 2019
New displacements in 2020

in Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov De

The Idlib ceasefire marked the beginning of a reduction in hostilities in Syria that continued throughout the year. Tensions remained and sporadic violations of the agreement continued for several months, but overall there was a steady decrease in attacks and civilian casualties.¹²⁷ HTS, which is included in the Security Council's sanctions list of entities affiliated with al-Qaeda and Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL), has for its part moved away from its most radical and violent approach, becoming more pragmatic in its efforts to protect its hold on Idlib and govern the areas it controls, including through the backing of the Salvation Government's rule in the governorate. Turkish forces also serve as a buffer between the Syrian government forces and non-state armed groups.¹²⁸



Change in non-state armed groups controlled areas around Idlib Star Areas controlled by non-state armed groups as of 10 March 2020 Change in the control of the territory between December 2019 and March 2020 (Source: REACH)

The humanitarian situation continues to deteriorate, however, and Syria's collapsing economy and persistent insecurity continue to uproot thousands of people from their homes. Around 9.3 million people were food insecure as of November 2020, an increase of more than 1.4 million compared with 2019 and the highest figure recorded since the war began.¹²⁹

The reduction of violence in Syria in recent months is significant, but the situation remains fragile. Syria's long-suffering population is desperate for the war to end, and a political solution will have to be found if the country's 6.6 million IDPs are to achieve durable solutions to their displacement.

Syrian children living in makeshift tents light sky lanterns in the Betinte village of Idlib, Syria, as the civil war enters its 11th year. © Anadolu Agency/Muhammed Said via Getty Images, March 2021.

Spotlight - Yemen: floods and conflict combine to fuel displacement

Clashes between Yemen's internationally recognised government and Ansar Allah, also known as the Houthi movement, triggered 143,000 new displacements in 2020 as the country's conflict entered its sixth year. Many were the result of indiscriminate attacks and the shelling of densely populated areas.

The country's humanitarian crisis, which remains the world's most acute, was aggravated further by devastating floods and storms during two intense rainy seasons between February and September. Disasters triggered 223,000 new displacements during the year, the highest figure on record for Yemen. The floods caused widespread destruction, killed hundreds of people and forced thousands of IDPs to flee again, highlighting how the impacts of disasters and conflict overlap in the country.¹³⁰

Heavy rain and floods in Hajjah governorate triggered 8,000 new displacements in February, and another 30,000 across nine governorates in just two days between 24 and 25 March. The rains continued unabated throughout April, triggering another 52,000 displacements.¹³¹ A tropical storm also struck the south coast on 21 April, hindering people's recovery from the floods, and the remnants of cyclone Nisarga affected the same governorates in early June. In coastal areas of Hadramaut, torrential rains were preceded by a sandstorm that damaged displacement sites in several districts and the city of Al Mukalla.¹³²

The vast majority of Yemen's IDPs live in makeshift settlements, which puts them at high risk of secondary displacement when disasters strike.¹³³ Many lost their shelters, property and food stocks due to the rains and floods.¹³⁴ IDPs forced to flee again accounted for many of the new displacements recorded in the Abs district of Hajjah in late April.¹³⁵ The floodwaters also overwhelmed sewage systems in displacement sites. Waste flowed into the streets, contaminating water sources and heightening the risk of waterborne diseases in a country already dealing with a significant cholera outbreak.¹³⁶ Main roads between the governorates most in need of assistance were cut off, disrupting the movement of humanitarian and medical teams and vital medical supplies including Covid-19 testing kits.¹³⁷ There were also reports that the floods had moved landmines and other explosive devices into areas not previously contaminated.¹³⁸

Another period of flooding began on 20 July. This time the west of the country was hardest hit, particularly Marib, Hajjah and Hodeidah governorates, which are also among the worst affected by the conflict.¹³⁹ The floods left about 75,000 people in need of emergency shelter, and the rains continued unabated until early August, triggering further displacement.¹⁴⁰

Because of their high population density and the prevalence of informal settlements, urban areas were particularly hard hit by the floods.¹⁴¹ Many IDPs in Sana'a city were renting accommodation in flood-prone areas rather than safer neighbourhoods, which are up to four times more expensive. The floods destroyed most of these settlements or rendered them uninhabitable, leaving families homeless again and in many cases living in the open.¹⁴²

There were also significant impacts in rural areas, particularly in early August, when a dam in Amran governorate collapsed and another in Marib overflowed. The subsequent flooding destroyed displacement camps set up informally in empty areas near both structures. Livestock drowned and severe crop damage was also reported.¹⁴³



Governorates with new displacements by conflict in 2020

143,000 New displacements by conflict and violence in 2020 (Source: IOM

The floods reduced yields from spring crops across the country and also encouraged locusts to breed and swarm, deepening an already severe food insecurity.¹⁴⁴ More than 16 million people, or over 50 per cent of Yemen's pre-war population, were expected to need food assistance in 2021.¹⁴⁵

The overlapping impacts of conflict, disasters and the Covid-19 pandemic also weakened Yemen's already precarious economic situation, further worsening living conditions for millions of people.¹⁴⁶ The UN called on the international community in November to step up its support, but greater commitments are needed to end the conflict and avert famine, displacement and a further deterioration of the humanitarian crisis.¹⁴⁷

There were around 223,000 people living in internal displacement as a result of disasters as of the end of 2020. This is on top of more than 3.6 million displaced by conflict and violence. As disasters continue to compound the country's crisis, it is urgent to implement a country-wide ceasefire and support peacebuilding and disaster risk reduction efforts as well as durable solutions for Yemen's IDPs.



More than 20,000 10,001 and 20,000 ______10,000 or less

223,000

New displacements by disasters in 2020 (Source: Shelter Cluster)

View of an IDP camp on the outskirts of Kharem, Yemen, where many have fled from conflict-affected areas on the border with Saudi Arabia. © UNICEF/UNI220713/Romenzi, July 2019.



Figure 28: Five countries with most new displacements in East Asia and Pacific in 2020



Figure 29: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in East Asia and Pacific (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020



Figure 30: Total number of IDPs in East Asia and Pacific at year end (2011-2020)

1.5m total number of IDPs

753,000



Figure 31: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in East Asia and Pacific as of end 2020



Figure 32: Total number of IDPs in East Asia and Pacific as of end 2020, by age group





Residents of Barangay Baybay, Malinao, in the Albay Province of the Philippines rummage through what was left of their destroyed homes, a week after Typhoon Goni destroyed most of their village. © OCHA/Martin San Diego, November 2020. As in previous years, most of the disaster displacement recorded globally in 2020 took place in the East Asia and Pacific region. Typhoons, floods, earthquakes and volcanic eruptions triggered 12.1 million new displacements, the highest figure since 2016 and above the region's 10-year average of 11.2 million. Powerful storms and flooding fuelled by climatic variations such as La Niña triggered 94 per cent of them (see spotlight, page 49).

The China, the Philippines and Viet Nam were the countries most affected, recording some of the highest figures globally with 5.1, 4.4 and 1.3 million new displacements respectively. Vanuatu was particularly hard-hit relative to its population size. Cyclone Harold triggered around 80,000 displacements, amounting to nearly a quarter of the population. Volcanic activity also forced people to flee their homes in the Philippines, Indonesia and Vanuatu. The eruption of Mount Taal in the Philippines triggered 506,000 displacements in January.

Conflict and violence displaced people in the Philippines, Myanmar and Indonesia, and for the first time in the territory of New Caledonia. Around 186,000 new displacements were recorded across the region, and by the end of the year around 753,000 people were living in internal displacement as a result of conflict and violence.

Increased disaster risk

Population exposure and more frequent and intense hazards are the two main factors that drive displacement risk in the region. Millions of people live on deltas and coastlines and in other low-lying areas prone to riverine and coastal flooding, salinisation and erosion, all of which are expected to become worse with climate change and environmental degradation.¹⁴⁸

East Asia and Pacific also has an average annual urbanisation rate of three per cent, higher than any other region.¹⁴⁹ Rapid and often unplanned urbanisation increases the risk of disaster displacement by concentrating people in areas exposed to hazards.¹⁵⁰

The unprecedented bushfire season in Australia, which ran from July 2019 to February 2020, triggered 65,000 new displacements, almost three-quarters of them in the first two months of the new year. The fires, which burned around 17 million hectares of land and destroyed more than 3,100 homes, were fuelled by prolonged drought, extreme heat and strong winds.¹⁵¹ The south-eastern states of Victoria and New South Wales were worst affected. Most of the displacement was in the form of pre-emptive evacuations, with people alerted to leave their homes by text message or phone call.¹⁵²

Dry conditions at the start of the year then gave way to wet weather intensified by a moderate to strong manifestation of La Niña. This reduced the impact of the wildfires but increased the risk of flooding, landslides and erosion, particularly on burnt land.¹⁵³ Floods triggered further displacements in the same areas affected by the fires, particularly in the second half of the year.

While Australia battled wildfires, parts of east and southeast Asia were soon to be underwater. The low-pressure systems of the summer monsoon were particularly strong and slow-moving, allowing them to pick up more moisture than usual from the Indian and Pacific oceans before delivering it to land.¹⁵⁴ Storms triggered more than 5.8 million new displacements as they hit densely populated areas in China, the Philippines, Japan, Myanmar, Indonesia and Viet Nam.

Ninety-eight per cent of the 5.1 million disaster displacements recorded in China in 2020 were triggered during the flooding season, a figure not seen since 2016. The floods affected more than 63 million people and left more than 200 people dead or missing, causing economic losses of around \$17 billion, the highest in the world for the year.¹⁵⁵

Climate variability and change are contributing to these figures, but unsustainable land use, construction on floodplains and the destruction of ecosystems play a critical role. Large-scale infrastructure projects such as dams also alter entire river basins and increase flood risk upstream and drought downstream. Dam failures and releases also increase downstream displacement risk, as has been the case in the Mekong river, that is undergoing rapid change across six countries, from China to Viet Nam.¹⁵⁶

Many rivers in China rose above warning levels in 2020 and 77 reached record highs.¹⁵⁷ Authorities responded by opening dam floodgates, and at least one dam in Anhui province was blown up to alleviate pressure.¹⁵⁸ In addition, the median age of China's 23,841 large dams is 51 years, which means most have already exceeded or are approaching the lifespans they were designed for.¹⁵⁹ If not retrofitted or adequately managed, they could represent an existential threat for millions of people in years to come. Torrential rain in Viet Nam throughout the year also caused several dams to overflow. To prevent their reservoirs from bursting, authorities released water downstream, which caused widespread flooding in numerous provinces including Nghe An and Quang Ngai.¹⁶⁰

The relationship between disaster impacts, infrastructure development and unsustainable practices is also visible in Indonesia. The metropolitan area of Jakarta, home to more than 30 million people and the second largest megacity in the world, is a case in point.¹⁶¹ More than 397,000 people were evacuated from their homes in three days because of flooding caused by torrential rains that pounded the greater Jakarta region at the start of the year.¹⁶²

In addition to the city being ill prepared to deal with its biggest downpour since 2007, another bout of heavy rainfall caused flooding in and around the capital in February, triggering more than 45,000 displacements.¹⁶³ Jakarta, which sits on a swamp, is sinking fast, mainly the result of sea level rise, construction on land prone to subsidence, and illegal pumping.¹⁶⁴ Indonesia's president, Joko Widodo, announced in 2019 plans to move the capital to a safer location. The move, that has an estimated cost of of \$33 billion, was put on hold due to the Covid-19 pandemic.¹⁶⁵

Early warning, evacuation and relocation

East Asia and Pacific is exposed to a range of natural hazards and vulnerable to the impacts of a changing climate, but countries in the region are also active in managing disaster risk. Evacuations are a form of displacement, but they successfully reduce the number of injuries and lives lost when a disaster strikes.

The eruption of the Taal volcano in the Philippines in early 2020 is an example of how local and national authorities took proactive steps to limit the potential human toll. The National Institute of Volcanology and Seismology issued an alert on 12 January about a possible powerful eruption within hours or days.¹⁶⁶ Authorities advised that all people in the high-risk areas within 14 kilometres of the crater should be evacuated.

Almost 506,000 people evacuated as a result, the largest displacement event triggered by a geophysical hazard in 2020. The government recorded 39 deaths caused by the

eruption, some of which were attributed to people opting to remain or return to high-risk areas.¹⁶⁷ Similar evacuations took place regularly during the busy typhoon season in the latter half of the year, averting more injuries and loss of life, and yet having a hugely disruptive impact on people's lives and livelihoods.

The authorities in Fiji identified 48 communities in urgent need of relocation with government support in 2017.⁶⁸ Seven have already been relocated following disasters, including the communities of Narikoso village in Kadavu, who received the keys to their new homes on higher ground in 2020.⁶⁹ This forms a part of a broader plan to assist and guide relocation efforts at the local level. The government developed planned relocation guidelines in 2018, making Fiji one of the first countries to develop such a national framework.¹⁷⁰ It also established the Climate Relocation and Displaced Peoples Trust Fund for Communities and Infrastructure in 2019.¹⁷¹

Countries have also adapted their disaster risk reduction and management protocols as new challenges emerge. During the 2019-2020 bushfire season in Australia, the government used mandatory orders for pre-emptive evacuations, rather than advising citizens to choose whether to "stay and defend" their homes or "leave early" as it had done in previous years.¹⁷² It also set up a commission to revise its national policy on disaster response. The commission highlighted the importance of updating evacuation plans and routes and improving shelter facilities.¹⁷³

Japan also stands out as an example of good practice, and provides a wealth of knowledge and lessons learned in managing disasters and associated risks, particularly for earthquakes, tsunamis, typhoons and flooding. It is also adept at using pre-emptive evacuations to move people out of harm's way. Before typhoon Haishen struck the country in September 2020, more than 174,000 people were evacuated and sheltered.

The country also reviewed its disaster management systems last year in light of the Covid-19 pandemic.¹⁷⁴ Evacuation centres were adapted to allow for physical distancing and avoid overcrowding.¹⁷⁵ Fears of the virus spreading in shelters may still have discouraged older residents from leaving their homes, however, even when people were advised to evacuate because of the risk of flooding. Despite Japan being one of the world's most disaster-prepared countries, some evacuation centres were also located in areas prone to flooding or were unable to withstand heavy rainfall, which made them unusable.¹⁷⁶ Other countries also altered their disaster management approaches as a result of the pandemic.¹⁷⁷ When cyclone Harold hit Vanuatu, it adapted its response despite having no recorded cases of Covid-19 at the time. Measures to prevent the spread of the virus hampered humanitarian interventions, and overseas aid workers were not allowed to enter the country. This led to innovative ways of strengthening local capacities and systems. Local volunteers were trained online, and other countries and international agencies provided the authorities with remote support.¹⁷⁸

Conflict and violence

Ethnic and religious tensions fuelled conflict and violence that forced people to flee their homes in several countries and territories in 2020. Most displacement took place in the Philippines, Myanmar and Indonesia, as in previous years.

Almost 111,000 new displacements were recorded in the Philippines, the majority in Mindanao, where the military, the New People's Army (NPA) and the Abu Sayyaf group, which is affiliated to ISIL, clashed several times during the year. Most of the fighting took place in North Cotabato. Outside Mindanao, other displacement events were reported in Central, Eastern, and Western Visayas.¹⁷⁹

More than 70,000 new displacements were recorded in Myanmar. Armed conflict between the government and the Arakan Army, an ethnic nationalist armed group, triggered about 58,000 in Rakhine and Chin states. The remaining 12,000 were recorded in Shan and Karen states and the Mandalay region, the result of fighting between the military and ethnic armed groups.

New displacements also took place in Indonesia, but information is limited. More than 4,600 were recorded, most of them triggered by ongoing tensions between security forces and rebel groups in the Papua and West Papua regions. An armed group affiliated to ISIL launched an attack in Sigi Regency in Central Sulawesi that triggered further displacements.¹⁸⁰

Internal displacement associated with violence was recorded for the first time in the territory of New Caledonia. A week of tensions and unrest in the Loyalty Islands city of Maré over the appointment of a new pastor led to clashes between clans that triggered around 140 new displacements. The authorities relocated the IDPs close to the capital, Nouméa, but some complained that they had been uprooted from their land and were afraid to go back because of the risk of further violence.¹⁸¹

Spotlight - A year of relentless storms in East Asia and Pacific

Storms are common across the East Asia and Pacific region and trigger significant displacement every year, but the 2020 typhoon season was particularly active. Powerful storms and typhoons struck the region from January to December and affected highly exposed areas that are home to large numbers of people who were forced to flee either ahead of or as a result of their impacts. They triggered almost half of the 12.1 million new disaster displacements recorded across the region during the year, and many people were forced to move more than once. These displacements took place in three different periods, from January to April, May to August and September to December.

January to April

Storm activity began in the south Pacific in January, when cyclone Tino triggered 3,500 displacements in Fiji and Tuvalu. Most of its impacts were felt in Fiji as it passed east of the archipelago as a Category 3 storm, triggering the pre-emptive evacuation of about 100 people.¹⁸² As Tino moved toward Tuvalu, hundreds more were evacuated before strong winds and large storm surges wreaked havoc.¹⁸³

Cyclone Harold then struck in April, triggering more than 93,000 displacements in Fiji, the Solomon Islands, Tonga and Vanuatu. The latter was hardest hit by the Category 5 storm, which displaced around a quarter of the country's population in two days, becoming the second strongest storm to hit Vanuatu after cyclone Pam in 2015.¹⁸⁴ Some areas, such as Pentecost Island, were devastated.¹⁸⁵ Many homes were damaged or destroyed, more than 19,000 people were left homeless and the destruction of crops increased food insecurity. Damages were put at around 61 per cent of Vanuatu's GDP.¹⁸⁶

Fiji opened 250 evacuation centres ahead of Harold's landfall which provided shelter for more than 6,200 people.¹⁸⁷ The storm caused landslides and flooding on the main islands of Viti Levu and Vanua Levu and significant damage to communications networks on more remote islands. Nearly 4,500 people are thought to have had their displacement prolonged because their homes were destroyed.¹⁸⁸

Covid-19 restrictions hampered assessments in rural and isolated areas of both Fiji and Vanuatu, meaning that estimates of damage and displacement are likely to be conservative.¹⁸⁹

May to August

The typhoon season brought widespread flooding to countries across south-east and east Asia between May and August, triggering around 5.4 million new displacements, most of them in the Philippines and China.

Typhoon Vongfong, also known as Ambo, was the first tropical cyclone of the year to hit the Philippines, reaching maximum sustained winds of 157 to 176 km/h.¹⁹⁰ It made landfall on 10 May and triggered more than 298,000 displacements, mostly in the form of pre-emptive evacuations. Covid-19 restrictions complicated the evacuation effort. The need to maintain physical distancing reduced the capacity of shelters, requiring more resources to open up additional evacuation centres.¹⁹¹

Multiple major storms affected China during the typhoon season with most hitting the country between June and September. Six hit the country in August alone. Typhoon Hagupit prompted around 326,000 pre-emptive evacuations from vulnerable areas along the east coast early in the month. It brought torrential rainfall to Zhejiang and Jiangsu provinces, as well as Shanghai, disrupting communications, transport and trade.¹⁹²

Hagupit was followed by tropical storm Higos and typhoon Maysak. Most of the displacements occurred in China, but the storms also prompted pre-emptive evacuations and destroyed homes in North Korea, South Korea, Thailand and Viet Nam.



September to December

Provident.

Cyclones, storms and subsequent flooding and landslides triggered more than 5.4 million displacements across several countries in east and south-east Asia between September and December. Most took place in the Philippines and Viet Nam, but typhoon Haishen in September also affected China, South Korea and Japan. It was the second major storm to hit the region in less than a week following typhoon Maysak.

Viet Nam bore the brunt of these storms, and was struck again in October by tropical storm Nangka and typhoon Molave. The country accounted for around half of the 1.2 million displacements the two storms triggered. Molave was one of the most powerful storms ever to hit Viet Nam, and caused around \$430 million in damage.¹⁹³

Typhoons Goni and Vamco then triggered more than three million displacements in the Philippines and Viet Nam in October and in November. Goni's torrential rains and violent winds caused storm surges and mudslides around Luzon in the northern Philippines before moving on to Viet Nam, leaving extensive damage and destruction in its wake.¹⁹⁴ Typhoon Vamco triggered another 1.9 million displacements less than two weeks later, most of them in the Philippines. Vamco also destroyed temporary shelters and housing built in response to Goni.¹⁹⁵ Storms continued to trigger displacement into December, mostly in the Philippines, and midway through the month the south Pacific cyclone season started again. Cyclone Yasa struck Fiji on 18 December as a Category 5 cyclone, triggering more than 23,000 displacements across the archipelago.¹⁹⁶

Many of the major storms and typhoons of 2020 coincided with periods of seasonal flooding, monsoons and associated landslides, aggravated by a moderate to strong manifestation of La Niña, which brought wetter conditions than normal to the region.

La Niña is one of the main naturally occurring drivers of the earth's climate system, but it now happens against a background of human-induced climate change, which is also affecting the water cycle and making extreme weather events more frequent and intense.¹⁹⁷

Understanding these seasonal phenomena, the links between them and their impacts, provides evidence on which to base efforts to prevent, prepare for and respond to disaster displacement in the region.

Two people wade through water with their belongings after heavy rain caused flooding in Ho Chi Minh City, Viet Nam. Jethuynh via Getty Images



Figure 33: Five countries with most new displacements in South Asia in 2020



Figure 34: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in South Asia (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020



Figure 35: Total number of IDPs in South Asia at year end (2011-2020)



4.6m **Bangladesh** 427,000 India 473,000 Afghanistan 3.5m

Figure 36: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in South Asia as of end 2020



Figure 37: Total number of IDPs in South Asia as of end 2020, by age group









South Asia accounted for almost a third of the world's new disaster displacements in 2020. Around 9.2 million were recorded, an above-average figure for the second year in a row. Cyclone Amphan triggered nearly five million evacuations across Bangladesh, India, Myanmar and Bhutan in May, making it the largest disaster displacement event of the year globally.

Monsoon rains and floods affected the whole region from June onwards and particularly Bangladesh, where displacement figures were the highest since data became available in 2008. Around 3.2 million people across the region were living in internal displacement as a result of disasters as of the end of the year.

South Asia is home to nearly a quarter of the world's population. Despite rapid economic growth, inequality is rife and many people still live in poverty, which makes them particularly vulnerable to the effects of disasters and climate change.¹⁹⁸ Unsustainable development practices including unregulated urban expansion, deforestation and land degradation also drive disaster displacement risk.¹⁹⁹ Modelling suggests that floods could displace an average of six million people in any given year in the future in South Asia, making it the region with the highest flood displacement risk.²⁰⁰

Displacement associated with conflict and violence remains a concern in several countries. More than 404,000 new displacements were recorded in Afghanistan despite ceasefires and ongoing peace negotiations, and the country was home to more than 3.5 million conflict IDPs as of the end of 2020 (see spotlight, page 57). Conflict displacement was also registered in India and to a lesser extent in Bangladesh and Pakistan.

The monsoon and cyclone seasons

Summer monsoon rains affect countries in South Asia every year, forcing people into new and sometimes repeated displacement. Seasonal changes in wind direction and warmer temperatures in the Indian Ocean also fuel powerful storms and cyclones, which climate change has made more frequent and intense. This combined with rising sea levels is also causing more devastating storm surges that flood ever larger areas.²⁰¹

This was the case in May 2020 when cyclone Amphan approached the coast of India and Bangladesh as a category 5 cyclone, prompting governments to evacuate five million people. The storm triggered around 2.5 million new displacements in Bangladesh, mostly in the form of pre-emptive evacuations. It damaged and destroyed homes and other infrastructure and left hundreds of thousands of people homeless.²⁰²

Amphan also triggered more than 2.4 million evacuations in India, particularly in the eastern states of West Bengal and Odisha. Cyclone Nisarga prompted another 170,000 evacuations in the western states of Maharashtra and Gujarat just two weeks later. Such extreme weather events are no longer exceptional, and severe cyclones are expected to increase in number and intensity on both the east and west coasts of the Indian subcontinent.²⁰³

Extended monsoon seasons are also becoming the norm. The withdrawal of the 2020 south-west monsoon was not completed until late October. Such changes prompted the Indian Meteorological Department to take the unprecedented step of revising its monsoon onset and withdrawal dates. It has moved the date of the start of the withdrawal from 1 to 17 September, effectively prolonging the monsoon by more than two weeks.²⁰⁴ The 2020 southwest monsoon affected 22 Indian states and territories, triggering about 763,000 displacements between early June and late October.

The monsoon in Bangladesh was the longest since 1988 and caused the worst flooding in a decade. Satellite imagery showed that about a quarter of the country was already underwater at the beginning of June.²⁰⁵ Around 5.4 million people were thought to have been affected by the time the floods reached their peak in early August.²⁰⁶ The monsoon triggered around 1.9 million displacements nationwide. Some people sought refuge in government shelters, but others did so on high ground, roadsides and embankments.²⁰⁷

The floods coincided with the Covid-19 pandemic, disrupting the operation of local markets, eroding people's livelihoods and economic resilience and making their impact more severe. Despite these challenges, there were also some positive developments in the humanitarian response, such as the use of anticipatory action forecasting to allocate assistance to affected areas quickly. A helpline was also set up for people seeking assistance.²⁰⁸

The monsoon in Pakistan lasted three months and affected the whole country, particularly the south-eastern province of Sindh between mid-August and mid-September.





Sindh accounted for almost all the 810,000 new disaster displacements recorded nationwide during the year. In September 2020, the provincial government declared a state of emergency in affected districts. Some of the province's most fertile land was flooded, disrupting the livelihoods of mostly poor rural communities.²⁰⁹ Crop losses came on top of the economic impacts of the Covid-19 pandemic.²¹⁰ In recent decades, coastal communities in the province have gradually been forced to move further inland as land loss caused by seawater intrusion and salination undermines their livelihoods. Increased annual rainfall and a series of cyclones have aggravated the situation further.²¹¹

The monsoon in Nepal triggered 48,000 new displacements between June and September, far fewer than the country's decade average. The decrease may be explained by Covid-19 restrictions impeding data collection rather than less intense floods. Schools and other public spaces that normally function as shelters for people displaced by disasters were also used as Covid-19 quarantine sites, making it difficult to evacuate and shelter people affected by the monsoon floods and landslides.²¹²

Protracted conflict and communal violence

Persistent conflict in Afghanistan and localised intercommunal violence in India, Pakistan and Bangladesh all triggered displacement in 2020. Apart from Afghanistan, data sources for this type of displacement are limited in the region so the figures should be considered underestimates. Evidence suggests, however, that the trends of the past two decades continue in all four countries.

The signing of an agreement between the US and the Taliban in February to withdraw all foreign troops and set up a comprehensive and permanent ceasefire in Afghanistan was followed by internal peace talks that began in September in Doha.²¹³ Despite these developments, 404,000 new displacements were recorded in 2020 (see spotlight, page 57).

Tensions between Hindu and Muslim communities in India have been rising since the Citizenship Amendment Act was passed in 2019.²¹⁴ They led to widespread violent protests last year, notably in Delhi in February, when more than 1,800 people were forced to shelter in camps. Tensions between India and Pakistan over the disputed region of Jammu and Kashmir have led to cross-border shelling in recent years. Access constraints and information blackouts have impeded data collection, but evidence suggests that ceasefire violations by both sides have led to an escalation in tensions and displacement.²¹⁵

Data on protracted displacement in the region is also limited, but as of the end of the year, around 473,000 people in India, more than 427,000 in Bangladesh and 104,000 in Pakistan were thought to be living in internal displacement as a result of conflict and violence as of the end of 2020.²¹⁶ Adding figures for Afghanistan, South Asia is home to 4.6 million people living in long-term displacement.



Spotlight - Afghanistan: Violence and displacement continued despite peace talks

After four decades of conflict in which millions of people have been displaced, 2020 may prove to have been a turning point in Afghanistan's history. Initiatives to end the hostilities and reach a political solution took place, raising hopes for an end to one of the world's most protracted crises.

Violence continued unabated, however, triggering more than 404,000 new displacements. There were 3.5 million people internally displaced as a result of conflict and violence at the end of the year, an 18 per cent increase compared with 2019 and the highest figure in more than a decade.

The US signed an agreement with the Taliban in February, and this led to a lull in the fighting and a considerable reduction in displacement in March.²¹⁷ However, the violence reignited in May and June, triggering new displacement. Later in the year, for the first time since 2001, representatives of the Taliban and Afghan government officials kickstarted official intra-Afghan talks in September in Doha.²¹⁸

As the talks started, the security situation continued to deteriorate.²¹⁹ Nearly 20,000 new displacements were recorded in the northern province of Kunduz after clashes 2021, double the figure reported a year earlier.²²⁵

between government forces and the Taliban. Kunduz is a Taliban stronghold strategically connected to Kabul by a highway.²²⁰

Violence continued across the country in the last three months of the year. Southern provinces, more recently spared from the worst of the conflict, were affected.²²¹ An attack by Taliban factions in Lashkargah, the capital of Helmand province, triggered more than 20,000 new displacements in a single day in October.

Hostilities persisted across Helmand in November and December, forcing the closure of health facilities and main roads to Kabul.²²² The violence restricted people's movement and left many trapped in conflict areas, though some chose to stay to look after their land and property. Some who fled returned quickly due to lack of livelihood opportunities and tenure security in their areas of destination.²²³

The Covid-19 pandemic aggravated economic hardship, food scarcity and tenure insecurity in Afghanistan. Nearly half of the country's population was considered acutely food insecure by the end of 2020, a 16 per cent increase compared to the previous year.²²⁴ Around 18.4 million Afghans were in need of humanitarian assistance in early 2021, double the figure reported a year earlier.²²⁵

404,000 New displacements by conflict and violence in 2020

New displacements by – conflict and violence



IDPs and returning refugees and migrants have been particularly vulnerable. Their average household debt has almost doubled in the last two years.²²⁶ Those living in informal settlements also face eviction, their inability to pay their rent being the most common reason.²²⁷

While intra-Afghan negotiations represent a promising step to end the conflict, it is not yet clear how displacement and durable solutions will feature in the negotiations. As the year concluded, no major changes were observed on the ground. The US announced in early 2021 that it would withdraw all its troops from the country on September 11, after 20 years of operations, as efforts step up to advance the intra-Afghan peace talks.²²⁸



View of Jamal Nika IDP camp on the outskirts of Kandahar city, Afghanistan, where around 500 families live after fleeing conflict and fighting around the city. NRC/Enayatullah Azad, February 2021.



Figure 38: Five countries with most new displacements in the Americas in 2020



Figure 39: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in the Americas (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020



Figure 40: Total number of IDPs in the Americas at year end (2011-2020)

total number of IDPs

5.8m Honduras 247,000 Mexico 357,000 Colombia 4.9m

Figure 41: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in the Americas as of end 2020



Figure 42: Total number of IDPs in the Americas as of end 2020, by age group







Disasters triggered the vast majority of new displacements in the Americas in 2020 with 4.5 million recorded, the highest figure in ten years. The United States had the biggest numbers, and unprecedented displacement took place in Guatemala, Honduras and Nicaragua, which were badly affected by the most active Atlantic hurricane season on record (see spotlight, page 65). Floods and wildfires also triggered a significant number of displacements across the region.

Conflict and violence triggered around 238,000 displacements, including in El Salvador, Colombia, Mexico and Haiti. Most were the result of attacks, intimidation and persecution by non-state armed groups, paramilitaries and criminal gangs seeking to exert control over illegal economies and drug-trafficking routes. The figure was lower than in previous years, presumably because of a reduction in violence due to Covid-19 restrictions. However, this could also be attributed to limited data collection during the pandemic.

A year of storms and floods

Weather-related hazards triggered most of the region's disaster displacement in 2020, as in previous years. Climate variations linked to La Niña led to unusually heavy rains that triggered floods and landslides, and many countries reported increases in displacement. Some recorded their highest figures in years. An intense rainy season in Brazil, particularly from January to March, triggered more than three-quarters of the country's 358,000 new disaster displacements.

An unusual subtropical storm named Kurumí formed in the Atlantic Ocean east of São Paulo in January and brought torrential rain to south-eastern Brazil. More than 120 municipalities declared a state of emergency as floods prompted evacuations and destroyed homes.²²⁹ More than 112,000 displacements were recorded in the last week of the month. The state of Minas Gerais was the most affected as its capital, Belo Horizonte, recorded 171mm of rain in 24 hours, the highest figure in more than a century. Entire neighbourhoods were submerged and landslides engulfed homes.²³⁰

Flooding hit again in March, and Pará was the most affected state. More than 51,000 displacements were recorded as several rivers burst their banks. The municipality of Marabá declared a state of emergency after the waters of two major rivers rose 11 metres above their normal level, triggering 18,000 displacements.²³¹ By the end of the year, the country as a whole had recorded its highest number of new displacements since 2010 and around 20,000 people were still displaced.

Disaster displacement figures for Mexico increased fivefold in 2020, mostly as a result of floods and storms. Heavy rains in the southern state of Tabasco in November brought on by the remnants of hurricane Eta forced authorities to release water from some dams and close the gates of others to prevent the Carrizal river from overflowing and flooding Villahermosa, the state capital and home to nearly 700,000 people.²³² Displacement was averted there, but rural and indigenous communities in parts of Jalpa, Nacajuca and Centla municipalities were badly affected.²³³

The rains also increased the water levels in some of the country's most voluminous rivers, including the Usumacinta, Puxcatán and Grijalva. Floods led to the evacuation of more than 3,600 people in Tabasco and 740 in Chiapas. Flooding is not new to these states. The same areas are frequently inundated, and authorities have taken steps to strengthen disaster risk reduction measures.²³⁴ Chiapas also has a law on internal displacement that includes provisions to deal with that triggered by disasters.²³⁵

Natural hazards and the climate variations that are making them more frequent and intense are not the only factors behind the high number of disaster displacements recorded in the region last year. Human practices, including deforestation, unsustainable urbanisation and both the construction and lack of maintenance of grey infrastructure, also increase displacement risk.

In the US, heavy rainfall in the state of Michigan in May caused the Edenville and Sanford dams to fail, triggering 12,000 evacuations and accounting for 70 per cent of the 17,000 displacements due to flooding recorded across the country in 2020. The two dams are among at least 170 dams in Michigan that the US Army Corps of Engineers has classified as having high hazard potential, meaning a failure could lead to loss of life.²³⁶ Federal regulators also removed the Edenville dam operator's license in 2018 over concern the spillway could not carry enough water to avert a failure during a historic flood.²³⁷

Wildfires: a new normal?

Wildfires have triggered around 3.3 million displacements globally since 2008, when data first became available, and almost 90 per cent have taken place in the Americas region. The figures are conservative and a cause for significant concern, given that wildfires are on the increase. They triggered 1.2 million new displacements globally in 2020, more than a million of them in the US, the highest figure on record for the country.

Large fires fuelled by persistent hot and dry conditions and high winds developed in western states including California, Colorado, Oregon, Utah and Washington.²³⁸ The number of fires reported during the year was below the five and ten-year national averages, but the number of acres burned was well above, and more than double the figure for 2019.²³⁹

Five of the 20 largest wildfires on record in California took place in 2020, damaging or destroying 10,500 buildings and killing 31 people.²⁴⁰ Most displacements were pre-emptive evacuations, but those who lost their homes faced the prospect of longer-term upheaval.

The frequency and intensity of wildfires in the Amazon region also seem to be increasing. Brazil recorded 223,000 wildfires in 2020, the highest figure for a decade.²⁴¹ Displacement figures are hard to come by, but there is evidence that indigenous communities in several countries have been affected.²⁴²

The wildfire season in Canada was below the ten-year average, but still triggered 5,800 new displacements. The main event was a fire in Red Lake, Ontario, which accounted for around 3,800.²⁴³ Wildfires also triggered more than 2,000 displacements in Mexico, most of them pre-emptive evacuations in the municipality of Nicolás Flores in Hidalgo state in April, and 690 in Argentina in July and August. Fanned by strong winds after a period of intense drought, fires burned more than 190,000 acres in the central region of Cordoba, the highest figure for 20 years.²⁴⁴

Urbanisation and the expansion of agriculture mean that humans are in ever closer contact with wildland, which increases the risk and impacts of wildfires. Deforestation and the use of slash-and-burn practices also increase the risk of drought and fires, which act as threat multipliers that increase the risk of displacement.²⁴⁵

Violence, displacement and Covid-19 in Latin America

Conflict, violence and the displacement they trigger decreased significantly across the region in 2020. It is still too early to measure the extent to which the Covid-19 pandemic has played a role, but lockdown restrictions are known to have limited the operations of criminal gangs and other armed groups in some countries, including their use of violence.246

Few countries maintain comprehensive registries of IDPs, and there are persistent data gaps in countries where criminal and gang violence trigger displacement.²⁴⁷ No accurate figures could be obtained for Guatemala and Honduras, for example. The two countries recorded a 24.7 and 14.7 per cent reduction of homicides respectively in 2020, but the impact on displacement trends was impossible to ascertain.248

Around 114,000 new displacements were recorded in El Salvador in 2020, but this should be considered an underestimate. The country also passed a law on internal displacement in February, an important first step to address the challenge.249

Violence in Mexico continued unabated despite the pandemic.²⁵⁰ Clashes between the New Generation Jalisco Cartel (CJNG) and the Michoacana Family in the municipality of Zirándaro in Guerrero state triggered around 2,300 new displacements in January and February, leaving whole villages depopulated. This was the country's largest displacement event of the year.²⁵¹

CJNG and other criminal groups also stepped up their violence during the country's initial lockdown in March as they sought to capitalise on the situation to expand their activities and territorial control.²⁵² Guerrero and Chiapas were the most affected states, followed by Oaxaca and Michoacán.

All displacement events reported by media and civil society organisations took place in rural areas. Much urban displacement goes undetected, but results from the 2020 census suggest it is prevalent, particularly in the state of Mexico and the Federal District of Mexico City, which host a large number of IDPs.²⁵³ The ongoing development of a federal law on internal displacement represents an important step toward increased recognition of the phenomenon and action to prevent it and reduce its impacts.²⁵⁴

Violence also continued in Colombia despite Covid-19 restrictions, and 106,000 new displacements were recorded during the year. Most combatants with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) demobilised and reintegrated into society after the 2016 peace deal, but dissident factions have since emerged, and paramilitary groups continue to exercise significant territorial control.255

Clashes between FARC dissidents, the National Liberation Army (ELN) and paramilitaries took place throughout the year in the Pacific coast departments of Chocó, Nariño and Cauca, and in Antioquia and Norte de Santander. The same departments recorded most internal displacement.²⁵⁶ African-Colombian and indigenous people represented the majority of those newly displaced, respectively.

The government imposed Covid-19 restriction measures that led to a lull in fighting and displacement in some areas, but armed clashes continued in others. The country's Victims' Unit registered 23 events of displacement and forced confinement that affected 17,400 people during the lockdown.²⁵⁷ Armed groups also applied their own movement restrictions in areas under their control, which prevented community organisations and the government from implementing elements of the 2016 accord.²⁵⁸

Escalating violence in Haiti in 2020 triggered a three-fold increase in the number of new displacements to 7,900, the highest figure recorded in the country. Criminal gangs triggered around 1,800 in the capital, Port-au-Prince.²⁵⁹ Gang violence also spread north to Saint Luis du Nord, where two hostile armed groups burned 1,500 homes down, triggering 6,100 displacements.²⁶⁰

The Covid-19 pandemic has aggravated the country's high levels of food insecurity and inflation rates. The sharp increase in violence and social and political instability prompted the UN to raise concerns about the situation spiralling out of control.²⁶¹ In this regard, the Security Council also extended the mandate of the UN Integrated Office in Haiti to support efforts towards political stability and good governance.²⁶²



Global Report on Internal Displacement 2021
Spotlight - The most active Atlantic hurricane season on record

Thirty named storms formed during the 2020 Atlantic hurricane season, of which 13 developed into hurricanes. making it the most active on record. It was also one of the longest. Storms formed earlier than the average formation date and two major hurricanes developed as late as November.²⁶³ Around 2.8 million new displacements were recorded across 17 countries and territories.

One of the main factors behind the record-breaking season was the change in Pacific Ocean surface temperatures caused by a moderate to strong manifestation of La Niña.²⁶⁴ This, coupled with warmer surface temperatures in the Atlantic, favoured the formation and deepening of tropical depressions.²⁶⁵ Hurricanes Laura, Eta and Iota were particularly destructive.

Hurricane Laura

Laura impacted the Caribbean basin in late-August and more than a million new displacements across five countries and territories, a figure second only to lota. Laura began in the central Atlantic as a weak tropical storm that brushed Puerto Rico before striking the Dominican Republic, Haiti, Cuba and the US. It prompted 60 evacuations in Puerto Rico and brought down trees and power lines, leaving around 33,000 people without power. The island's power grid was still fragile after previous storms and earthquakes.²⁶⁷

As Laura traversed La Hispaniola, it triggered more than 15,200 pre-emptive evacuations in the Dominican Republic and destroyed the homes of around 960 people in Haiti.²⁶⁸ As it approached Cuba, a state of alarm was declared in nine provinces, prompting 418,000 evacuations, one of the highest figures on record for the country. Santiago de Cuba was the most affected province with 106,000.²⁶⁹

The storm then intensified rapidly as it tracked toward the US, making landfall in south-western Louisiana on 27 August as a category 4 hurricane.²⁷⁰ Winds up to 240km/h

and a storm surge in excess of four metres caused severe damage along the coast and inland as far as the city of Lake Charles. Measured by its maximum sustained windspeed at landfall, Laura was the most powerful hurricane to hit the state since 1856.271

More than 585,000 people were ordered to evacuate in Louisiana and Texas, and at least 22,000 were staying in temporary shelters when the storm was at its peak.²⁷² It was the costliest disaster of 2020 in the US, with damages put at \$19 billion.²⁷³ Damage to housing stock has severely limited alternative accommodation options for households whose homes were made unliveable.²⁷⁴ Many were still staying in temporary shelters, including hotels and dormitories, as of January 2021.275

Hurricanes Eta and Iota

Hurricanes Eta and lota wreaked havoc in a number of reached category 4 strength at its peak.²⁶⁶ It triggered Central American and Caribbean countries in November together triggering 1.7 million displacements. The region had already been badly affected by summer storms and hurricanes that caused widespread flooding and displaced tens of thousands of people.

> Eta formed over the east Caribbean on November 1st and strengthened as it moved west before making landfall in Nicaragua as a category four hurricane. Communities in eastern provinces were cut off as rivers overflowed and trees and power lines were brought down. All 156 homes in the indigenous community of Wawa Bar were destroyed, and more than 71,000 displacements were recorded across the country as a whole.²⁷⁶

The storm then slowed as it cut across Honduras, bringing torrential rain that caused widespread flooding and triggering around 175,000 displacements, more than in the previous 12 years combined. The northern provinces of Cortés and Yoró were the most affected.²⁷⁷ El Salvador declared a red alert and set up shelters to host up to 200,000 people but was spared Eta's worst impacts.²⁷⁸

2.7m New displacements by Hurricanes Laura, Eta, and lota in 14 countries

Iturricane Laura

Hurricane Eta New displacen in 12 countries

Hurricane Iota New displacements in 6 countries Category 4 hurricane formed in August, me displacements were reported in the US an

Suatemala and Honduras

mpacted some areas that were hit by Eta two weeks before. Most displacements were reported in Honduras, Nicaragua and

Heavy rains prompted around 2,300 evacuations. In Guatemala, rains and floods in northern provinces triggered more than 184,000 displacements.²⁷⁹

Two weeks later, tropical storm lota passed north of Colombia's Caribbean coast, causing flooding in the city of Cartagena and other towns. By the time it reached the archipelago of San Andrés and Providencia it had become a category five hurricane, the first ever to strike Colombia, with winds of up to 259 km/h. The storm devastated Providencia, affecting the island's entire population and 98 per cent of its infrastructure. Around 1,200 homes were destroyed and all communications were cut off. It also Hurricane seasons are triggering an increasing number of ruined people's livelihoods, destroying crops, fishing boats and food stocks.²⁸⁰

lota then struck the coast of Nicaragua on 16 November just 25 kilometres south of Eta's landfall where thousands of people were still in shelters. It brought winds of 250 km/h and torrential rain to the North Caribbean Autonomous Region, which was cut off and left without communications or drinking water and devastated the indigenous community of Haulover.²⁸¹ Rivers such as the Wawa, already swollen after Eta, flooded over several kilometres.282

The storm also severely disrupted the small-scale fishing and farming on which most of the region's population depend for their livelihoods. Farmland and crops were destroyed by flooding and sea-water intrusion.²⁸³ Eta and lota between them prompted nearly 160,000 evacuations in Nicaragua.²⁸⁴



Hurricane Eta Hurricane lota

Hurricane Laura

The disaster management authorities in Honduras ordered evacuations in 10 of the country's 18 departments as lota approached.²⁸⁵ Ground was still saturated after Eta, increasing risk of floods and landslides. Water was also discharged from the country's largest dam for the first time in 10 years.²⁸⁶ With 45,000 people still in shelters after Eta, lota prompted 743,000 evacuations as it traversed the country as a tropical storm.²⁸⁷ It also triggered 126,000 displacements in Guatemala.

What does the future hold?

displacements in the region. It is too early to establish clear links between climate change, disasters and displacement, but the relationship between storm characteristics and human-induced climate change is increasingly understood. Storms are expected to become more frequent and intense, meaning more category 4 and 5 hurricanes each season. As sea levels rise, coastal flooding associated with tropical cyclones is also expected to increase.²⁸⁸

Beyond hazard intensity, people's exposure and vulnerability are an important part of the risk equation and addressing them must be a priority. As the 2020 hurricane season illustrates, more needs to be done to mitigate disaster risk, particularly in low and middle-income countries which are more vulnerable to climate change impacts and the risk of disaster displacement.

View of Jucutuma Lake in San Pedro Sula, Honduras, which had dried up during a severe drought in October but came back to life after the passage of hurricane Eta in November 2020. © AFP/Orlando Sierra via Getty Images, November 2020.

Europe and Central Asia

New displacements in 2020



Figure 43: Five countries with most new displacements in Europe and Central Asia in 2020



Figure 44: New displacements by conflict, violence and disasters in Europe and Central Asia (2011-2020)

The boundaries, names and the designations used on this map do not imply official endorsement or acceptance by IDMC.

Total number of IDPs in 2020





3.2m



Figure 46: Countries with the highest number of IDPs in Europe and Central Asia as of end 2020



Figure 47: Total number of IDPs in Europe and Central Asia as of end 2020, by age group

Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures.





Disasters triggered 234,000 new displacements in Europe and Central Asia in 2020, the highest figure on record for the region. Earthquakes in Croatia, Greece and Turkey, flooding in Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, and intense storms in western Europe were some of the year's most significant events.

New displacements by conflict and violence were also recorded in the region, largely as a result of the fighting that broke out between Armenia and Azerbaijan in Nagorno-Karabakh and surrounding areas in September.

Disasters in the warmest year on record

Storms and floods accounted for just over half of the new disaster displacements recorded in the region. Flooding triggered a record 120,000, and 15 major storms around 6,200 across nine countries, double the annual average for the last decade.

The first major event reported in the region was storm Gloria, that led to more than 2,200 displacements in south-western France and eastern Spain in January. The equivalent of four to five months' rain fell in 72 hours in the French departments of Aude, Pyrénées-Orientales and Roussillon.²⁸⁹ Gloria also killed 14 people in Spain, and a storm surge swept three kilometres up the Ebro river delta south of Barcelona.²⁹⁰ These events happened against the backdrop of Europe's second consecutive warmest year on record, with an average temperature 0.4°C higher than 2019.²⁹¹

February 2020 was the warmest and fifth wettest on record in the UK, where torrential rains triggered around 1,100 displacements. Storm Dennis, which was classified as a "weather bomb" for its atmospheric characteristics, was one of the most intense winter storms in the North Atlantic, and accounted for around a quarter of the displacements recorded in the country.²⁹² More than 3,400 properties were flooded, with losses estimated at around \$415 million.²⁹³ Many of the areas Dennis hit were still recovering from storm Ciara that had struck a week before.²⁹⁴

In early May, the most significant displacement event in the region took place in Uzbekistan and Kazakhstan. Heavy rains led to the collapse of the Sardoba dam on the Uzbek side of the Syr Darya river, causing major flooding in both countries.²⁹⁵ The floods triggered more than 70,000 new

displacements from 22 Uzbek villages and around 32,000 in the Kazakh region of Turkistan, a third of which was underwater.²⁹⁶

During the summer months, torrential rains continued to take place throughout Europe and Central Asia. About 4,800 displacements were recorded in the eastern region of Evia in Greece in August, and lanos, a rare Mediterranean cyclone, hit the country in September and led to more than 600 evacuations. The islands of Kefalonia, Zakynthos and Ithaca were particularly affected.²⁹⁷

Warmer temperatures in summer also increase the risk of wildfires, which prompted 23,000 new displacements, mainly in Spain, Greece and France. Disaster displacement was also reported for the first time in the Netherlands, when the village of Herkenbosh, home to 4,000 people, was evacuated because of smoke risk from a wildfire.²⁹⁸

Ukraine was also hit by wildfires at the end of September, prompting around 1,000 evacuations and damaging or destroying 400 homes in Luhansk. Authorities struggled to contain the fires as they spread across the contact line, detonating unexploded ordnance. The explosions helped to spread the fires further.²⁹⁹ Wildfires also broke out in April near the Chernobyl exclusion zone, triggering around 200 displacements when they increased radiation levels.³⁰⁰

Flooding hit south-western France once again in September and October, triggering 4,800 displacements, particularly in the Occitanie region. Storm Alex also made landfall in Brittany in early October, before tracking south to cause floods and landslides in other parts of France, as well as in Italy and Switzerland. The Vésubie and Roya valleys in the French Alps were worst hit.³⁰¹ Alex's impacts triggered 940 evacuations and destroyed around 100 homes, leaving 230 people facing the prospect of longterm displacement.

As the year concluded, storm Bella struck northern France and the UK, particularly western Scotland, Wales and southern England, in December.³⁰² It led to almost 3,100 displacements over the Christmas period, and left around 34,000 households in eastern and central France without power.³⁰³ Heavy rains in Norway around the turn of the year set off a major landslide that caused more than 1,000 evacuations.³⁰⁴

The highest earthquake displacement in years

Earthquakes prompted 82,000 new displacements in Turkey, Croatia and Greece in 2020, the second highest figure recorded for this type of hazard in the region after the Van earthquake in Turkey in 2011.

A 5.4-magnitude quake hit Zagreb in Croatia in March, triggering more than 1,600 new displacements. It occurred during the country's first Covid-19 wave, when government restrictions to contain the virus were in place.³⁰⁵ Local authorities faced significant challenges in responding to both crises, as the pandemic meant fewer resources were available to respond to the disaster.³⁰⁶ Given the Croatian economy's heavy reliance on tourism, it is likely to suffer a significant recession, which may also impede recovery and reconstruction efforts.³⁰⁷

The country was struck again nine months later by its most powerful earthquake ever recorded, a 6.4-magnitude event near Petrinja, about 50 kilometres south-east of Zagreb.³⁰⁸ It left almost 13,000 homes uninhabitable, suggesting that around 40,000 people were likely to need long-term alternative accommodation. Displaced households initially stayed in evacuation centres, collective shelters, with host families or in newly built container settlements next to their damaged homes.³⁰⁹

Turkey is also highly prone to earthquakes.³¹⁰ A 6.8-magnitude event damaged almost 7,000 homes in the central regions of Elazığ and Malatya in January and triggered as many as 25,000 new displacements.³¹¹ Another quake struck the border area with Iran a month later and a third hit the central province of Bingöl in June.³¹² A 7.0 magnitude quake affected both Turkey and Greece in October, triggering around 11,000 new displacements in the Turkish city of Izmir and the Greek city of Samos.³¹³

Conflict and violence

After several months of increasing tensions and ceasefire violations between Azerbaijan and Armenia in the context of the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, fighting erupted in September 2020. It was the largest flare up of conflict since a truce was agreed between the parties in 1994.³¹⁴ The conflict escalated quickly and lasted for 44 days until a cessation of hostilities was agreed in November.³¹⁵ Nagorno-Karabakh and surrounding areas were affected by the fighting. Artillery fire and airstrikes killed and injured civilians, and damaged homes and infrastructure, including hospitals and schools.³¹⁶ Human rights violations and the use of banned cluster munitions were also reported.³¹⁷ People's jobs and livelihoods were hard hit.³¹⁸

Preliminary figures suggest the fighting caused 84,000 new internal displacements in Azerbaijan between September and November.³¹⁹ Also, around 90,000 people were reported to have fled from Nagorno-Karabakh and were hosted in more than 100 collective shelters across the Armenian provinces of Kotayk and Syunik and the capital district of Yerevan.³²⁰ Fighting also prompted about 800 new displacements in the Syunik and Gegharkunik provinces of Armenia during the same period.³²¹

The cessation of hostilities presents an opportunity to improve humanitarian access, including mine clearance, to areas affected by the conflict and to respond to IDPs' and other displaced communities' needs.³²²

Clashes in eastern Ukraine subsided for the second year in a row, thanks in part to new measures to implement the ceasefire agreed in July 2020.³²³ This said, thirty-two homes were destroyed in new fighting that triggered 74 new displacements between January and June.³²⁴ The Ukrainian Parliament adopted laws and introduced draft legislation that could play a significant role in improving IDPs' living conditions and supporting their efforts to achieve durable solutions. Resolutions adopted in September provide for compensation for people who have lost their homes or other property in Luhansk and Donetsk.³²⁵ Another resolution adopted in June guarantees IDPs' right to vote in all elections.³²⁶ However, the situation on the ground remains fragile, as fighting and tensions escalated again in eastern Ukraine in March and April 2021.

Around 3.2 million people were still living in internal displacement as of the end of the year across the region, most of them in Turkey, Azerbaijan and Ukraine. Many have been displaced for years, if not decades.



pecia Feature

impacts of Covid-19 on internal displacement

The Covid-19 pandemic heightened IDPs' needs and generated new risks in 2020, while creating significant operational and financial challenges for governments and their humanitarian partners.

Two internally displaced girls in Mopti, Mali, using a solar radio they had received to ensure learning during school closures due to Covid-19 measures. NORCAP/Alassane Guindo, July 2020.



The lockdowns and economic downturn that have accompanied the spread of Covid-19 have intensified the financial difficulties many displaced people were already struggling with. Unable to pay their rent and faced with the risk of eviction, many IDPs and returnees in Iraq resorted to negative coping strategies, such as continuing to work in contravention of government restrictions, child labour, selling assets and going further into debt.³²⁷ There were similar concerns in Afghanistan, where deepening poverty has forced more IDPs into early and forced marriages, child labour and begging, putting them at greater risk of violence and abuse.328

School closures have increased barriers to education for displaced children, who are less likely to have access to alternative learning approaches than the general population.³²⁹ The suspension of temporary classrooms and child-friendly spaces in countries such as Myanmar also reduced humanitarian actors' ability to engage with displaced children and understand their protection needs.³³⁰

Economic recession and changes in the availability and price of commodities have heightened food insecurity. By May 2020, humanitarian actors in Colombia were already expecting a two-fold increase in the number of food insecure people, including IDPs.³³¹ In July, humanitarian actors in Cameroon warned that food insecurity due to market disruptions would lead to an increase in mortality, morbidity and malnutrition amongst the most vulnerable, including IDPs.³³²

There are also concerns at the global level that displaced people may struggle to get vaccinated against Covid-19, given their limited access to health facilities and in some cases lack of legal documents.³³³ This despite growing evidence that underlying health conditions, overcrowding and poor hygiene and sanitation in areas where IDPs tend to live make them more vulnerable to the disease than the general population.

Forty-five per cent of IDPs surveyed in Yemen in November said they or someone in their household had experienced Covid-19 symptoms, compared with 30 per cent of non-displaced people.³³⁴ Inability to physically distance from others was the most common challenge IDPs cited in trying to limit their risk of catching or spreading the virus.

Heightened needs and new risks



Operational and financial challenges

Travel constraints, the disruption of supply chains and measures to limit the spread of the virus have created significant impediments for humanitarian organisations that support IDPs.³³⁵ When cyclone Harold hit the Pacific islands in April, flight restrictions delayed the delivery of aid to those displaced and led to shortages of safe water at a time when handwashing was critical.³³⁶

Lockdowns, curfews and movement restrictions have also impeded access to affected populations, which was often already difficult because of security and logistical obstacles. The number of districts in Iraq with significant access constraints increased four-fold between November 2019 and April 2020, and as of July humanitarians were unable to reach 30 per cent of the IDPs they had previously been supporting in informal settlements.³³⁷ Some humanitarian workers in Nigeria, South Sudan and elsewhere faced the risk of violence when they were perceived as conveyors of the virus.³³⁸

Covid-19 measures have hindered primary data collection on IDPs, making it more difficult to track their movements and assess their needs. The cancellation of data collection in camps and informal settlements in Iraq as a result of physical-distancing and movement restrictions has generated gaps in our understanding of the living conditions and risks IDPs face and the level of services provided.339

The pandemic has also had financial repercussions for humanitarian assistance. A global Covid-19 humanitarian response plan published by the UN in March 2020 called for \$2 billion to address urgent needs in 54 countries.³⁴⁰ The amount had increased to \$9.5 billion for 63 countries a few months later.³⁴¹

National humanitarian response plans were also revised to include additional costs for sanitary measures, epidemiological monitoring, communication, prevention, testing, analyses and medical treatment. All initial budgets for the DRC, for example, were increased by seven per cent, and the cost of the Covid-19 response was estimated at \$166.82 per beneficiary.³⁴²

While the pandemic has increased the need for funding, the economic downturn it has caused has put pressure on donor governments to prioritise their domestic needs.³⁴³ The global Covid-19 humanitarian response plan was only 39 per cent funded as of February 2021.³⁴⁴ Underfunding directly affects immediate and longer-term responses to displacement. Organisations in South Sudan, for example, will have to scale back activities focused on durable solutions to divert funds to lifesaving interventions for newly displaced people.³⁴⁵





Faced with these obstacles, humanitarian organisations have adapted in ways that have the potential to enhance future responses to displacement. Disaster management authorities in Japan issued practical guidelines on evacuations and expanded the use of private facilities including hotels and shopping centres as additional shelters to allow for physical distancing.³⁴⁶ Although travel bans hindered external aid from reaching people displaced by cyclones in Vanuatu, India and Bangladesh, they prompted the development of more localised disaster management structures and community-led responses.³⁴⁷

The number of beneficiaries targeted for semi-permanent shelters in Burundi was increased to avoid overcrowding in camps, also laying the ground for more sustainable housing solutions.³⁴⁸ In Iraq, OCHA and the Camp Coordination and Camp Management cluster developed a way to assess crowding in camps and identify those at high risk of Covid-19 transmission. The same tool could be used for other diseases in the future.³⁴⁹

natal care beneficiaries ocial distancing before entering a primary health centre in Gujarat, India. © UNICEF/UNI338928/ Panjwani, June 2020.

A silver lining?

There is no doubt that the impacts of Covid-19 on internal displacement are immense and will continue to affect IDPs' lives and responses to the phenomenon for years to come, but the post-Covid recovery period will be an opportunity to "build back better", foster more sustainable and inclusive ways of working and strengthen IDPs' resilience. The unprecedented scale of needs has made it clear that, despite the billions invested in aid each year, the current approach is not viable. Longer-term investments and greater coordination are needed.

Part 2: Internal displacement in a changing climate

A young girl runs outside the village of Ngop in the Unity state, South Sudan, at sunset. NRC distributed food to more than 7,100 people in Ngop to mitigate the high risk of famine. NRC/Albert Gonzalez Farran, March 2017.



bisasters and displacements evidence vs.myth

Aerial view of homes underwater in the town of Campur in San Pedro Carchá, Alta Verapaz, Guatemala, after hurricanes Eta and lota struck consecutively in November 2020, with devastating consequence. © UNICEF/ UN0377627/Billy/AFP-Services, December 2020. Disaster displacement is a global reality and an everyday occurrence. IDMC has recorded an average of 24.5 million new displacements per year since 2008. This is the equivalent of 67,000 displacements each day. Over the years, it has become clear that there are a number of *persistent myths* about the phenomenon, with serious and mostly negative implications for people, policy and response. These include:

- Disaster displacement is short-term. Growing evidence shows in fact that it can easily become protracted with significant social and economic impacts.
- *It affects all people in similar ways.* In reality, different groups experience different impacts.
- Small-scale events are not a major concern. In fact they have a significant relative impact on individuals and threaten local development gains.
- Disaster displacement can be understood and addressed in a compartmentalised way, chronologically and by sector. Converging drivers and compound events actually mean that such responses can generate new risks.
- Only people forced from their homes suffer the negative impacts of displacement. In fact, those who remain in place can be equally affected and in some instances even considered displaced.

Disaster displacement can become prolonged with significant impacts

The most common misconception is that disaster displacement is short-term and that after live-saving evacuations people usually return quickly to rebuild their homes and livelihoods. The fact that little data is collected after the emergency phase of a disaster helps to feed this misunderstanding. Evacuees are not tracked to monitor if or when they are able to return.

At worst this means that national policies and response mechanisms may not recognise disaster displacement, and at best that they underestimate its scale. This in turn means there are few if any programmes dedicated to responding to longer-term displacement. It also means support and services for IDPs are severely limited and there is a lack of accountability among local and national agencies.

The limited evidence we have, however, suggests that many who flee are unable to return quickly to their home. We estimate that around seven million people worldwide were living in displacement as a result of disasters at the end of 2020, and examples from last year suggest this figure only scratches the surface of the phenomenon.

By way of example, data suggests Cyclone Amphan damaged more than 2.8 million homes in the Indian state of West Bengal, and that almost 300,000 people remain displaced to this day in Bangladesh (see box 1). Similarly, coastal communities displaced over the past decades from locations submerged by the sea in the Sindh region of Pakistan are still living on hazard-prone land, where they are at significant risk of losing their livelihoods and being displaced again.³⁵⁰

The figures in part one of this report show that the socioeconomic impacts of displacement run into billions. Each time a person is displaced, even if only for a few days, costs arise for transport, shelter, the provision of food and other items, and in many cases for loss of income. Lack of data, however, makes it difficult to properly assess these impacts more systematically. The Sendai Framework does not include a related indicator. Advocating to establish such indicators and developing new ways to measure the financial impacts of displacement constitute essential steps toward more comprehensive disaster monitoring, prevention and response.

Where data does exist it points to the potential enormity of the cost of disaster displacement globally. During the 2019-2020 Black Summer bushfires in Australia, the loss of economic production as a result of one person missing one day of work because of displacement was estimated to be about \$510.³⁵¹ In a survey in two affected regions, 55 per cent of the 1,058 respondents who were displaced for more than a night said that leaving had prevented them from working as normal.³⁵² If each person missed just two days of work, the loss would amount to more than \$500,000, showing how such costs quickly spiral if a disaster causes significant housing destruction, delaying IDP's return to home and work. The cost of covering the temporary housing needs of people who lost their homes in the Black Summer fires for a year was estimated to be as much as \$52 million.³⁵³ Previous bushfire recovery efforts suggest it can take people between one and four years to rebuild their homes.³⁵⁴

Disaster displacement impacts people in different ways

Understanding that displacement impacts vary by age group, gender, disability and other characteristics is equally important.³⁵⁵ Infants may need vaccination and nutritional supplements, school-age children educational support and young people vocational training. Knowing how displacement affects education is particularly important because the repercussions are long-term (see box 2).

People with disabilities are particularly vulnerable to the impacts of displacement (see spotlight, page 81). They may find it more difficult to reach shelter or access humanitarian assistance, and they may be at higher risk of neglect, abuse and violence. Knowing how many IDPs have disabilities and the nature of their condition is essential in designing policies and programmes that include them, but such information is even more scarce than data on IDPs' sex and age.

Data collection also tends to overlook other factors that may affect a person's experience of displacement, including whether they belong to a sexual or ethnic minority, an indigenous group or a lower-income family. This reinforces the importance of an intersectional approach to collecting and analysing data that seeks to understand how people's identity and characteristics should shape responses.³⁵⁶ Better data would also help to foster the meaningful participation of various groups in the planning and design of support programmes for IDPs.

Box 1: Uprooted by Amphan and still displaced³⁵⁷

People on the west coast of Bangladesh are used to living through disasters, but cyclone Amphan, which triggered around 2.5 million displacements in Bangladesh alone, may have been a point of no return for many. The storm not only destroyed homes, roads and other infrastructure. It also aggravated other slow-onset hazards such as river erosion. The damage it did to embankments led to the flooding of homes, farms and fields that have been underwater ever since. Those displaced have taken refuge nearby, where they remain dangerously exposed to future hazards.

Life-saving relief and government support was well received, but it has not been enough to redevelop the area sustainably or strengthen its inhabitants' resilience. All those interviewed in a survey conducted seven months after Amphan had reduced their food intake and medical expenses as a result of the hardship the disaster brought, and nearly 70 per cent had resorted to begging, borrowing or selling their household's assets to survive.

Not that Amphan was solely responsible for their plight. Cyclone Sidr in 2008, Isla in 2009 and Fani and Bulbul in 2019 all struck the same area. One displaced man said: "I have been facing calamities since 1988. It's all over. When a disaster comes, we become destitute. I try to get back to normal life in a few years. In between comes another disaster. This is how life goes. If there was a strong embankment, we would not have this problem".

This man's experience, and those of many tens of thousands like him, highlight the link between hazards and people's exposure and vulnerability to them. The need for more inclusive and proactive measures that build the resilience of those regularly exposed to similar hazards is also clear.



Box 2: Including displaced children in local and national education systems³⁵⁸

Education is particularly vulnerable to the impacts of disaster and displacement. It is often the first casualty in times of hardship and tends to be neglected in the aftermath of displacement. Education received only 2.6 per cent of humanitarian funding in 2019 and is routinely the most underfunded sector in crisis appeals.

Displaced families may flee to locations that are simply too far from schools for children to continue their learning, while those within reach of facilities may find them damaged, destroyed or used as shelters. Schools that are able to operate are often short of teachers and unable to absorb new students. These issues, however, tend not to be considered in planning processes. New evidence begins to reveal the extent to which displacement disrupts education. We estimate that more than 4.4 million displaced children between the ages of five and 14 are at risk of having their education affected in sub-Saharan Africa. This figure is likely to be conservative, given that 127 million school-age children and young people are not in education in countries affected by crises worldwide.

Climate change is making disasters more frequent and intense, which means education systems need to be adapted and made more resilient to ensure schooling continues during crises. This requires an enabling institutional, policy and financing framework to support planning, financing and coordination. Examples of promising approaches exist, such as crisis-sensitive planning (CSP) and integrating climate risk and vulnerability assessments into education sector analyses, plans and policies.

CSP involves analysing the risks that conflict, natural hazards and climate change pose to education, and identifying measures to reduce their occurrence and impact. Climate change projections should be considered, for example, when choosing sites for new schools to ensure they are not built in areas likely to be affected by rising sea levels, floods or storms. Temporary or mobile education facilities are an effective way of providing schooling in the aftermath of disasters. Existing practices that consider regular population movements such as those of nomadic families may offer useful insights into further opportunities and challenges.

Integrating climate risk and vulnerability assessments improves information on vulnerable populations at risk of displacement. Education policies and sector plans should detail strategies at the school, community and system level to prevent, prepare for and mitigate crises. This might include setting up comprehensive school safety programmes and contingency plans. Education has an important role to play in addressing social inequalities, even in emergencies, if responses to displacement go beyond re-establishing the previous "normality". It can also play a role in healing the psychosocial trauma of displacement.

Spotlight - Disasters, displacement and disability

About a billion people, or 15 per cent of the world's population, have a disability.³⁵⁹ Higher poverty rates among people with disabilities and inadequate housing can heighten their exposure and vulnerability to hazards, and may increase their risk of displacement.³⁶⁰ New injuries sustained during a disaster and difficulties in accessing healthcare and essential services during displacement also contribute to high rates of disability among IDPs.³⁶¹

People with disabilities face unique challenges when a disaster strikes.³⁶² An assessment after cyclone Pam hit Vanuatu in 2015 found they were more than twice as likely to suffer storm-related injuries than those without disabilities.³⁶³ Limited knowledge of evacuation processes, a lack of accessible evacuation shelters and delays in fleeing because of functional impairments were all cited as contributing factors.³⁶⁴ People with disabilities may also become separated from their carers and assistive devices when they flee.³⁶⁵

Some may not be able to leave their communities at all.³⁶⁶ They may not survive the disaster as a result, or they may be forced to live amid the damage and destruction left behind.³⁶⁷ Many of those who died during the 2018 Camp wildfire in California were older people and those with disabilities left behind when others evacuated.³⁶⁸

Discrimination, lack of information and physical and financial barriers may make it difficult for IDPs with disabilities to access housing, livelihoods, healthcare and education. A study conducted three years after hurricane Katrina in the US found many were still struggling with such issues.³⁶⁹ They also face significant protection risks.³⁷⁰ Young women with disabilities living in displacement camps and other collective settings after the 2015 earthquake in Nepal were particularly vulnerable to sexual abuse and trafficking.³⁷¹ The Sendai Framework calls for a disability perspective to be integrated into disaster management, and signs of more inclusive approaches are emerging.³⁷² A village early warning system in the Philippines incorporates sound and visual signals to improve accessibility.³⁷³ Humanitarian and government agencies in Nepal have received training on disability-inclusive evacuation shelters, and a local disaster risk management office in Indonesia has set up a dedicated disability inclusion unit.³⁷⁴

Programmes have also been developed to strengthen the resilience of people with disabilities, which helps to reduce their risk of displacement. Targeted livelihood support in flood-prone areas of northern Bangladesh has enabled them to buy materials to raise the level of their homes and protect their water supplies.³⁷⁵ A project in Niger seeks to enhance their food security in drought-affected areas, providing the means for them to stay in their communities.³⁷⁶

Better data is needed to improve such efforts and illuminate how intersecting factors, including age and sex, affect IDPs' experiences of displacement.³⁷⁷ Tools and guidance already exist to improve data collection.³⁷⁸ IOM's DTM in Ethiopia, South Sudan and Sudan covers people's disability status.³⁷⁹ Given that IDPs with disabilities are best placed to identify their needs and the support they require, ensuring their meaningful participation in planning, risk management and data collection is essential to foster more inclusive approaches.

> Two women displaced by heavy flooding assist another through a hedge at a food distribution centre in Afgoye, Somalia, where over 5,000 IDPs were given food. © OCHA/AMISOM/Tobin Jones, August 2013.

Small-scale displacement crises should not be ignored

More than half of the new disaster displacements we recorded worldwide in 2020 were triggered by just ten disaster events. That does not mean, however, that small, localised displacement events should be ignored, because they too can undermine development gains and set back the wellbeing and potential of individuals and communities.

Such events are far more common than large disasters but tend to be underreported. Investment by IDMC in systematically accounting for them over the past three years has shown how extensive they are in scale and geographical scope. Around half of the events we detected in 2020 triggered fewer than 100 displacements (see figure 48).

The drivers and impacts of many small-scale displacements are related more to vulnerability and exposure than the hazards themselves. Last year's spring floods in the UK are a good example. Some of the 40 people evacuated in the county of Kent in March were fleeing flooding for the second time in four months. Some of them had already evacuated twice before, including over Christmas in 2019 and during storm Dennis in mid-February 2020. Recurring displacement of this kind highlights how exposed such households are.³⁸⁰

Given that hazard intensity plays a lesser role in such events, however, their scale and impacts can be significantly reduced by improving land use regulations, social protection and insurance coverage, which lessen people's exposure and vulnerability.³⁸¹

Converging drivers and compound events generate new risk

People's ability to move is a key component of their resilience, allowing them to get out of harm's way and continue to access the resources they need to cope with



Figure 48: Number of displacement events recorded in IDMC's global displacement database (GIDD) in 2020

and recover from disasters. When they move, however, they leave behind assets, security and community ties, only to face new risks in displacement. Their flight is, in effect, a trade-off in which they move from a known "riskscape" to a less familiar one.

Many IDPs have little alternative but to move to marginal areas that are highly exposed to hazards. Such settlements tend to be poorly planned with sub-standard housing, few if any basic services and little attention given to risk reduction. These factors heighten their vulnerability and risk of further displacement.

In Colombia, for example, where conflict displacement has driven the growth of informal urban settlements in hazard-prone areas, landslides triggered secondary displacements in Putumayo department in March 2017.³⁸² Similarly, people displaced by the 2010 earthquake in Haiti faced recurring flooding and landslides in at least 157 displacement sites, including some formal, planned camps.³⁸³ Around 34,800 people were still living in displacement there as of January 2019.³⁸⁴

There were many examples in 2020 of new disasters forcing people already displaced by a previous one to flee again. Flooding in Somalia triggered around 250,000 secondary displacements from overcrowded camps, and

Box 3: Understanding and addressing urban displacement risk

Many major and expanding cities are located in hazardprone areas such as deltas, estuaries, coastlines and seismic zones.³⁹² Displacement risk associated with disasters and climate change is often concentrated in urban areas as a result.³⁹³ People who flee to such cities also often end up living in substandard housing on marginal land that is exposed to hazards.³⁹⁴

There is mounting national and international concern about how to address these issues and, in particular, to adapt risk reduction and adaptation approaches to better suit cities with limited resources and large marginalised populations exposed to natural hazards and potential climate change impacts. Better understanding and assessing a city's particular displacement risk constitutes an important first step.

Given that hazards and climate change impacts are experienced locally, local and provincial governments are best many people who fled torrential rains and severe flash floods in Yemen had previously been displaced by conflict or drought.³⁸⁵ The rains also led to a breach of the al-Roone dam, and the run-off flooded sites hosting thousands of IDPs in al-Tahseen and Soug al-Lill.³⁸⁶

Many situations involving compound risks and impacts, including secondary displacement, stem from an earlier displacement event that has still not been fully resolved. An assessment conducted in Mozambique in October 2020 identified more than 81,000 people still displaced after cyclone Idai in April 2019 and 12,000 as a result of floods earlier in 2020.³⁸⁷ Many were living in resettlement sites, for the most part away from flood-prone areas and so deemed more suitable for habitation.³⁸⁸ The sites, however, were hard hit by rains as early as December 2019 and again in 2020.³⁸⁹ They were also affected by tropical storm Chalane in December 2020 and cyclone Eloise in January 2021.³⁹⁰ In each case some IDPs lost shelters and assets, and Eloise triggered secondary displacement.

Displaced people's choice of destination may increase their displacement risk in several ways. Mogadishu is the most common destination for IDPs fleeing rural conflict and drought in Somalia, but their arrival adds strain to already stretched infrastructure and services, inflaming clan tensions and triggering further displacement.³⁹¹

placed to reduce risk by aligning climate change adaptation policies with investment in urban development. They are also best positioned to coordinate cross-sector responses to disasters.

A consensus, however, is still to be established on the dimensions of urban displacement risk and how to address it in disaster response and resilience programming. Nor do local governments always have the administrative capacity and financial resources to assess current and future risks and invest in their reduction.³⁹⁵

Basic municipal or district risk assessments, such as the one we developed in 2020, enable national and local governments, urban authorities, aid providers and development agencies to establish a common understanding of local displacement risk. They also serve as a convening tool to coordinate efforts across various departments and a first step toward mobilising much-needed resources.³⁹⁶ Moving in all its forms is essentially about risk management. Whether it involves evacuees sheltering from a cyclone, IDPs fleeing conflict, pastoralists practising transhumance, migrants seeking alternative income sources or even members of communities relocated out of areas at risk, through their movement people seek to reduce actual and potential impacts of hazards in their areas of origin.³⁹⁷ Whether they are successful relies to a large extent on whether the risk management strategy is truly risk-informed.

Immobility can be forced but also a matter of choice

When a disaster strikes, not all members of a community necessarily flee. Some may be unable to move even if their livelihoods have been disrupted and their homes damaged or destroyed. "In-situ displacement" can occur for a variety of reasons, including poverty, disability, risk perception and a range of cultural factors and individual preferences.³⁹⁸

There are also many situations of "acquiescent" immobility.³⁹⁹ These are often not considered in adaptation planning, disaster management systems or projections of demographic futures. Pacific islanders faced with the threat of losing territory to sea level rise and increased disaster risk may nevertheless choose to stay.⁴⁰⁰ People considered trapped after disasters in Japan may in fact have chosen not to respond to early warnings and advice to evacuate.⁴⁰¹ Understanding the factors that influence people's decision to stay or go, and their choice of time and location, is vital and recognises individuals as agents of their own destiny.⁴⁰²

In the Somali region of Ethiopia displacement takes place among pastoralists and agro-pastoralists unable or unwilling to continue or return to a nomadic or semi-nomadic life. Research conducted after the last major drought in the Horn of Africa in 2017 shows that when these communities have lost their livelihoods, mainly livestock and grazing areas, they no longer have the choice of moving.⁴⁰³ In the Philippines, lack of financial resources and limited social networks prevented people from moving out of hazard-prone regions, keeping them in a situation of high exposure and vulnerability to displacement risk. Here displacement manifests as constrained mobility. Rather than being forced to move, they are unable to move freely again once displaced.⁴⁰⁴

Examples from around the world show that a combination of environmental and social tipping points have to be reached before people either decide to migrate or are forced to flee.⁴⁰⁵ Perceptions of risk, individual and cultural preferences, attachment to a community and place, aspirations and expectations of areas of destination, all play a role. A better understanding of these factors and the decisions they inform is required to better support both people forced to flee and those who have to stay behind.⁴⁰⁶



Disaster displacement and the role of climate change

Damaged classroom of a school in the community of El Tenedor, Guatemala, after the flooding and the overflow of the Motagua River due to hurricanes Eta and lota. © UNICEF/UN0403886/Billy/AFP-Services, January 2021.

Despite decades of building evidence to the contrary, it is still a common perception that disasters are natural and something that can be prepared for but not prevented. That addressing the exposure and vulnerability of people and assets plays a vital role tends to be overlooked and approaches often focus on structural mitigation measures and hazard responses as a result.407

The role that climate change plays in driving disaster displacement is also often seen as a direct one, but evidence does not support this hypothesis. Climate change has been proven to make certain hazards in some regions more frequent and intense. Extreme weather events such as floods, storms and drought account for more than 89 per cent of all disaster displacement (see figure 49).⁴⁰⁸ However, not all weather-related disasters and their associated displacement are directly related to climate change, and non-extreme events can also trigger disasters and displacement.⁴⁰⁹ It is certainly plausible that climate is driving increased displacement, but it has not been convincingly quantified yet.



Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures

Figure 49: New displacements by disasters: breakdown by hazards (2008-2020)

There is broad agreement among scientists that climate change in combination with other factors is likely to increase future displacement.⁴¹⁰ Research shows that even if the world's population were to remain at its current level, the risk of flood-related displacement would increase by more than 50 per cent with each degree of global warming (see figure 50).411

Other studies suggest that extreme weather events, lying outside all model predictions, could occur with impacts beyond what has been seen or is expected to date.412 It is important to note that not only do all these models have high levels of uncertainty, but they are also likely to produce underestimates. Disaster displacement is the result of a complex process with many drivers. A multitude of demographic, historical, political, social and economic factors determine whether people can withstand the impacts of a hazard or are forced to leave their homes. Climate change interacts with all of them, not necessarily triggering displacement directly, but as an additional stressor when natural and social resources and the capacities of humans and systems are already stretched.

11.1% geophysical

88.9% weather related











What is this graph showing?

This graph shows changes in flood displacement risk compared to historical baseline data. Shaded areas show the different scenarios of flood displacement risk in response to variations in greenhouse gas concentrations, global hydrological systems and social and economic development pathways. Dashed lines show the average values.

Key definitions:

Historical Baseline: The models are tested by simulating the historical baseline calculated with flood hazard frequency and intensity, from 1976 to 2005, and population data of 2000.

Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP): Describe 21st century pathways in terms of greenhouse gas emissions and atmospheric concentrations, other air pollutant emissions and land use change, as per the IPCC.

Shared Socio-economic Pathways (SSP): Describe scenarios of future socioeconomic and demographic conditions.

RCP6.0-SSP4 scenario: Means a high greenhouse gas emissions rate with a highly unequal development path.

RCP2.6-SSP1 scenario: Means stronger greenhouse gas mitigation efforts where the world shifts towards a more sustainable development path. This scenario aims to keep global warming below 2°C above pre-industrial temperatures.

Figure 50: Changes in flood displacement risk considering different climate and developmental scenarios

Nineteen of the warmest years on record have occurred in the past two decades. This has coincided with an increase in the damage and losses weather events cause, but not with the highest number of displacements they trigger. It is currently not possible to establish a direct correlation between climate change and displacement, not least because disaster displacement data has only been available for a little over a decade.

Because the climate varies naturally from year to year, climatologists use standard 30-year averages of temperature, precipitation, humidity and wind speed. These are called "climate normals".⁴¹³ It may also be useful to think about climate anomalies and compare them with the displacement data available. Several anomalies in 2020, such as cyclone Gati in Somalia and the heatwave in Australia, triggered significant displacements, but not all extreme events did (see figure 51).

Climate change can be understood as a displacement trigger in its own right, when coastal land is lost to sea level rise and coastal erosion; a visible aggravator, when livelihoods are eroded by soil degradation and loss of ecosystem services; and a hidden aggravator that increases the intensity of storms and shifts rainfall patterns that result in floods. It can also intensify the negative impacts of displacement.

- 0
- displacements.
- 42,000 displacements.
- displacements were recorded in 4 countries.
- resulted in 47,000 displacements.



Figure 51: Significant climate anomalies and displacement events in 2020

A deeper and shared understanding is needed of the multi-layered and interdependent nature of the risks people face and how climate change shapes displacement patterns. We need to build on the growing recognition that good practices exist to create a broader range of choices for those at risk of displacement or already displaced, share them and transfer lessons.

2021



Slow-onset events and internal displacement

Aerial view of drought-affected land in Somalia. Since 2017, the country has experienced consecutive seasons of drought and the mid-year harvest of 2019 was the worst harvest since 1995. NRC/Ingrid Prestetun, September 2019. The slow-onset effects of climate change, such as desertification, glacial retreat, increasing temperatures, land degradation, loss of biodiversity, ocean acidification, salinisation and sea level rise are becoming more apparent each year.⁴¹⁴

They also lead to displacement, but the scale of the phenomenon is unknown because it is particularly difficult to monitor.⁴¹⁵ Slow-onset processes combine with socioeconomic and governance factors to set the stage for specific triggers of displacement. These include loss of land, livelihoods, food or water, and impacts of sudden-onset disasters made more frequent and intense by climate change.⁴¹⁶

Evidence is beginning to emerge, however, that confirms the issue as a growing concern and points to ways to address it.⁴¹⁷ The global mean sea level is rising, and is expected to cause soil salinisation, saltwater intrusion into freshwater aquifers, damage to coastal infrastructure, including roads and ports, and loss of territory.⁴¹⁸ The degradation of coastal ecosystems also reduces protection against storms, tsunamis and other sudden-onset events, leaving people more exposed and vulnerable and increasing their risk of displacement.

The issue is particularly pertinent for small island developing states, given their low elevation, limited territory and dependence on natural resources and agriculture for subsistence. As saltwater intrusion threatens food and water security, and regular floods and encroachment of the sea affect towns and villages, whole communities may have to consider permanent relocation to higher ground or larger islands.⁴¹⁹

Soil degradation and increasing temperatures, which reduce its moisture content, lead to nutrient loss and erosion, destroying farming and pastoralist livelihoods.⁴²⁰ Nomadic pastoralist and agro-pastoralist communities are increasingly being displaced from their traditional areas to nearby small towns and peri-urban areas.⁴²¹ When such factors combine with drought, it can make their livelihoods irretrievable.⁴²² Seawater intrusion and salinisation inhibit seed germination and plant growth, which reduces coastal crop yields and may make arable land unproductive. They also contaminate drinking water sources, undermining people's food and water security and increasing their displacement risk.⁴²³ Glacial melt and retreat, loss of biodiversity and land and forest degradation decrease ecosystem and provisioning services vital for human survival, pushing people to move to areas where they are available.⁴²⁴ Most of these slow-onset events also contribute to sudden-onset disaster outcomes by either influencing their frequency and intensity or shaping their impact on land, assets and people.⁴²⁵

As slow-onset events unfold, however, their impacts and outcomes are not only shaped by the hazards themselves. They are largely determined by people's vulnerability and the effectiveness of investments in disaster risk reduction, climate change adaptation and sustainable development. For example, mangrove forests and healthy wetlands can reduce the loss of land and the impact of storm surges on hazard-prone coastlines, thereby protecting homes and reducing the risk of displacement.⁴²⁶ They provide water and food security, increasing the resilience of coastal communities. In addition, effective crisis response and reconstruction can significantly reduce the duration of disaster displacement and the associated negative impacts on livelihoods, health and education.

More often than not, slow-onset events combine with other climate triggers or a range of socioeconomic factors to generate critical thresholds for displacement. A comparison between different countries and contexts yields valuable lessons about these thresholds and the complex decision-making processes related to displacement (see spotlight page 93).



Spotlight - Critical thresholds for disaster displacement in India, Peru and Tanzania

Climate and environmental change are undermining people's livelihoods in India, Peru and Tanzania.⁴²⁷ The contexts are significantly different, but there are similarities in how the interplay of environmental and social factors determines displacement outcomes and highlights possible interventions.

Climate impacts deplete the resources needed to sustain agricultural production and meet basic living standards in places with few alternative livelihood options. Over time this leads to critical thresholds at which people become displaced or forcibly immobile. This in turn fragments communities and erodes their sociocultural fabric. The severity of hazards, their speed of onset, households' dependency on agriculture and their lack of local coping options are the main factors that determine climate-displacement dynamics.

Erratic rainfall in the Indian state of Uttarakhand disrupts traditional agriculture. When the disruption becomes severe enough, it triggers displacement. Melting glaciers have caused water shortages in Peru, driving people from rural to urban areas. Water is also becoming more scarce, however, in growing cities in the Andes and on the coast. Successive shocks including drought and floods have undermined people's livelihoods in Tanzania, forcing some into displacement and others into immobility. In all three cases, increasing environmental stress has combined with structural inequalities to lead to situations in which individuals or households decide they have no choice but to move to ensure the survival of themselves, their family and their assets. Without appropriate adaptation measures, including facilitating internal migration, worsening climate impacts make such situations more likely.

A critical mass of people deciding to move may in turn lead larger groups to follow suit as social and community structures break down.⁴²⁸ Displacement thresholds are closely linked to the concept of uninhabitability, both in terms of an area's environmental carrying capacity and people's perceptions of what is habitable.⁴²⁹ Understanding the limitations of adaptation is vital. In all three cases above, a business-as-usual emissions scenario would lead to cascading humanitarian crises, driving mass displacement from uninhabitable areas and leaving many others exposed to shocks and unable to move.

> View of the desert against the sky during sunset in Shillong, India. EyeEm/Rajan Dutta via Getty Images.

When conflict and disaster collide

A flooded area in Kafr Losin Camp for internally displaced people in northwest Syria, following some of the heaviest winter storms of the season. The rain flooded tents and cut off roads leading to camps. © UNICEF/UN0405685/ Akacha, January 2021. Many of today's crises are shaped by a complex mix of climate and environmental change, disaster risk, conflict, fragility and displacement. Around 80 per cent of people in sub-Saharan Africa live in fragile situations, as defined by the OECD.⁴³⁰ Ninety-five per cent of the new conflict displacements recorded worldwide occurred in countries that are vulnerable or highly vulnerable to climate change impacts (see figure 52).

The links between these factors are intricate and the pathways they take differ (see figure 53). Climate change and the overexploitation of natural resources may aggravate instability and conflict, which in turn may trigger displacement. Conflict may prevent people from moving. Climate change may increase the frequency and intensity of extreme weather events and force people to move, which may reduce pressure on existing resources but increase tensions with host communities. Displacement triggered by conflict and disasters may also increase disaster risk in destination areas.

Studies provide evidence for some of these connections and pathways, for example how slow-onset processes such as drought relate to conflict risk.⁴³¹ The evidence does not conclusively support the notion of direct causal links between climate change impacts, disasters, displacement and conflict risk though.⁴³² In fact, analysis conducted in eastern Africa shows that drought does not automatically



Figure 52: Example pathways in the relationship between climate change, disasters, conflict and displacement

polarise different groups or reduce social cohesion.⁴³³ More attention needs to be paid, however, to factors such as natural resource dependency and demographic composition that may increase or reduce the impacts of climate-related hazards on societies.⁴³⁴

In situations where people's resilience to shocks is already low, slow and sudden-onset hazards are likely to deepen their poverty. They may also increase inequalities and reduce the availability of scarce resources.⁴³⁵ Rural communities in Sudan have been badly affected by drought, floods and locust infestations, which have reduced the grazing land available for herders. As they move closer to agricultural areas in search of pasture, tensions with farmers have increased, triggering conflict and displacement.⁴³⁶

There is much need for nuance in such analyses. Syria's civil war has been linked to the impacts of climate change on water availability and drought in the region. In reality though, it is driven by a range of complex factors from religious, social and political tensions to deteriorating economic conditions and grievances, particularly among young people.⁴³⁷ Climate change also appears to interact with conflict dynamics in the Lake Chad region. It is not the sole or even primary driver, but its impacts still need to be understood and addressed as part of stabilisation and peacebuilding efforts.⁴³⁸



of conflict new displacements in 2020 happened in countries that have high or very high vulnerability to climate change according to the 2019 ND-GAIN Index.



Figure 53: Number of new conflict displacements and countries' vulnerability according to the GAIN Index

When disasters strike camps and informal urban settlements, IDPs and refugees are often pushed into secondary displacement, potentially trapping them in a downward spiral of vulnerability and risk. $^{\scriptscriptstyle\! 439}$ Floods more than any other hazard trigger this type of displacement, often in situations that are already protracted. Flooding in Syria's northern governorate of Idlib has inun-

dated IDPs' tents a number of times in recent years, forcing them to flee for a second and sometimes even a third or fourth time. This happened most recently in January 2021.440

Recent events in Yemen's Marib governorate also shed light on the overlap between conflict displacement and flood risk. Largely spared from conflict until recently, Marib was home to around 770,000 IDPs as of March 2019.441 Hostilities, however, flared in the governorate in early 2020. They triggered new and secondary displacements, worsened IDPs' living conditions and heightened the risks they faced. IDPs then also bore the brunt of flooding in March, April and July.442



Addressing disaster displacement: progress and lessons learned

Cultivated parcels of land on the hills of Djugu region in the Ituri province of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Displacement has exacerbated disputes over land boundaries, which have been a source of intercommunal conflicts. NRC/Tom Peyre-Costa, November 2020. Disasters do not automatically translate into large-scale movements of people.⁴⁴³ Nor is the notion regularly presented in the media, global risk polls and some studies that climate change will result in mass displacement and significant new international migration flows corroborated by science.⁴⁴⁴ Despite the lack of evidence, migration policies and approaches to displacement tend to focus on deterring human mobility. However, a number of global and regional frameworks recognise that sustainable development, peacebuilding and disaster risk reduction are more effective ways to mitigate displacement and risk. Recent developments at all levels from the local to the global make the case for more investment in long-term resilience building and improving the crossover between humanitarian responses and development efforts.

Human mobility in the face of environmental change is an adaptation strategy as old as mankind and has always been part of human and socioeconomic development.⁴⁴⁵ As such, migration needs to be embraced as part of adaptation planning to foster sustainable development and wellbeing, and to reduce future displacement.

International policy processes and cooperation are making slow progress, but moving in the right direction

Disaster displacement has attracted considerable attention lately, but the issue was largely absent from public and policy discourse as recently as the turn of this century. First acknowledged in the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement in 1998 and then at the regional level in the Kampala Convention in 2009, the phenomenon has since featured in a number of international policy processes and regional consultations and frameworks (see figure 54, page 102).⁴⁴⁶ These have laid the ground for more ambitious discourse on reducing displacement risk and ensuring support and protection for IDPs.

Links between climate change and displacement were first formally recognised at the global level at global level at the UN Climate Change Conference (COP16) in 2010. The Cancun Adaptation Framework calls on parties to undertake measures "with regard to climate change induced displacement".⁴⁴⁷ The state-led Nansen Initiative and its successor, the Platform on Disaster Displacement, consequently increased the visibility of the issue in international policy processes.⁴⁴⁸ The Sendai Framework does not fully recognise the role of climate change in driving disaster displacement, but it includes provisions that could be the basis for concrete action if states and their partners are willing.⁴⁴⁹ The recommendations of the Task Force on Displacement (TFD) under the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), established in the follow-up negotiations to the Paris Agreement, and those of the Global Compact on Migration (GCM) also include far-reaching provisions on climate displacement, including prevention and durable solutions.⁴⁵⁰

The GCM in particular presents an important opportunity to consolidate ideas already mooted but not yet clearly spelled out about the role of climate change in disaster displacement, and to close gaps in the Sendai Framework, the 2030 Agenda and the Paris Agreement.⁴⁵¹ Contrary to the Global Compact on Refugees (GCR), which explicitly excludes climate change as a driver of refugee movements, the GCM includes strong provisions on disaster displacement. Its preamble affirms that the compact rests among other things on UNFCCC, the Paris Agreement and the Sendai framework.⁴⁵²

The establishment of the UN Secretary General's High-Level Panel on Internal Displacement is another step toward consolidating different frameworks and processes. Its terms of reference task the Panel with devising recommendations to advance "collaboration between humanitarian, development, and where appropriate climate change adaptation, disaster risk reduction and peace actors [...] in addressing and reducing internal displacement".⁴⁵³ The Panel is due to present its report to the secretary general in September, and is expected to give prominence to the issue of prevention, offering another opportunity to advocate for an integrated approach to disaster risk reduction, climate change adaptation and migration.

Given the soft law nature of all of these frameworks and their only recent adoption, implementation is still to get off the ground. There is cause for hope, however, in developments on policies related to human mobility more broadly at the regional level (see spotlight, page 103).



	•	1998	Guiding Principles on Displacement
			Define IDPs as persons forced to fle or human-made disasters
	•	2009	Kampala Convention Explicitly recognises climate change
	•	2010	Cancun Adaptation F First global framework to recognise and displacement
	•	2012	Nansen Initative Launched by Switzerland and Norw protection of persons displaced acro
	•	2015	Sendai Framework or Risk Reduction 2015 -
			Contains important provisions on hu
			2030 Agenda for Sust
			Includes strong references to climat link the two issues
the second			Paris Agreement
			Confirms the establishment of the To
	•	2016	Platform on Disaster I
			Succeeds Nansen Initiative
1111 1.947	•	2018	Global Compacts on M and Refugees
			Includes dedicated sections on mig change and disasters
T	•	2019	High-Level Panel on I

Includes disaster displacement in its plan of work

Figure 54: Timeline of international frameworks and milestones in addressing disaster displacement and human mobility associated with climate change

A woman gathers water from the main river in Uvira, South Kivu Province in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Torrential rains in April 2020 caused the Mulongwe river to break its banks in Uvira city, which led to flooding and mass displacement. © UNICEF/UN0402424/Brown, November 2020.

n Internal

ee, inter alia, in the context of natural

as a driver of displacement in the Africa region

Framework

e links between climate change

vay as a state-led platform to improve the ross borders by disasters and climate change

n Disaster 2030

uman mobility in the context of disasters

tainable Development

te change and migration, but do not explictly

Task Force on Displacement (TFD)

Displacement

Migration

ration and displacement in the context of climate

Internal Displacement

Spotlight - Lessons from regional cooperation

Successfully addressing climate-related human mobility requires sustained political commitment and adequate capacities and resources at various levels.⁴⁵⁴ Examples from from three regions – the Pacific, the Caribbean and the Horn of Africa – show how regional policy frameworks and migration protocols can improve management of the

The examples outlined here show that there is no blueprint for how to achieve progress in addressing climate-related human mobility. The requirement rather is for tailored collaborations between national entities willing to blaze the trail and regional organisations that provide a platform for the exchange of ideas and development of joint policies. In all three regions, those involved recognise the value of inter-institutional cooperation and cross-sectoral exchange through dedicated working groups.

The Pacific

The Pacific Island Forum (PIF) member states and regional bodies developed the Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific 2017 – 2030, which addresses climate change and disaster risk management in an integrated way.⁴⁵⁶ It calls on PIF member states to protect people at risk of climate-related displacement and develop national strategies on climate change and disaster-related relocation. Implementation is supported by a technical working group on human mobility that brings regional organisations, governments, development partners and civil society together in forum for the exchange of new research, initiatives and opportunities for cooperation.

Regional frameworks provide strategic guidance, but they depend on implementation at the national level. Fiji's systematic approach to dealing with climaterelated relocations serves as a good example. Given its susceptibility to hazards such as sea level rise, flooding and cyclones, the country is reviewing the permanent relocation of infrastructure and whole communities. Official assessments suggest more than 80 villages may need to be relocated.⁴⁵⁷

The Caribbean

The Organisation of Eastern Caribbean States (OECS) adopted the Revised Treaty of Basseterre in 2011, permitting citizens of member states to move, reside and work freely throughout the region. In the aftermath of hurricane Maria in 2017, the treaty enabled people from Dominica to move to neighbouring islands without any bureaucratic hurdles. Maria, however, also shed light on some challenges. The lack of official registration resulted in insufficient data on how many people had moved and where. The true number of people who migrated because Maria remains unknown.

To address climate-related human mobility in a structured way, the OECS Commission has introduced a strategic plan for 2020-2023 that defines priority areas and concrete activities.⁴⁵⁸ Local consultations with three affected communities and four scenario workshops were used as a starting point to develop ideas for the plan. The process is an example of how a regional institution can approach the nexus of climate change and human (im)mobility systematically. Close cooperation with member states will also be required though, given they are respon sible for implementation.

The Horn of Africa

The Intergovernmental Authority on Development (IGAD) endorsed a free movement protocol in 2020 after years of negotiations.⁴⁵⁹ Article 16 calls on member states to allow people displaced by disasters to seek refuge on each other's territory, facilitate their stay and ensure they are able to exercise their rights. The protocol also includes people at risk of displacement, allowing them to move pre-emptively to avoid or mitigate disaster impacts.

IGAD also developed a detailed roadmap for implementation, calling on member states to develop, review and harmonise laws, policies and procedures to facilitate the movement of people displaced by disasters in accordance with article 16.⁴⁶⁰ Bilateral arrangements on border areas that are deemed disaster displacement "hotspots" could further expand cooperation between member states in the future.

Identifying the hotspots and anticipating, preventing and responding to disaster displacement requires robust data.⁴⁶¹ The IGAD Climate Predictions and Applications Centre (ICPAC), which provides climate information and early warning services, aims to provide better data on climate-related human mobility to support decision making in policy and operations. The initiative includes methodologies to monitor disaster displacement in the region consistently and risk modelling for sudden and slow-onset events.⁴⁶²

An aerial view of a strip of land between the Pacific Ocean and lagoon in Funafuti, Tuvalu. The low-lying island nation has been classified as extremely vulnerable to the impacts of climate change by the UNDP. Getty Images/Mario Tama, November 2019.

Next step: assessing progress in implementation of national policies

Lessons from around the world are emerging on how countries and communities are investing in reducing disaster displacement risk and finding solutions to climate-related displacement. Comprehensive national laws, policies, strategies and plans are a key marker of a government's engagement on internal displacement.⁴⁶³

A growing number of countries recognise disasters as a trigger of displacement. Thirty of the 46 countries in IDMC's 2020 Internal Displacement Index (IDI) have policies in place that do so.⁴⁶⁴ Provisions to address the issue, however, vary greatly. Some policies simply mention disaster displacement, while others include comprehensive plans to prevent and respond to it. Uganda was one of the first countries to adopt a national policy on IDPs, doing so in 2004.⁴⁶⁵ It addresses conflict and disaster displacement, and the national disaster policy of 2013 includes the provision of services and support for people displaced and affected by disasters.⁴⁶⁶ India updated its national disaster management plan in 2019, and in a potential milestone acknowledged disaster displacement for the first time.⁴⁶⁷

Afghanistan has one of the most comprehensive legal frameworks on internal displacement, including a national policy on IDPs adopted in 2013 and the 2017 Policy Framework for Returnees and IDPs.⁴⁶⁸ Together they address both conflict and disaster displacement, but given the immense challenges the country faces implementation has been limited. The same is true for Yemen, which adopted a national strategy on internal displacement in 2013 that covers conflict and disasters.⁴⁶⁹

Despite the increasing recognition of displacement in disaster risk reduction efforts, many countries have yet to address the phenomenon adequately in their national climate change policies and adaptation plans.⁴⁷⁷ Exceptions exist, however, and durable solutions have moved up the agenda in climate adaptation plans.

Most of the 46 countries in the 2020 IDI acknowledge displacement associated with sudden-onset disasters and have climate policies or national adaptation plans in place. Only 27, however, recognise displacement associated with the slow-onset effects of climate change.⁴⁷⁸ Around 60 per cent of the policies that recognise displacement include measures to prevent it, but fewer than a third include measures to mitigate its impacts on host communities. Only 15 per cent address durable solutions.

Box 4: New policy responses to the disasterconflict nexus

As competition for dwindling natural resources increases, countries have recognised an escalation in conflict among communities grappling with the effects of climate change. Several in Africa have acknowledged displacement as both a cause and a consequence of the interplay between disasters and conflict.⁴⁷⁰ The African Union also recently highlighted the importance of better understanding the phenomenon and called for accelerated implementation of the Sendai Framework's target E with a focus on durable solutions.⁴⁷¹

South Sudan's national adaptation plan recognises that people displaced by conflict are among the most vulnerable to climate change impacts, and that the convergence of extreme weather events with conflict means climate change adaptation projects need to promote conflict prevention and peacebuilding.⁴⁷²

A similar shift has begun to take root in the Middle East and North Africa.⁴⁷³ The Arab strategy for disaster risk reduction,

adopted in 2010 and updated in 2018, recognises disaster displacement as an important risk in the region and highlights the need to consider the links between disasters and conflict when developing local and national disaster risk reduction strategies.⁴⁷⁴

The Philippines' National Climate Change Action Plan highlights "the potential for conflict over natural resources, population displacement and migration as the result of sea-level rise or other large-scale biophysical, ecological or social disruptions, and the prospect of increasingly frequent humanitarian disasters as the result of extreme events".⁴⁷⁵ It also sets out a long-term process for mapping vulnerable communities, developing resettlement plans in consultation with them and implementing sustainable livelihoods and social protection programmes.

Challenges remain, however, particularly in terms of understanding the complex nature of converging displacement drivers and identifying institutional mechanisms to prevent and respond to them.⁴⁷⁶

Box 5: Gender as a cross-cutting issue

Several countries address the gendered impacts of climate-related displacement. Somalia's national adaptation action plan acknowledges the insecurity internally displaced women face, including an increased risk of violence in overcrowded displacement camps. It also identifies women's lack of inclusion in the clan-based systems used to address most issues surrounding natural resources and disasters as depriving them of a voice on such matters.⁴⁸¹

Bangladesh's climate change and gender action plan of 2013 recognises climate-related displacement and its specific impacts on women.⁴⁸²

105

Some good examples stand out. Bangladesh developed a comprehensive policy framework on internal displacement associated with disasters and climate change in 2015. Its national strategy on the issue adopts an integrated approach and includes provisions on return, local integration and resettlement. It includes policy requirements and activities for each durable solution, with support envisaged for housing, livelihoods, community infrastructure and efforts to mitigate potential conflict with host communities.

Ghana has a national migration policy that explicitly covers internal migration, and its national climate change policy of 2013 refers to internal displacement associated with climate change. It also contains provisions to protect IDPs and mitigate consequences for host communities.⁴⁷⁹ Peru has a law on climate change that acknowledges environmental drivers of displacement risk.⁴⁸⁰ It requires an action plan to prevent and address associated forced migration and mitigate its impacts on host communities.

The Philippines specifies a range of gender-sensitive provisions and actions, including gendered risk assessments and gender sensitivity in disaster risk management and climate change adaptation plans, gender-sensitive outreach to increase awareness on climate and disaster risk reduction, and gender awareness in conflict prevention in the case of resettled "climate refugees". It also includes provisions for post-disaster resettlement and counselling for displaced families and communities.⁴⁸³

These examples constitute progress in recognising differentiated impacts, but they focus only on binary gender, and do not consider other gender identities.

Planned relocation efforts from across the globe provide valuable lessons for the future

When disaster impacts or risks render places uninhabitable or unsafe, governments and communities may decide to permanently relocate people out of harm's way. Planned relocation has gained traction as a disaster risk reduction and climate change adaptation measure.⁴⁸⁴ Many of the most prominent examples are from the Pacific region, such as planned relocation policies and projects in Fiji and Vanuatu.⁴⁸⁵ Many initiatives are concentrated in Asia, which consistently records most disaster displacements each year, but efforts are underway across all continents (see figure 55).

Planned relocation is often the result of the combined impacts or risks of various hazards over time. Shishmaref, an Alaskan native village in the US, is preparing to relocate after years of flooding and coastal erosion and in anticipation of melting permafrost and sea level rise.⁴⁸⁶ The people of Kandholhudoo island in the Maldives had experienced flooding and land degradation and were aware that sea level rise would heighten the risks they faced even before the 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami hit. The impacts of the tsunami, however, finally resulted in plans for their permanent relocation to the previously uninhabited Dhuvaafaru island.⁴⁸⁷ Decisions to stay or relocate also involve economic considerations, emotional attachment, characteristics including age and disability, perceptions of risk and opportunity, and social networks. As such, timeframes may play a role, as well as pre-existing levels and perceptions of well-being. Planned relocations need not only to consider logistical and economic aspects, but also broader risk governance, personal resources and community dynamics. They should be devised and implemented with the extensive engagement of the communities concerned.⁴⁸⁸

Trigger moments such as extreme events or the loss of lives and assets may initiate debate about relocation. The decision to leave, however, tends to take much longer to reach and the actual process of relocating longer still.⁴⁸⁹ Community members on Gardi Sugdub island in Panama initiated a relocation process in 2010, but they are still to move. A site has been identified on the mainland, but a lack of funding and building materials has delayed process.⁴⁹⁰ Members of the Quinault Tribe in Taholah in the US state of Washington began a relocation process in 2012, but they too are still to move.⁴⁹¹



Figure 55: Planned relocation efforts around the world

In all these examples, extensive engagement between local governments and communities have highlighted the vital role that governance plays in the design, management and implementation of planned relocations. The experience of communities from the Danube floodplains in Austria, too, shows that the decision-making, planning and implementation processes involve a range of conflicting regulations, funding schemes and policy directions.⁴⁹² These often cut across administrative levels and can pit local governments against national bodies. Such issues need to be considered from the outset.

Local integration may be the preferred option for many, and requires strong local governance

Many people who have been displaced by slow and rapid onset disasters find the prospect of return untenable. Local integration becomes their preferred option, particularly when services and work prospects are better than in their areas of origin. Studies in the Horn of Africa show that many pastoralists and agro-pastoralists displaced during the 2017 drought wish to integrate locally, despite challenges in meeting their basic needs and establishing livelihoods.⁴⁹³ Their appetite for doing so is based on security considerations, social networks and better living conditions, economic opportunities and public services.

Regional bodies and national governments, UN agencies and NGOs are starting to reach a consensus on what is required to address the challenges of local integration. A common understanding is slowly finding its way into practice in the form of broader coalitions on resolving displacement, such as the durable solutions initiatives (DSIs) and platforms in countries such as Ethiopia, Somalia and Syria.⁴⁹⁴

Local integration often requires significant adaptation of people displaced from rural to urban areas. Rural IDPs need time to adapt their lifestyles and acquire new skills useful to them in their new urban environment.⁴⁹⁵ As such, there is a real need to decentralise efforts to achieve durable solutions and allow for municipalities to invest in appropriate support for different groups of IDPs. Channelling efforts from the federal to the municipal level can also mean more support to local integration beyond areas where the international presence is strong. Programmes in Somalia such as Midnimo, which means unity, and Danwadaag, meaning love, take the localisation approach seriously and focus on strengthening district and state government leadership and capacity to enable durable solutions.⁴⁹⁶

If local integration is to be sustainable, however, the severe development deficits confronting rural populations in countries such as Ethiopia and Somalia will also have to be addressed. Improved access to services and livelihoods in rural areas is essential to avoid repeated displacement.⁴⁹⁷ The need to create alternative livelihoods for IDPs and host communities is widely recognised. A number of initiatives have already been successful, including training female heads of household in setting up businesses, start-up grants, vocational skills workshops, the establishment of communal farms for agro-pastoralists to plant cash crops and the provision of livestock to support pastoralists in re-establishing their traditional livelihoods.⁴⁹⁸

As for any of the other options for durable solutions, IDPs need to be at the heart of the decision-making process. The principles that emerge are not new: localising responses and ensuring that communities' agency and resources are respected and supported; improving data collection and including the perspectives and priorities of those who are particularly vulnerable; and supporting locally-owned diversification and adaptation of livelihoods.⁴⁹⁹

This has been repeatedly recognised, but many social, political and economic factors impede action. More must be done in the coming years to understand why national and international actors are not embracing such an approach more fully, and to create the incentives for them to do so.

More easily accessible and predictable financing is needed

The need for more funding to prevent and address displacement is well established, as is the fact that it should be predictable and multi-annual to allow for more flexibility and long-term planning.⁵⁰⁰ As in other domains that cut across sectors and development dimensions, such as gender and disaster risk reduction, it is less clear, however, whether such funding should be direct and earmarked for displacement or made part of core sector or humanitarian response budgets. When it comes to prevention, risk reduction and preparedness, financing instruments that include displacement risk concerns in wider risk management and development financing frameworks may be more appropriate. There is also growing consensus that more funding needs to be channelled into forward-looking approaches and more risk-informed investments.⁵⁰¹ The Covid-19 pandemic and its impacts on disaster displacement responses around the world have made this all the more urgent.

National disaster management plans and budgets commonly make financial provisions for evacuations and shelter.⁵⁰² Some can be quite substantial. China's Central Natural Disaster Livelihood Subsidy Fund provides assistance to 80 million disaster "victims" each year. Several countries have sought to make such instruments more flexible to increase investment in preparedness. The Philippines, for example, has revised its National Disaster Risk Reduction and Management Fund so that it can be used for the construction of evacuation centres.⁵⁰³

Most financing of this kind, however, is not available for investments in preventing displacement or mitigating its impacts.⁵⁰⁴ New types of national funds are also emerging. Fiji set up the Climate Relocation and Displaced Peoples Trust Fund in 2019 to mobilise financial assistance.⁵⁰⁵ It bundles domestic funding through measures such as an environmental levy on plastic bags with contributions from international donors.

As the need to connect humanitarian, peace-building and development efforts grows, creating new financing tools and mechanisms to address displacement could encourage collaboration across domains and institutions that tend to siloed.⁵⁰⁶ In their absence, finding entry points in existing climate finance instruments may be a pragmatic first step. A wide range of such mechanisms has been developed over the past two decades, but they make little or no provisions for displacement.⁵⁰⁷

Access to such financing also tends to be limited for countries considered fragile, because eligibility criteria often include strong governance and administrative capacities. This effectively means that countries most in need of support, such as those struggling with both conflict and disaster displacement, are the least eligible to receive it. The Adaptation Fund and the Least Developed Countries Fund set up under UNFCCC are laudable exceptions.⁵⁰⁸ Existing development finance and humanitarian budgets could be made more flexible and responsive to displacement risk and crises. This might include making social protection programmes more adaptive to accommodate seasonal or protracted displacement, making micro-insurance and low-cost loans available to communities at risk of displacement and frontloading development budgets to support local governments in dealing with disaster displacement.⁵⁰⁹

First and foremost, however, it should involve recognising the phenomenon of disaster displacement beyond evacuation. Doing so would pave the way for more dedicated funding streams to emerge, such as local and national forecast-based financing tools or pooled, multi-donor trust funds at the regional and even the global level.⁵¹⁰ It would also lay the ground for the insurance sector and capital markets to play a greater role in financing responses and encouraging risk reduction in the form of index-based insurance, catastrophe bonds and weather derivatives that include displacement risk.⁵¹¹



Accounting for disaster displacement

A South Sudanese refugee walks through dusty, sparce flatland on the outskirts of Khartoum, Sudan, where he lives with thousands of other refugees waiting to return to South Sudan. NRC/Ingebjørg Kårstad, December 2020.

Despite considerable advances made in moving disaster displacement up national and international policy agendas, progress in monitoring the phenomenon has been modest. Few countries do so comprehensively, which impedes the establishment of a solid global baseline that enables comparisons and learning between countries.

Disaster displacement is a strong people-centred marker of where better policy and action for risk reduction and durable solutions are required.⁵¹² Filling the data gaps on the phenomenon is also vital if we are to understand how it holds back the sustainable development agenda. This cannot, however, be done at the global level alone. Disasters and climate impacts are essentially local phenomena, so local authorities and national governments have a key role to play.

The central role of national governments in generating and using reliable displacement data has been recognised by the international community, culminating in the efforts of the Expert Group on Refugee and IDP Statistics (EGRIS) and the publication of the International Recommendations on Internally Displaced Persons Statistics (IRIS).⁵¹³ The recommendations cover data and statistics on disaster

Main phases Prepardeness and early warning		Emergency	Recovery and reconstruction	
	I ■ ▲ 📾	� 塗 ⊥ ↗ ☆	໕⋒≣⋗ਙ	
Main indicators	# of people pre-emptively evacuated	 # of people displaced in community centres, schools, shelters (including improvised shelters), etc. # of people living with host families # of beneficiaries of rental subsidies # of houses destroyed or rendered uninhabitable 	 # of people displaced in community centres, schools, transition shelters, etc. # of beneficiaries of reconstruction programmes # of beneficiaries of post-disaste housing programmes 	
Time period	Days, hours or minutes ahead of a disaster	From the immediate aftermath of a disaster to a year	Months to more than a year	

Recommendations:

Concerted efforts must be made to collect data disaggregated by sex, age and other characteristics including socioeconomic status, disability and other vulnerabilities

In addition to counting the number of IDPs at different points in time, data should be collected on all relevant flows, including new internal and cross-border displacements, returns, local integration and resettlement. Data should also be collected frequently enough to accurately reflect what is happening on the ground. To do so means observing the following schedule:

Pre-emptive evacuations: Daily to hourly First 10 days after the event: Daily Day 10 to 30: Every two to three days Day 30 to 90: Every 10 days 90+ days after the event: Once a month

Figure 56: Measuring disaster displacement across its temporal dimension

displacement, and with 45 countries and territories and 20 regional and international organisations involved in their development and implementation, they demonstrate strong commitment to addressing displacement in all its forms collectively.

Within and beyond official statistics, the number of people displaced, their conditions, needs and aspirations, the duration and severity of their displacement and the risk of future displacement all need to be better quantified. Disaster displacement must be assessed in all its dimensions, temporal, geographical and social

What to measure?

Disasters or the threat of them trigger displacement in many ways: pre-emptive evacuations, planned relocations, reactive flight from life-threatening sudden-onset events or people's gradual shift away from areas affected by slow-onset phenomena such as drought.⁵¹⁴ Each form of movement requires specific indicators to identify and monitor it, which means systematic data collection should be integrated into disaster preparedness, response and recovery systems (see figure 56).



That said, displacement also has impacts on economies and societies that go beyond the phases of preparedness, emergency and recovery. Systemic risks and impacts affect the full development spectrum of countries and communities before, during and after disasters, which underscores the need to monitor the phenomenon over longer time periods. This would enable the establishment of a more solid baseline to inform policy development on resilience and durable solutions.

Monitoring displacement risk

To prevent disaster displacement and plan better responses, it is important to measure the number of people at risk of being displaced. From the national to the global level, however, most disaster risk assessments estimate the likelihood of economic losses but overlook human implications, including the risk of displacement.

Mexico, Rwanda and the US are good examples of countries that have developed national disaster risk assessments, indexes and atlases. These help to understand disaster risk levels for different hazards and exposure and vulnerability scenarios, but a displacement element is missing.⁵¹⁵ At the global level, the UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNDRR) coordinates a rigorous annual analysis of the economic risks disasters pose, which it has presented in its Global Assessment Reports (GARs) since 2011.⁵¹⁶ Here again though, displacement is not considered.

To address this gap, and building on UNDRR's approach, IDMC began a unique probabilistic modelling exercise in 2017.⁵¹⁷ Our global disaster displacement risk model covers a wide range of hazard scenarios for earthquakes, tsunamis, floods, cyclonic winds and storm surges. It considers their likelihood and their potential to render housing uninhabitable as a proxy for displacement. It generates findings at the national level, identifying hotspots and enabling risk-informed decisions that can help to prevent and reduce displacement risk.⁵¹⁸

Given that people's level of vulnerability and exposure to hazards does much to determine the severity of their impacts, it is important to assess how these aspects will change over space and time, and to unpack the economic, social, environmental and governance factors that affect disaster risk.⁵¹⁹ To do so, we are working closely with partners to increase the resolution of the exposure layer of our model to allow more granular assessment, and rethinking how we can assess vulnerability in the displacement risk equation. 'Riskscapes' evolve constantly, and we need to understand population and socioeconomic patterns, and fluctuations in the frequency and intensity of hazards linked to climate change.

Assessing displacement risk will inform governments about where to allocate resources for risk reduction and response and how to prioritise them. More work is needed in this area, but some initiatives already exist. Oxford University's statistics department has used open-access data to build a disaster displacement risk model to predict the likelihood and scale of future displacement, the Integrated Internal Displacement Population Sampler (IIDIPUS).⁵²⁰

The model is also one the few that looks at vulnerability beyond the likelihood of structural collapse. It uses sub-national indicators such as income disparity, which sheds light on how disasters are likely to affect poorer households at risk of displacement.

Monitoring evacuations in the preparedness and early warning phase

Target G-6 of the Sendai Framework calls for measuring the percentage of people exposed to or at risk from disasters who are protected via early warnings and pre-emptive evacuation. It encourages member states in a position to do so to provide information on the number of people evacuated.⁵²¹ Doing so with data disaggregated by sex and age would allow countries to measure the effectiveness of their early warning and evacuation protocols.

It is difficult to determine how many of the disaster displacements recorded globally are pre-emptive evacuations. The Philippines is one of the few countries to systematically collect disaster displacement data, and represents a good example of strong government ownership. The Disaster Response Operations Monitoring and Information Centre (DROMIC) collects data on the number of people evacuated and the number staying in shelters or with relatives over time and disaggregates its information.⁵²²

Viet Nam also has a comprehensive disaster damage and needs assessment system that captures the number of pre-emptive evacuations. Its data collection template has been improved over the years, and feeds into its own historical disaster loss accounting system aligned with the DesInventar methodology.⁵²³ The system not only helps to paint a more accurate picture of displacement in the country, but also supports its disaster risk management efforts.⁵²⁴

Tracking displacement during the emergency phase

Most countries only collect data on the displacement disasters trigger in their immediate aftermath. They also tend to report on the number of people "affected" by disasters, which leaves an important gap in our understanding of how many were actually displaced (see box 6).

There is no indicator in the Sendai Framework to measure the number of people displaced, but it is vital to understand the scale of the phenomenon and the impacts on those who have to flee. The framework does, however, call for countries to develop their own tailored indicators. Measuring the number of people displaced during and after disasters would allow them to better understand their location, the impacts they have suffered and their needs. Data should ideally be disaggregated by sex, age and other characteristics in line with the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

Many countries have made important progress in establishing disaster loss and damage databases. Sri Lanka began to do so in 2005, and has since improved its moni-

Box 6: How many people affected by disasters are displaced?

The Sendai Framework implicitly includes IDPs among those affected by disasters, but it leaves an important gap. It states: "People who are affected, either directly or indirectly, by a hazardous event. Directly affected are those who have suffered injury, illness or other health effects; who were **evacuated**, **displaced**, **relocated** or have suffered direct damage to their livelihoods, economic, physical, social, cultural and environmental assets. Indirectly affected are people who have suffered consequences, other than or in addition to direct effects, over time, due to disruption or changes in economy, critical infrastructure, basic services, commerce or work, or social, health and psychological consequences."⁵²⁷ toring capacities to the point of having a platform with daily bulletins that track disaster impacts much more thoroughly.⁵²⁵ Indonesia and Mongolia have developed their own indicators, translated their platforms into local languages and documented what needs to be improved.⁵²⁶ These examples show that with institutional commitment existing monitoring systems can be adapted and easily integrate displacement.

Where no specific displacement indicators exist, states could report on other Sendai Framework targets. B-4 calls for monitoring the "number of people whose destroyed dwellings were attributed to disasters". This type of information is an important proxy for disaster displacement. IDMC has been collecting data on housing destruction at the global level since 2017, not only as a proxy but also for triangulation.

We analysed more than 2,000 reports that mentioned housing destruction to produce our 2020 estimates. To convert this information into a displacement metric, we multiplied the number of houses destroyed by the national average household size (AHHS). Other extrapolations and proxy data such as insurance penetration, reconstruction rates and the number of people receiving rental subsidies could also be used, but none would be as accurate as measuring the actual number of people displaced.

The problem is that if countries just monitor and report on people affected, there is no way of knowing how many are displaced. It is vital this gap be filled, because IDPs have specific needs and their conditions tend to be worse than those of people not forced to flee. As countries implement and retrofit their disaster loss databases to monitor their progress against the Sendai Framework, they should start to monitor the number of people displaced so appropriate policies and programmes can be designed and implemented for this particularly vulnerable group.

Continuing during the recovery and reconstruction phase

Priority 4 of the Sendai Framework highlights the need to "build back better" during recovery and reconstruction, but it does not include concrete indicators to measure how successful such processes are. This makes it difficult to monitor how displaced people manage to bring their displacement to an end over time.

Where information is available, it points to the potentially long-term nature of disaster displacement. California experienced the most destructive wildfires in its history in 2018. The Federal Emergency Management Agency spent around 18 months cleaning up the town of Paradise and helping the community to rebuild.⁵²⁸ As of April 2021, however, more than two years after the fires, only 728 of the 9,000 homes destroyed have been rebuilt. The City of Paradise itself estimates that it may take up to 10 years to fully recover.529

Cyclone Amphan triggered around 2.5 million pre-emptive evacuations in Bangladesh last year. Many evacuees were able to return to their homes relatively quickly, but housing destruction data suggests that a significant number of people are likely be displaced for longer periods of time. The cyclone destroyed more than 55,000 homes, which suggests that around 10 per cent of the evacuees were left homeless.530

These examples show that IDPs cannot be assumed to return swiftly to their homes after a disaster without monitoring the duration of displacement comprehensively. We know that some people remain displaced for months and even years, but our understanding of the scale of protracted disaster displacement is still limited.

The main reason for this gap is that displacement only tends to be systematically monitored for a few days or weeks after a disaster. When humanitarian aid providers' operations conclude, data collection stops. Collecting accurate data in sometimes hard-to-reach and insecure areas where lack of transport and communications may be obstacles is also extremely resource-intensive. In some cases, however, alternative information such as mobile phone and social media data can be used (see box 7).

Box 7: Understanding disaster displacement via social media

IDMC and Facebook are collaborating to improve Facebook's disaster maps as part of its Data for Good initiative. This partnership, which dates back to 2017, has resulted in the development of a new methodology to measure flows of IDPs in disaster situations and the publication of this data in Disaster Maps products through the GeoInsights portal.531 In addition to analysing anonymised data from Facebook's mobile app, IDMC has also developed surveys that ask Facebook users about their displacement experience and provide more demographic and contextual details.

The surveys are run by the Data for Good team and help to measure the extent of displacement and its different impact on men and women. One survey in Japan, run after typhoon Hagibis in 2019, found that slightly more men than women had evacuated, but that they were more likely to be displaced for shorter periods.532

Surveys after the Black Summer bushfires in Australia revealed interesting findings about the recovery and reconstruction phase in Green Wattle Creek in eastern New South Wales and Cudlee Creek in the Adelaide Hills. Respondents were asked why they had not returned home permanently. Fifty-eight per cent said because it was "unsafe", but 22 per cent cited "new opportunities" as the main reason.533

This new source of displacement data has complemented our own analysis and given researchers, responders and planners a better sense of how many people have been displaced, where from and to, and for how long. Results from surveys in Australia, for example, have offered emergency managers invaluable feedback for their public information campaigns and planning for future events.534

Not having accurate information on the duration of displacement has significant implications for the provision of protection and assistance to people displaced for longer periods after disasters. Ten years after the 2011 earthquake and tsunami in Japan, around 48,000 people are still displaced and in need of support. In Mexico, around 91,000 are still displaced today after the 2017 earthquake.

Nor is it possible without this information to provide comprehensive end-of-year estimates of the number of people living in internal displacement as a result of disasters. This in turn means policymakers and practitioners are

Box 8: Estimating the number of people living in displacement following disasters

IDMC has been providing global figures for new disaster displacements since 2008, but it was not until 2019 that we were able to publish our first end-of-year estimate of the number of people still living in displacement. The figures of 5.1 million for 2019 and seven million for 2020 are, however, highly conservative. The number of new displacements recorded, at 24.9 million and 30.7 million respectively, shows that we are only starting to scratch the surface of a much bigger challenge.

How we determined the disaster stock estimate for 2020

Scen	ario 1					
↓↓ †††	For disasters that took place before 2020, the estimate comes from the latest stock data point.					
Scen	ario 2					
8	When only one data point for stock exists, we used housing destruction based on the average household size.		→	↓↓ ††1		
Scen	ario 3					
↓↓ †††	When two or more data points for stock exists for a disaster, we used the most recent point available.	→		₽•₽ ↑↓		
Scenario 4						
8	When only housing destruction information exists, we used homes destroyed based on the average household size.					
Scen	ario 5					
↓↓ Ť†Ť	Where both housing destruction and multiple data points for stock exists, we used the most recent data point for stock.					
Scen	ario 6					
↓↓ Ť†Ť	Where there are aggregated figures not linked to a specific disaster, we used the latest data point for stock.	` ₽		Υ Υ		
Scen	ario 7					
	e no credible data exists for people who remain displaced nes destroyed, we exclude these disaster events from our ate.					
LEGENI	1 Jan	2020				
`	[⊗] n †↓ →2					
Event	Housing Time series Unknown Event Destruction					

unable to follow up on their recovery and reconstruction efforts.

To bridge this gap, data collectors should include a temporal dimension in their assessments. It is essential to monitor and report the duration of displacement by counting the number of IDPs on a regular basis at different points in time to accurately reflect what is happening on the ground.

There is still a long way go before we can paint a complete picture of the duration of disaster displacement, but progress has been made in recent years (see box 8).

Our methodology for compiling end-of-year estimates has important caveats and limitations, but it starts to fill what has been a persistent gap and raise awareness about the lack of data on the duration of displacement. As the simplified version of the methodology shows, we applied a series of scenarios to come up with our figures (see figure 58). In order to move on from using proxy data, however, it is vital that data collectors improve their capacity to collect and share time-series data on disaster displacement.



31 Dec 2020

Better data on longer-term displacement is also required to understand its significant economic impacts on individuals and economies. If these go unrecorded, displaced families may receive no support from the authorities and the repercussions may be felt for years. Understanding the economic impacts of each new displacement would help governments plan more effective support, eventually reducing costs and losses for all (see box 9).

Same as in other phases of the disaster risk management cycle, there is no need to generate new systems to keep track of the duration of displacement in the recovery and reconstruction phase. Data collectors just need to run their assessments over longer periods and adapt their existing systems to capture displacement. Such a repository could be analysed against data on insurance penetration or housing reconstruction costs, enabling policymakers to identify good practices that could be applied to other situations.

Monitoring displacement in the context of slow-onset events

Internal displacement associated with slow-onset disasters and environmental change is difficult to account for comprehensively because of the wide range of phenomena, impacts and drivers associated with the hazards, the types of movement they trigger and the situations in the regions they affect. One of the main problems is that the critical nature of a slow-onset event only tends to become apparent when a crisis point has been reached.⁵³⁵

Key knowledge gaps on the scale of this type of displacement include the number of people at risk of being displaced, the number of new displacements that such events trigger, the number of people living in displacement as a result of them, and the number of those living in displacement who are likely to remain in their country.

Box 9: Measuring the economic impacts of new displacement

The methodology IDMC developed in 2018 to measure the economic impacts of displacement relies heavily on humanitarian response plans (HRPs) for proxy indicators on financial costs and losses. HRPs are only available for crises severe enough to warrant them and focus on situations of protracted displacement.

Most displacement, however, is triggered by smaller-scale events that do not activate HRPs, and its duration can usually be measured in months, weeks or even days rather than years. The repercussions for the lives of those displaced and for economies may be less severe as a result, but their frequency means they add up to a significant global burden.

The figures we have presented on the economic impact of displacement so far have overlooked this burden. They also focus only on the most immediate needs of people already displaced, which means the period between the event that triggered their displacement and their arrival in their area of refuge is unaccounted for. This period also involves costs, including for transport, shelter, other basic needs and loss of income. Our preliminary assessments show that the highest costs stem from impacts on housing, and the highest losses from the disruption of IDPs' usual income-generating activities. Impacts on health, education and security only tend to become visible over longer periods of time.

Uncovering the costs and losses that arise during IDPs' transition period would be particularly useful in assessing the impacts of disaster displacement. Because information on its duration is rarely available and most HRPs focus on conflict situations, its economic impacts remain almost entirely invisible. Being able to assess them at least for known evacuation periods would be a first step toward bridging this knowledge gap.

Data is scarce, but we have been able to record cases of drought displacement in the Horn of Africa and Brazil.⁵³⁶ Developments in information technology coupled with microdata on IDPs offer the prospect of establishing a better sense of the scale of slow-onset and compound disasters and how they evolve over time.

Satellite imagery, mobile phone apps and most importantly better access to information derived from Earth observations and climate models have made large volumes of data available with which to assess and predict disaster impacts. The data not only improves our understanding of current crises. It could also inform the development of models to better understand and prepare for disaster displacement in the future. The inclusion of questions in national censuses and other surveys would also help to increase data and insight on slow-onset events.

The more data we have about such events and their impacts on societies, the more accurate our scenarios and models will become. Collecting data on the number of people displaced by drought, desertification or sea level rise, combined with qualitative contextual analysis and personal narratives, will improve our understanding of what drives and triggers this type of displacement. Models are becoming increasingly sophisticated too, including systems-thinking and holistic approaches to understanding ing decision-making.⁵³⁷

Toward better coordination and collaboration

Filling the data gaps on disaster displacement and improving our capacity to monitor the phenomenon is possible. For it to happen, we need ensure that data collection efforts complement each other rather than overlap, and that collectors use common terms and metrics to make their data interoperable.⁵³⁸ Collection should also comply with data protection guidelines to ensure people's privacy is respected and their security is not compromised. Displaced people require interventions tailored to their circumstances based on their location, age, gender, ethnicity, socioeconomic background and other characteristics. Data disaggregation is essential to ensure that the most vulnerable people are profiled accurately, their needs are properly addressed, and no one is left behind.

Integrating displacement risk and impacts into national disaster risk reduction policies and measures promotes coherence across a range of ministry and agency mandates, because it spans both the emergency and longer-term action needed to reduce and avoid risk and enable sustainable solutions. It also promotes mutually reinforcing outcomes and efficiencies in data collection and reporting under global policy agendas where displacement is recognised as an important issue.

As we start the countdown to 2030, when progress against the main global agreements will be assessed, there is still time to develop and retrofit disaster damage and loss databases and monitor disaster displacement.

Conclusion

A beach at sunset in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh. © UNOCHA/Vincent Tremeau, March 2018. The year 2020 was the third warmest on record, following a trend of increasing average global temperatures since 2015. Monsoon seasons have also extended, and annual rainfall totals have risen in some parts of the world. Global sea levels continue to rise, as do ocean temperatures, which fuel stronger tropical cyclones. Droughts are becoming longer and more devastating.⁵³⁹ Data is still limited, but it shows that disasters are becoming more frequent and intense, pointing to a worrying new normal.⁵⁴⁰

Disasters in 2020 were triggered by unusually active cyclone seasons in the Americas and in Asia, longer rainy seasons that led to widespread flooding in the Middle East and North Africa, and unprecedented wildfires in the US and Australia. The Covid-19 pandemic added another layer of complexity to these crises, with devastating impacts on the lives and livelihoods of those displaced.

We have entered the Anthropocene age, a period of unrivalled planetary and social imbalances that interact to give rise to new risks, including the risk of displacement.⁵⁴¹ Mobility patterns will be shaped by these imbalances in complex and sometimes unpredictable ways. More reliable data is required to focus our actions and investments to tackle displacement in a changing climate. By understanding who is at risk of being displaced and where, and how long those who are displaced are likely to remain so and in what conditions, governments and the international community will be better equipped to prevent future displacement and address IDPs' needs.

We also need better data on displacement associated with slow-onset events including drought, coastal erosion, sea level rise, salinisation, glacial retreat and permafrost melt, and to understand how these phenomena interact with sudden-onset hazards to trigger displacement. Beyond large events that trigger mass displacement, we must assess the impacts of more localised disasters which, although smaller in scale, jeopardise years or even decades of development gains.

In essence, data and evidence will be the prism through which we will learn and succeed. With less than a decade left to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals, tuning our tools to better understand disaster displacement and the role of climate change has to be a priority. Rather than buy into sensational headlines about "mass climate migration", we must provide robust information on the scale, patterns and impacts of the human mobility involved. We should focus on risk reduction and supporting those on the move, regardless of the barriers they face, and counter the notion that disasters are "natural". We need to recognise our role in generating risk, and reduce it through sustainable development.

Assessing local, national, regional and global displacement risk will require partnerships at all levels. A multitude of risk-modelling initiatives have emerged in recent years, and it is now time to take stock of progress and ensure collaboration and coordination. We also need to build climate change impacts into these models and do more to assess future vulnerability and exposure. Rapid population growth affects both of these factors so dynamically that models will have to be updated more regularly if they are to inform effective early warning systems and risk reduction measures.

If we are to understand what works and what does not, we will have to systematically monitor disaster displacement, displacement risk and what is being done to reduce it over time worldwide. The insights gleaned, combined with the exchange of good practices among countries dealing with internal displacement would enable more reliable and accessible funding, thereby creating fertile ground for real change and sustainable progress.



Endnotes

1 IDMC, "Unveiling the cost of internal displacement: 2021 report".

2 See e.g. Wirtz, Andrea, Pham, Kiemanh, et al, "Gender-based violence in conflict and displacement: qualitative findings from displaced women in Colombia", 2014; Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, "Displaced Women and Girls At Risk: Risk Factors, Protection Solutions and Resource Tools", February 2006; Neumayer, Eric and Plümper, Thomas, "The Gendered Nature of Natural Disasters: The Impact of Catastrophic Events on the Gender Gap in Life Expectancy, 1981–2002", 2007; Bradshaw, Sarah and Fordham, Maureen, "Women, Girls and Disasters, a review for DFID", August 2013; Murillo, Marshal Q. and Tan, Shukui, "Discovering the differential and gendered consequences of natural disasters on the gender gap in life expectancy in Southeast Asia", October 2017.

3 Crisis Group, "Clashes over Ethiopia's Tigray Region: Getting to a Ceasefire and National Dialogue" 5 November 2020; OCHA, "Ethiopia: Tigray Region Humanitarian Update Situation Report No. 1" 7 November 2020.

4 Analysis of IOM DTM data.

5 OCHA, "Somalia: Flash Update No.1 on displacement in Gedo region, Jubaland as of 05/03/2020" 5 March 2020; Crisis Group, "Ending the Dangerous Standoff in Southern Somalia" 14 July 2020.

6 Crisis Group, "A Last Chance to End Somalia's Dangerous Election Impasse" 25 February 2021.

7 Crisis Group, "Managing Election Tensions in the Central African Republic" 10 December 2020; Crisis Group, "Saving the Central African Republic's elections and averting another cycle of violence" 22 December 2020.

8 UNHCR, "Le HCR est préoccupé par le déplacement de milliers de Centrafricains après les élections - Democratic Republic of the Congo" 8 January 2021. 9 UN Security Council, "République Centrafricaine: face aux assauts de la coalition CPC, le Conseil de sécurité examine une demande d'aménagement du mandat de la Mission" 21 January 2021; MINUSCA, "Déclaration du porte-parole du représentant special du Secrétaire Général des Nations Unies en République Centrafricaine et chef de la MINUSCA" 11 January 2021.

10 RFI, "Cameroun: à un jour du vote, des habitants fuient le regain des violences" 8 February 2020; UN News, "Guterres "deeply concerned" over deadly assault in northwest Cameroon" 18 February 2020.

 Höglund, Kristine, "Electoral Violence in Conflict-Ridden Societies: Concepts, Causes, and Consequences" 29 June 2009.

12 Human Rights Watch, "Ballots to Bullets, Organized Political Violence and Kenya's Crisis of Governance" 16 March 2008; OCHA, "Frequently Asked Questions on IDPs, Kenya" 4 December 2008.

13 IDMC, "Measuring the costs of internal displacement on IDPs and hosts: Case studies in Eswatini, Ethiopia, Kenya and Somalia" January 2020.

14 UN News, "Côte d'Ivoire: human rights-based solutions key to resolving displacement – UN" 31 July 2012.

15 IOM-DTM, "Evaluation Rapide - Mouvements de Populations, Côte d'Ivoire" 30 October 2020; Al Jazeera News, "Ivory Coast Constitutional Council confirms Ouattara re-election" 9 November 2020.

16 EU Emergency Trust Fund for Africa, "Sudan celebrates peace agreement to end decades of war" 13 October 2020, available at: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/trustfundforafrica/</u> <u>all-news-and-stories/sudan-celebrates-peace-agreementend-decades-war_en</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021.

17 Crisis Group, "A Major Step Toward Ending South Sudan's Civil War" 25 February 2020.

18 UN Security Council, "Despite Ceasefire Agreement in South Sudan, Intercommunal Conflicts Increase, Humanitarian Needs Grow, Civil Society Representative Tells Security Council" 16 September 2020.

OCHA, "Humanitarian needs overview, South Sudan,
 2021" January 2021.

20 OHCHR, "South Sudan: Bachelet calls for accountability as hundreds reported killed in intercommunal violence" 22 May 2020; OHCHR, "Renewed violence and delayed implementation of the peace agreement severely threaten peace and stability in South Sudan, UN experts note" 14 August 2020.

21 REACH, "Situation Overview: Jonglei State, South Sudan" March 2020; FAO, WFP, "South Sudan violence threatens over 60,000 people in Bor and Pibor with hunger" 23 July 2020.

22 Crisis Group, "Stopping Nigeria's Spiralling Farmer-Herder Violence" 26 July 2018.

23 IOM-DTM, "Nigeria — North Central and North West Zones Displacement Report 3 (December 2019)" 20 January 2020; IOM-DTM, "Nigeria — North Central And North West Zones Displacement Report 5 (January 2021)" 8 March 2021.

The New Humanitarian, "Conflict spikes in Congo's Ituri" 5 May 2020; OHCHR, "Press briefing note on DRC"
17 April 2020; Crisis Group, "DR Congo: Ending the Cycle of Violence in Ituri" 15 July 2020.

25 UNCHR, "Surging violence uproots thousands of people in eastern Congo" 8 May 2020; Human Rights Watch, "Unrelenting Killings in Congo's Ituri Province" 22 June 2020.

26 OCHA, "Aperçu des besoins humanitaires, République Démocratique du Congo, 2021" December 2020.

27 Fews Net, "Mozambique Key Message Update: Drought and conflict drive an atypically early start of the lean season, September 2020" 30 September 2020; RPCA, Sahel and West Africa Club Secretariat, OECD, "Food and Nutrition Crisis 2020, Analyses and Responses" November 2020; Le Monde, "« J'ai vu la crise se répandre comme une pieuvre dans la région » : des villages au Mali rasés par la violence et la famine" 24 January 2021. 28 OCHA, "Aperçu des besoins humanitaires, Mali, 2020" January 2020; Al Jazeera News, ""Kill the men, free the girls": A family abducted in Burkina Faso" 21 April 2020; Save the Children, "Millions of out-of-school children at increased risk of violence" 19 October 2020; OHCHR, "Mozambique: Bachelet appalled by escalating conflict in Cabo Delgado province" 13 November 2020.

29 UNHCR, "West and Central Africa Update, August -October" 31 October 2020.

30 IOM-DTM, "Mali Rapport de Déplacement (Octobre2020)" 27 November 2020.

31 World Bank Blogs, "How much did Boko Haram forbid education in Nigeria?" 23 May 2019; Bina, Florence, Mbaya, Paul, et al., "Effect of Insecurity on the Livelihood of Communities in Maiduguri Metropolis" 2020.

32 The Liptako Gourma region between Burkina Faso, Mali and Niger has suffered prolonged periods of drought in recent years, and land and water scarcity have aggravated grievances between farmers and pastoralists.

33 GRET, FAO, "Conflict over Access to Land & Water Resources within Sub-Saharan Dry Lands" September 2006; Sipri, "The impact of armed groups on the populations of central and northern Mali" October 2019; The Jamestown Foundation, "Burkina Faso: Jihadists' Ethnic Strategy and the Koglweogo Problem" 17 December 2019; Crisis Group, "Reversing Central Mali's Descent into Communal Violence" 9 November 2020; Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, "Central Sahel, Burkina Faso" 15 March 2021.

From IOM, DNDS and CMP assessments, October2020; The New Humanitarian/IRIN, "The Sahel in flames"31 May 2019.

35 UNHCR, "North-East Situation Update" August 2020; OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Nigeria 2021" February 2021.

36 MAGYC, "Policy paper, Nigeria: returning migrants at risk of internal displacement" 2021.

37 Crisis Group, "Ending the Dangerous Standoff in Southern Somalia" 14 July 2020; Crisis Group, "Political Turmoil ahead of Somalia's Elections" 1 October 2020; Crisis Group, "Blunting Al-Shabaab's Impact on Somalia's Elections" 31 December 2020. Human Rights Watch, "World Report 2021: RightsTrends in Somalia" 23 December 2020.

39 UNHCR, "Massive floods in DRC's South Kivu impact 80,000 people, kill dozens" 21 April 2020; OCHA, "République Démocratique du Congo, Inondations à Uvira : Rapport de situation #2" 7 May 2020; CONASUR, OCHA, "Burkina Faso - Inondations 2020 Rapport de situation N°01" 11 September 2020; UN News, "Flooding leaves South Sudan facing threat of "catastrophic" hunger levels" 29 September 2020; IFRC, "Emergency Plan of Action (EPoA) Cameroon / Floods in Far North Region" 8 October 2020.

40 FEWS Net, "East Africa Seasonal Monitor" 5 May 2020.

41 UN News, "Flooding leaves South Sudan facing threat of "catastrophic" hunger levels" 29 September 2020; Earth Observatory, NASA, "Record Flooding in Sudan" 17 September 2020.

42 OCHA, "Floods in Sudan - Situation Report" 9 October 2020, available at: <u>https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/</u> <u>sudan/card/5DXwQdEV0j/</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021.

43 UN News, "Flooding leaves South Sudan facing threat of "catastrophic" hunger levels" 29 September 2020; OCHA, "Humanitarian needs overview, South Sudan, 2021" January 2021.

44 IFRC, "Locust upsurge in East and Horn of Africa -Operation Update Report n° MDR60005" 22 December 2020.

45 OCHA, "Hunger is Rising, COVID-19 Will Make it Worse, Global Humanitarian Overview" December 2020.

46 IDMC's analysis of the PRMN dataset.

47 IDMC, "Disasters meet political unrest, displacing millions in East Africa" July 2020; OCHA, "Somalia floods, Dashboard" 26 October 2020, available at: <u>https://</u> app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrljoiY2FiNmExZjgtYWIzN-S00YzIxLWJiZWQtYTUzODg1M2JIZmE1liwidCl6ljBmOW-UzNWRiLTU0NGYtNGY2MC1iZGNjLTVIYTQxNmU2ZGM-3MClsImMiOjh9, accessed: 23 April 2021.

48 NRC, "Locust plague spells catastrophe for millions living in underfunded East Africa" 27 February 2020.

49 OCHA, "Niger floods: Prevention is better than cure"
15 December 2017; Voice of America, "Des fortes pluies ont fait 9 morts et 20.000 sinistrés depuis juin au Niger"
21 July 2020.

50 OCHA, "Bilan des inondations au 07 septembre 2020 au Niger – Flash Update #2" September 2020.

51 IOM-DTM, "Chad — Emergency Tracking Tool Report 71 (23 August 2020)" 25 August 2020.

52 Nebie, Elisabeth Kago, West, Colin Thor, "Migration and Land-Use and Land-Cover Change in Burkina Faso: a comparative case study" 25 November 2019.

53 International Crisis Group, "Burkina Faso: Stopping the Spiral of Violence" 24 February 2020.

54 International Crisis Group, "Africa Report N°254 - The Social Roots of Jihadist Violence in Burkina Faso's North - Burkina Faso" 12 October 2017.

55 Human Rights Watch, "Burkina Faso: New Massacres by Islamist Armed Groups" 23 April 2020; Bøås, Morten, Cissé, Abdoul Wakhab, et al., "Explaining Violence in Tillabéri: Insurgent Appropriation of Local Grievances?" 1 October 2020.

56 Tapsoba, Alexandra Tebkieta, Combes Motel, Pascale, et al., "Youth resentment and violence: evidence from Burkina Faso" July 2020; Noria Research, "Les racines locales de la violence dans l'Est du Burkina Faso: La concurrence pour les ressources, l'État et les armes" 28 January 2020.

57 UNHCR, "UNHCR condemns killing of 25 internally displaced people in Burkina Faso" 7 October 2020.

58 ACAPS, "COVID-19: Insecurity and education in Burkina Faso" October 2020; UNHCR, "West and Central Africa Update, August - October" 31 October 2020; UN News, "Malian refugees return to Burkina Faso camp nine months after violent attacks" 21 December 2020.

59 CONASUR, OCHA, "Burkina Faso - Inondations 2020 Rapport de situation N°01" 11 September 2020. It should be noted however that these figures are underestimates and that situation reports shared with IDMC in 2021 confirmed that over 100,000 people had been displaced. 60 Ibid.

61 OCHA, "West and Central Africa: Weekly Regional Humanitarian Snapshot" 8 June 2020.

62 ACAPS, "Burkina Faso: Escalation of armed violence" 1 November 2019.

63 FAO, WFP, "FAO-WFP early warning analysis of acute food insecurity hotspots" October 2020.

64 IOM, "Burkina Faso Records One Million Internally Displaced, Its Most Ever, as Violence Rages Amid COVID-19" 25 August 2020; Burkina Faso Nutrition Cluster, "Situation des personnes déplacées internes (PDIs) du Burkina Faso" 31 January 2021.

65 UN News, "Escalating Burkina Faso violence brings wider Sahel displacement emergency into focus" 21 February 2020; NRC, Global Protection Cluster, "Breaking the glass ceiling: A smarter approach to protection financing" November 2020.

66 OCHA, "Burkina Faso: Insecurity is making humanitarian access more difficult" 2 June 2020.

67 WFP, "How the contagion of conflict in the Sahel could spread across West Africa" 3 April 2020; Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, "Central Sahel, Burkina Faso" 15 March 2021.

68 International Crisis Group, "A Course Correction for the Sahel Stabilisation Strategy" 1 February 2021.

69 UNISS, "Ambassadorial-Level Meeting of the Peacebuilding Commission on the Sahel region and the United Nations Integrated Strategy for the Sahel (UNISS), Chair's Summary" 14 October 2020; OCHA, "High-Level Humanitarian Event on the Central Sahel" 27 August 2020, available at: <u>https://www.unocha.org/centralsahel2020</u>, accessed: 8 April 2021.

70 World Bank Group, ""Strong but not Broadly Shared Growth" Mozambique —Poverty Assessment—" April 2018; OCHA, "Rapid Response Plan Cabo Delgado Province, Mozambique. May-December 2020" June 2020; International Crisis Group, "Understanding the New U.S. Terrorism Designations in Africa" 18 March 2021. 71 Institute for Defense Analyses, "Crisis in Cabo Delgado and Lessons for Combating Violent Extremism in Africa" 1 December 2020; MSF, "Northern Mozambique: Invisible conflict, very real consequences - Mozambique" 13 February 2020, available at: <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/</u> <u>mozambique/northern-mozambique-invisible-con-</u> <u>flict-very-real-consequences</u>, accessed: 8 April 2021.

72 Institute for Security Studies, "The genesis of insurgency in northern Mozambique" October 2019; CMI, "War in resource-rich northern Mozambique – Six scenarios, CMI Insight" May 2020; CSIS, "The Secret to the Northern Mozambique Insurgency's Success" 2 November 2020.

73 IOM DTM, "Baseline Assessment Round 9" December 2020.

74 OCHA, "Rapid Response Plan Cabo Delgado Province, Mozambique. May-December 2020" June 2020.

75 IOM DTM, "Baseline Assessment Round 9" December 2020.

76 CSIS, "Trajectory of Violence in Northern MozambiquePoints to Long-term Security Challenge" 16 November2020.

OCHA, "Situation Report Last updated: 30 October2020, Mozambique" 4 November 2020.

78 IOM DTM, "Baseline Assessment Round 9" December 2020.

79 UNHCR, "As attacks surge in northern Mozambique, families flee multiple times" 18 September 2020; OCHA, "Situation Report, Mozambique" 31 December 2020, available at: <u>https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/mozambique/</u>, accessed: 8 April 2021.

80 OCHA, "Southern Africa: Tropical Cyclone Kenneth Flash Update No. 4" 28 April 2019; IDMC, "Sub-Saharan Africa Regional Overview, GRID2020" May 2020.

81 UNICEF, "Mozambique: Children living in storm-affected areas face worsening food insecurity and nutrition crisis six months after Cyclone Idai" 14 September 2019; OCHA, "2018-2020 Humanitarian Response Plan, Mozambique, revised" August 2019; Anthropocene Intel, "Mozambique: A Cyclonic Insurgency?" 9 January 2021. 82 IPC, "IPC Acute Food Insecurity Analysis, Mozambique, October 2020 - September\$ 2021" January 2021.

83 Fews Net, "Mozambique Food Security Outlook Update: Poorly distributed rainfall through December limits planting in southern Mozambique" December 2020.

UNICEF, "Mozambique, Humanitarian Situation ReportNo. 2" November 2020; OCHA, "Humanitarian ResponsePlan, Mozambique, Abridged Version" December 2020.

85 OCHA, "Rapid Response Plan Cabo Delgado Province, Mozambique. May-December 2020" June 2020.

86 Insecurity Insight, "Mozambique Alert: Palma" 26 March 2021; UN Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Violence Against Children, "Mozambique: UN Officials Alarmed at Escalating Violence against Civilians, Including Women and Children, Call to increase Protection & Assistance" 31 March 2021; OCHA, "Mozambique – Attacks In Palma District, Flash Update No.4 (Last updated: (2 Apr 2021) - Mozambique" 2 April 2021.

87 IDMC, "A decade of displacement in the Middle East and North Africa" January 2021.

88 OCHA, "Breakdown of data on demolition and displacement in the West Bank", available at: <u>https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrljoiMmJkZGRhYWQtOD-k0MS00MWJkLWI2NTktMDg1NGJIMGNiY2Y3liwidCI-6ljBmOWUzNWRiLTUONGYtNGY2MC1iZGNjLTVIYTQxN-mU2ZGM3MClsImMiOjh9, accessed: 30 April 2021.</u>

89 IOM-DTM, "Yemen - Baseline Assessment Round 37" 12 March 2019; Protection Cluster Yemen, "Yemen Protection Brief" January 2021; IOM, "Yemen: IOM Warns Disaster Looms in Marib, as Escalating Fighting Drives up Humanitarian Needs" 6 October 2020.

90 OCHA, "AI Jawf and Marib Flash Update No.1" 3 March 2020.

91 OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview 2021, Yemen" February 2021.

92 IDMC's analysis of the IOM DTM data; Fikra Forum, Washington Institute, "Turkey's Intervention in Libya Disrupts the UAE but Opens the Door for Russia" 1 June 2020; OCHA, "Situation Report, Libya" 25 November 2020. 93 United Nations, "Unlawful Demolitions in the West Bank Spike During COVID-19 - Statement by Humanitarian Coordinator Jamie McGoldrick" 10 September 2020; OCHA, "Breakdown of data on demolition and displacement in the West Bank", available at: <u>https://app.powerbi.</u> <u>com/view?r=eyJrljoiMmJkZGRhYWQtODk0MS00MWJkL-</u> <u>WI2NTktMDg1NGJIMGNiY2Y3liwidCI6ljBmOWUzNWRiL-</u> <u>TU0NGYtNGY2MC1iZGNjLTVIYTQxNmU2ZGM3MCIsIm-</u> <u>MiOjh9</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

94 OCHA, "West Bank witnesses largest demolition in years" 4 November 2020.

95 Dukuim, Negev Coexistance Forum for Civil Equality, "House Demolitions", available at: <u>https://www.dukium.</u> <u>org/articles-reports/house-demolitions-and-destruc-</u> <u>tion-of-crops/house-demolitions/</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

96 OCHA, "Syria Humanitarian Impact of Wildfires in Coastal Areas Flash Update No.1" 11 October; OCHA, "Syria | Global Humanitarian Overview 2021", available at: <u>https://</u> <u>gho.unocha.org/syria</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

97 Crisis Group, "U.S. Sanctions on Syria: What Comes Next?" 13 July 2020.

98 OCHA, "Recent Developments in Northwest Syria Situation Report No. 17" 13 July 2020.

99 HNAP, "IDP Report Series 2020, Governorate Profiles" December 2020.

100 IDMC, "A decade of displacement in the Middle East and North Africa" January 2021.

101 OCHA, "Situation Report, Libya" 25 November 2020; IOM-DTM, "Libya — IDP And Returnee Report 34 (November - December 2020)" 18 February 2021.

102 UNSMIL, "UNSMIL Statement on the resumption of intra-Libyan political and military talks" 10 October 2020; UN News, "UN salutes new Libya ceasefire agreement that points to "a better, safer, and more peaceful future"" 23 October 2020.

103 UNSMIL, Government of National Accord, Libyan National Army, "Agreement for a Complete and Permanent Ceasefire in Libya, Unofficial translation" 23 October 2020. 104 UN News, "Libya: "Historic moment" as UN-led forum selects new interim leadership" 5 February 2021.

105 Atlantic Council, "Idlib ceasefire is holding and could open door to long-term Syria solution, US envoy says" 30 April 2020.

106 IOM-DTM, "Master List Report 119, November-December 2020" 28 January 2021.

107 Iraq Recovery, "Returns Working Group", available at: <u>http://iraqrecovery.org/RWG</u>, accessed: 26 November 2020.

108 IOM, "Access to Durable Solutions Among IDPs in Iraq: Three Years in Displacement" 2019; IOM, "Access to Durable Solutions Among IDPs in Iraq: Experiences Applying to Compensation" 16 January 2020; IOM, "Families Internally Displaced by ISIL Conflict Safely Return Home Through Government of Iraq, IOM Project" 20 July 2020; NRC, "Iraq's camp closures leave 100,000 people in limbo" 9 November 2020.

109 IDMC, "MENA, Regional Overview, GRID 2020" April 2020; Global Protection Cluster, "Property Compensation Guidelines, Based on Iraqi Law 20, 2009, Law 57, 2015 (First Amendment) and Law 2 of 2020 (Second Amendment)" March 2020.

110 IOM-DTM, "Return Index - Iraq", available at: <u>http://</u> <u>iraqdtm.iom.int/ReturnIndex</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

HNAP, "Community of Return Profiling, Syria, Edition6" December 2020.

112 UN News, "As north-west Syria violence reaches "horrifying" new level, UN relief chief says ceasefire is only option" 17 February 2020.

113 Crisis Group, "The Eleventh Hour for Idlib, Syria's Last Rebel Bastion" 6 February 2020; OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic, Recent Developments in Northwest Syria, Situation Report No. 10" 12 March 2020; REACH, "Northwest Syria - Situation Overview" 16 March 2020; IDMC, "A decade of displacement in the Middle East and North Africa" January 2021.

114 Atlantic Council, "Consequences of the HTS takeover in northwest Syria" 30 January 2019; Deutsche Welle, "Idlib: Syria's last remaining rebel stronghold" 5 February 2020; Crisis Group, "Silencing the Guns in Syria's Idlib" 14 May 2020.

115 HNAP, "MNM Dataset", December 2020.

116 HNAP, "IDP Report Series 2020, Governorate Profiles" December 2020.

117 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic, Recent Developments in Northwest Syria Flash Update" 5 March 2020; REACH, "Press release: New Situation Overview from northwest Syria shows that living conditions of new arrivals remain dire" 17 March 2020; REACH, "Northwest Syria - Situation Overview" 16 March 2020.

118 OHCHR, "Press briefing note on Syria – Idlib violations and abuses" 20 November 2020.

119 Trócaire, "Humanitarian catastrophe in Idlib in Northern Syria" 10 January 2020.

120 WFP, "Fleeing Idlib: "One of the most dangerous trips a person could make"" 10 February 2020.

121 Amnesty International, ""Nowhere is safe for us", Unlawful attacks and mass displacement in North-West Syria" 2020.

122 OCHA, "Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Mark Lowcock, Statement on Northwest Syria" 17 February 2020.

123 Deutsche Welle, "Idlib: Syria's last remaining rebel stronghold" 5 February 2020; Islamic Relief, "Health care at brink of collapse in Idlib as hospitals lack medicine to save lives as coronavirus fears loom large, warns Islamic Relief" 13 March 2020.

124 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic, Recent Developments in Northwest Syria Flash Update" 5 March 2020.

125 OHCHR, "Press briefing note on Syria – Idlib violations and abuses" 20 November 2020.

HNAP, "Post-offensive arrivals tracking in northwest
Syria", 24 April 2020; OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic, Recent
Developments in Northwest Syria, Situation Report No.
10" 12 March 2020; OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic, Recent
Developments in Northwest Syria Situation Report No. 18"
25 July 2020.

127 OHCHR, "Press briefing note on Syria – Idlib violations and abuses" 20 November 2020.

128 Crisis Group, "Syria's Frozen Conflict" 28 January 2021; Mehchy, Zaki, Haid, Haid, et al., "Assessing control and power dynamics in Syria" November 2020.

129 UN News, "Incredibly hard" winter beckons forSyrians, more assistance urgently needed" 25 November2020.

130 IOM, "Yemen Covid-19 response update (26 July-08 August)", 14 August 2020; Shelter Cluster, "Second Flash Update: Flooding in Yemen" 10 August 2020; Al Jazeera News, "At least 172 killed in Yemen flash floods this month" 12 August 2020; ICRC, "Yemen: Torrential floods", available at: <u>https://www.icrc.org/en/document/yemen-torrentialfloods-wreak-havoc-war-stricken-country</u>, accessed: 13 April 2021.

131 Shelter Cluster, "Flood Tracking Matrix 2020", December 2020; OCHA, "Yemen: Flash Floods in southern governorates, Flash Update No. 1" 31 March 2020.

132 OCHA, "Situation Report, Yemen" 3 June 2020.

133 Shelter Cluster, "Impact Monitoring Report for the Shelter Cluster Programs, Yemen 2019" July 2019; IOM, "Shelter NFI Winterization Activities, December 2019-February 2020" 13 April 2020; Shelter Cluster, "Yemen Shelter Typologies" October 2020.

134 IFRC, "Yemen: Floods - Emergency Plan of Action (EPoA) DREF n° MDRYE009" 6 May 2020.

135 OCHA, "Yemen flash floods flash update no 2", 24April 2020; NRC, "Yemen nowhere to shelter", 30 April 2020.

136 *Ibid.*

137 Arab News, "Flash floods in southern Yemen kill five, displace hundreds", 5 June 2020; USAID, "Yemen Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #12." 30 September 2020.

138 OCHA, "Yemen: Flash Floods, Flash Update No. 4"11 August 2020.

Shelter Cluster, "Flood Tracking Matrix 2020",December 2020; Protection Cluster, "Yemen ProtectionBrief, October 2020" 4 November 2020.

141 UN Habitat, "Informal Settlements in the Arab Region" February 2020; Sana'a Center For Strategic Studies, "Yemen Environment Bulletin: How Weak Urban Planning, Climate Change and War are Magnifying Floods and Natural Disasters" 14 July 2020.

142 Protection Cluster Yemen, "Heavy rains and flooding: Protection Impact and Response", September 2020.

143 Protection Cluster, "Yemen Protection Brief, October 2020" 4 November 2020; UNHCR, "Yemen Operational Update" 13 August 2020; Arab News, "Yemen downpours kill 20" 4 August 2020; Interactive map of Yemen war, "Hababah Dam in the district of Thula, northern Yemen's Amran, has collapsed today due to heavy rains. It is one of the biggest dams in the province and expected to flood tens of houses Huth", available at: <u>https://yemen.liveuamap.</u> <u>com/en/2020/3-august-hababah-dam-in-the-district-of-thu-</u> la-northern-yemens, accessed: 13 April 2021.

144 UN News, "Battle "not yet over" against locust invasions in East Africa and Yemen" 11 May 2020, available at: https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/05/1063672, accessed:
13 April 2021; FAO, "Locust: the voracious pest is still a threat in East Africa" 29 October 2020.

145 OCHA, "Humanitarian Needs Overview 2021, Yemen" February 2021.

146 World Bank, "Yemen's Economic Update – October2020" 19 October 2020.

147 OCHA, "Yemen, Situation Report as of 3 April 2021", available at: <u>https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/yemen/</u>, accessed: 13 April 2021.

148 UNDRR, "Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction" 2019.

149 World Bank, "East Asia and Pacific Cities: Expanding Opportunities for the Urban Poor" 19 July 2017.

150 Asian Development Bank, "Urban Poverty in Asia"2014; IDMC, "East Asia Pacific, Regional Overview, GRID2019" May 2019; UN-Habitat, "Asia and the Pacific Region,

Overview", available at: <u>https://unhabitat.org/asia-and-the-pacific-region</u>, accessed: 19 April 2021.

151 Australian Red Cross, "Register. Find. Reunite Registration Data", received by IDMC via email 17 March 2020; Parliament of Australia, "2019–20 Australian bushfires frequently asked questions: a quick guide", 12 March 2020; IDMC, "The 2019-2020 Australian Bushfires: From Temporary Evacuation to Longer-Term Displacement" September 2020.

152 ABC News, "SMS alerts urge north-east Victoria residents to evacuate" 2 January 2020; Government of Australia, "National Emergency Alert Warning System", available at: <u>https://www.emergencyalert.gov.au/</u>, accessed: 19 April 2021.

153 Australian Government, Bureau of Meteorology, "Climate Driver Update archive" 13 October 2020.

154 Earth Observatory, NASA, "Excessive Monsoon Rains Flood Asia, June 1 - July 20, 2020" 22 July 2020, available at: <u>https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/images/147006/</u> <u>excessive-monsoon-rains-flood-asia</u>, accessed: 19 April 2021.

155 Munich Re, "Record hurricane season and major wildfires – The natural disaster figures for 2020" 7 January 2021; CGTN, "How China deals worse floods with less loss?" 6 September 2020.

156 IDMC, "Case Study Series - Dam Displacement" April 2017; Mekong River Commission for Sustainable Development, "Understanding Mekong River's hydrological conditions" August 2020.

157 Global Times, "China experiences 21 large-scale floods in 2020, setting historical record" 23 September 2020; China Daily, "Cost of flood repairs to water conservancy projects put at 84b yuan" 24 September 2020.

158 SHINE News, "Anhui dam blown up to release floodwaters" 20 July 2020; The Standard, "China dam blown to free surging waters" 20 July 2020.

159 United Nations University, "Ageing Water Storage Infrastructure: An Emerging Global Risk" 2021.

160 VnExpress, "Heavy rains, dam discharge could trigger fresh flooding in central Vietnam" 29 October 2020;

139 Ibid.

Government of Viet Nam, "Flash Report on Natural Disaster Risk Management on November 4, 2020" 6 November 2020; IFRC, "Operation Update Report, Vietnam: Floods" 1 December 2020.

161 Martinez, Rafael, Masron, Irna Nurlina, "Jakarta: A city of cities" 1 November 2020.

162 BNPB, "Jakarta, Banten and West Java Flood Infographics", 3 January 2020; The Jakarta Post, ""Not ordinary rain": Worst rainfall in over decade causes massive floods in Jakarta" 1 January 2020; Kontan, "BMKG sebut hujan ekstrem sebabkan banjir Jakarta dan sekitarnya (BMKG said the extreme rain caused flooding in Jakarta and its surroundings)" 1 January 2020.

163 BNPB, "Current Impacts of the Greater Jakarta Flood and Surrounding Areas", 27 February 2020.

164 IPCC, "Chapter 4: Sea Level Rise and Implications for Low-Lying Islands, Coasts and Communities, Special Report on the Ocean and Cryosphere in a Changing Climate" 2019; Summer Warren, "An Evaluation of Jakarta's Climate Change Adaptation and Disaster Risk Reduction Plans, Waterloo Journal of Environmental Studies" 21 December 2020.

165 The Jakarta Post, "BREAKING: Jokowi announces East Kalimantan as site of new capital" 26 August 2019; Reuters, "Indonesia puts \$33 billion move of capital city on hold to tackle pandemic" 19 August 2020.

166 DROMIC, "Taal Volcano Eruption" 13 January 2020.

167 Manila Bulletin, "39 deaths recorded during Taal Volcano's eruption" 1 February 2020.

168 Government of Fiji, "5-Year and 20-Year National Development Plan" November 2017.

169 Government of Fiji, "Prime Minister Voreqe Bainimarama's Speech at the Commissioning of the Relocation of Narikoso Village" 19 November 2020.

170 Government of Fiji, "Planned Relocation GuidelinesA framework to undertake climate change related relocation" 2018.



171 Government of Fiji, "Official launch of Fiji's Climate Relocation and Displaced Peoples Trust Fund for Communities and Infrastructure" 25 September 2019.

172 Paveglio, et al., "Wildfire Evacuation and its alternatives in a post-Black Saturday landscape: Catchy slogans and cautionary tales, Environmental Hazards", 12 January 2012; Dowdy et al., "Future changes in extreme weather and pyroconvection risk factors for Australian wildfires", 11 July 2019; Climate Council, "This is Not Normal': Climate change and escalating bushfire risk: Briefing Paper", 12 November 2019; The Guardian, "Australian fires: Victorians urged to leave amid fears 'heat spike' will cause bushfires to merge", 9 January 2020; IDMC, "The 2019-2020 Australian Bushfires: From Temporary Evacuation to Longer-Term Displacement" September 2020.

173 Government of Australia, "Royal Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements Report" 28 October 2020.

174 The Japan Times, "Japan's disaster management minister vows to improve preparedness" 5 October 2020.

175 The Mainichi, "Coronavirus presents new challenges for evacuation centers in rain-hit SW Japan" 11 July 2020; IDMC, "Mid-Year Updates 2020" September 2020.

176 The Japan Times, "14 evacuation centers became unusable amid Japan rain disaster" 13 July 2020.

177 UNDRR, "Review of COVID-19 disaster risk governance in Asia-Pacific: Towards multi-hazard and multi-sectoral disaster risk reduction" 2020; UNDRR, "UNDRR Asia-Pacific COVID-19 Brief: Combating the dual challenges of climate-related disasters and COVID-19" 2020.

178 IFRC, "Pacific National Societies respond to Cyclone Harold in the time of COVID-19" 29 April 2020; Devex, "First came the coronavirus. And then the cyclone hit" 21 May 2020; IDMC, "COVID-19 and internal displacement in the Asia-Pacific: Towards local, rapid and inclusive disasters responses, Expert opinion" November 2020.

179 Information on displacement in Mindanao is based on UNHCR data, and outside of Mindanao is based on DROMIC. 180 Benar News, "Police Hunt for MIT Suspects in Deadly Attack on Central Sulawesi Village" 28 November 2020.

181 France Info la 1ère, "Réfugiés de Maré : des habitants relogés mais déracinés" December 2020; Le Monde, "En Nouvelle-Calédonie, les membres d'une tribu « bannis » de l'île de Maré, après une expédition punitive" 16 November 2020.

182 Cyclone Oi, "L'archipel des Tonga directement impacté par le cyclone Tino" 18 January 2020; RNZ, "Cyclone Tino now a Category two storm" 17 January 2020.

183 Fijivillage, "TC Tino intensifies into a Category 3 cyclone and is expected to move out of Fiji Waters later today" 18 January 2020; RNZ, ""It swept right over": Tuvalu inundated by waves whipped up by Cyclone Tino" 18 January 2020.

184 Scientific American, "First Category 5 Tropical Cyclone of 2020, Harold, Pounds Vanuatu" 6 April 2020.

185 IIFRC, "Final Report Vanuatu: Tropical Cyclone Harold" 29 January 2021; RNZ, ""As if it was bombed": Vanuatu's Pentecost devastated by Cyclone Harold" 15 April 2020; Isaiah Rucker, "Land Cover Change, Disasters, and Livelihoods" December 2020.

186 WFP, "Macro Analysis of Covid-19 Threats to Food
Security and Livelihoods in Asia and the Pacific" June 2020;
Government of Vanuatu, "Post-disaster needs assessment,
TC Harold, & COVID-19" October 2020.

187 IFRC, "Final Report Fiji: Tropical Cyclone Harold"26 January 2021.

188 Pacific Humanitarian Team, "Tropical Cyclone Harold,Situation Report #9" 21 April 2020.

189 IFRC, "Final Report Vanuatu: Tropical Cyclone Harold"
29 January 2021; Government of Vanuatu, "Post-disaster needs assessment, TC Harold, & COVID-19" October 2020.

190 UNOSAT, "Tropical Cyclone VONGFONG-20 Population Exposure Analysis in Philippines" 15 May 2020.

191 UN News, "Philippines typhoon recovery, complicated by coronavirus concerns" 15 May 2020. 192 China Daily, "Normalcy returning to South as Typhoon Hagupit moves on" 6 August 2020.

193 VnExpress International, "Storm Molave drains central Vietnam of \$430 mln" 2 November 2020.

194 Yale Climate Connections, "Super Typhoon Goni slams into Philippines as strongest landfalling tropical cyclone on record »" 1 November 2020; OCHA, "Philippines: Super Typhoon Goni (Rolly) and Typhoon Vamco (Ulysses) Humanitarian Needs and Priorities (Nov 2020 - April 2021)" 26 November 2020.

195 OCHA, "Philippines: Typhoon Vamco (Ulysses): Cagayan Valley Region Impact and Response" 24 November 2020; ACAPS, "Typhoon Goni (Rolly) and Typhoon Vamco (Ulysses)", available at: <u>https://www.acaps.org/ country/philippines/crisis/typhoon-goni-rolly-and-typhoonvamco-ulysses</u>, accessed: 12 April 2021.

196 Fiji NDMO, "#TCYasa Brief Update" 18 December 2020, available at: <u>https://twitter.com/FijiNDMO/</u> <u>status/1339677420559847424</u>, accessed: 12 April 2021; OCHA, "Fiji: Severe Tropical Cyclone Yasa Situation Report No. 04" 24 December 2020.

197 Mei, Wei, Xie, Shang-Ping, "Intensification of landfalling typhoons over the northwest Pacific since the late 1970s" October 2016; Takahashi, Hiroshi G., Kamizawa, Nozomi, et al., "Response of the Asian Summer Monsoon Precipitation to Global Warming in a High-Resolution Global Nonhydrostatic Model" 15 September 2020; World Meteorological Organization, "La Niña has developed, El Niño/ La Niña update" 29 October 2020.

198 World Bank, "Population, total - South Asia, World", available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.</u> <u>TOTL?locations=8S-1W</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021; Asian Development Bank, "Climate Change in South Asia, Strong Responses for Building a Sustainable Future".

199 IDMC, "The risk of disaster-induced displacement in South Asia" April 2015; United Nations Bangladesh, "HCTT Response Plan, Monsoon Floods, Coordinated Appeal, July 2020-March 2021" 4 August 2020.

200 IDMC, "Flood Displacement Risk, An Urban Perspective, Spotlight, GRID2019" May 2019. 201 Kirtman, Ben, Power, Scott B, et al., "Near-term Climate Change: Projections and Predictability, AR5 Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis" 2013; "Climate change 2014: impacts, adaptation, and vulnerability: Working Group II contribution to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" 2014; Sarkar, Soumya, "Cyclones rise as climate change heats up Indian Ocean" 5 June 2020; National Geographic, "Monsoon"available at: <u>https://www.nationalgeographic.</u> org/encyclopedia/monsoon/print/, accessed: 21 April 2021.

202 UN Resident Coordinator, "Flash Update #2, Bangladesh | 2020 Very Severe Cyclonic Storm "Amphan"" 22 May 2020.

203 Sarkar, Soumya, "Cyclones rise as climate change heats up Indian Ocean" 5 June 2020; India Meteorological Department, "Statement on Climate of India during 2020"
5 January 2021.

204 India Meteorological Department, "New Normal Dates of Onset/Progress and Withdrawal of Southwest Monsoon over India" 2020; India Meteorological Department, "Statement on Climate of India during 2020" 5 January 2021.

205 Earth Observatory, NASA, "Intense Flooding in Bangladesh" 1 August 2020.

206 United Nations Bangladesh, "HCTT Response Plan,Monsoon Floods, Coordinated Appeal, July 2020-March2021" 4 August 2020.

207 IFRC, "Bangladesh: Floods, Emergency Appeal DREF Operation n° MDRBD025" 6 August 2020.

208 The Daily Star, "Jobless in Covid-19 pandemic, homeless in flood" 6 July 2020; United Nations Bangladesh, "HCTT Response Plan, Monsoon Floods, Coordinated Appeal, July 2020-March 2021" 4 August 2020.

209 UNITAR-UNOSAT, "I. R. of Pakistan, Balochistan, Punjab and Sindh Provinces, 27 Sept-01 Oct 2020" 2 October 2020.

210 Dawn, "Ignored minority peasants crushed by poverty after Sindh floods" 2 October 2020.

211 Braam, Dorien, Kumar, Love, "Adapting on the move, Climate change displacement and local solutions in coastal communities in Sindh, Pakistan, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

212 IFRC, "Nepal: Monsoon Floods and Landslides Operation Update Report DREF Operation n° MDRNP010" 17 November 2020.

213 Government of the United States, "Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan between the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan which is not recognized by the United States as a state and is known as the Taliban and the United States of America" 29 February 2020.

214 Freedom House, "Can Indian Democracy Survive Modi's Hindu Nationalist Agenda?" 8 January 2020.

215 Crisis Group, "Raising the Stakes in Jammu and Kashmir" 5 August 2020.

216 Figures compiled by IDMC from different governmental, national and local NGOs and media reports.

217 Government of the United States, "Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan between the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan which is not recognized by the United States as a state and is known as the Taliban and the United States of America" 29 February 2020.

218 UN News, "Historic Afghan talks present "major opportunity" for peace: UN Secretary-General" 12 September 2020.

219 UNAMA, "Afghanistan Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict Third Quarter Report: 1 January to 30 September 2020" 27 October 2020.

220 EASO, "Country guidance: Afghanistan, common analysis and guidance note" December 2020.

221 UN News, "Thousands displaced by fighting in southern Afghanistan" 14 October 2020.

222 USAID, "Afghanistan Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #1" 12 January 2021.

223 OCHA, "Flash Update 3 – Fighting, displacement and civilian casualties in Southern Afghanistan" 18 October 2020; Amnesty International, "Afghanistan: Trapped civilians must be allowed out of Laskhkar Gah amid heavy fighting" 14 October 2020.

224 IPC Global Platform, "Afghanistan: Acute Food Insecurity Situation August - October 2020 and Projection for November 2020 - March 2021", available at: <u>http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/</u> <u>en/c/1152907/?iso3=AFG</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Afghanistan,2018-2021" January 2021.

226 REACH, OCHA, "Whole of Afghanistan Assessment (WoAA) 2020 Multisectoral and Sectoral Factsheet Booklet, August-September 2020" April 2021; IOM-DTM, "Afghanistan — Community-Based Needs Assessment: Summary Results, Round 1 (May — June 2018)" 11 June 2019; IOM-DTM, "Afghanistan — Community-Based Needs Assessment: Summary Results, Round 10 (January—June 2020)" 1 October 2020; Fews Net, "Afghanistan, Food Security Outlook, October 2020 to May 2021" 31 October 2020.

227 REACH, "Afghanistan: Informal settlement assessment - Factsheet booklet of multi-cluster & COVID-19 analysis, Round 1 (May-June 2020)" 23 September 2020

VOA, "Afghan President Offers Three-Step Peace
Plan" 30 March 2021; UN News, "UN and partners announce
Afghan peace summit will convene in Turkey this month"
13 April 2021; Government of the United States, "Biden
Announces Full U.S. Troop Withdrawal from Afghanistan
by Sept. 11" 14 April 2021.

229 R7, "MG tem 45 mortes por chuva e mais de 120 cidades em emergência" 27 January 2020, Deutsche Welle, "Deadly flooding, landslides strike Brazil" 26 January 2020; G1, "Minas tem 50 mortes por causa das chuvas dos últimos dias, diz Defesa Civil" 28 January 2020.

230 The Guardian, "Scores dead as heavy rains bring landslides and evacuations in Brazil" 27 January 2020;
FloodList, "Brazil – Deadly Floods and Landslides in Minas Gerais" 25 January 2020.

231 Prefeitura de Marabá, "Nota oficial: Em razão de enchentes, Prefeitura decreta situação de emergência no município" 17 March 2020.

232 Government of Mexico, "Panorama Sociodemográf-

ico del Municipio de Villahermosa, Del Estado de Tabasco y Nacional" 2015; La Jornada, "Cierran compuerta El Macayo para evitar desfogue de presa en Tabasco" 7 November 2020.

233 Animal Político, "Cierre de compuerta afectó a los más pobres, pero salvó a Villahermosa: AMLO" 15 November 2020.

234 Perevochtchikova, María, Lezama de la Torre, José Luis, "Causas de un desastre: Inundaciones del 2007 en Tabasco, México. Journal of Latin American Geography, 9 (2)" 2010; Gobierno Municipal Centro, Tabasco, "Atlas De Riesgos para el Municipio de Centro, Tabasco" 2015; UNDP, "Revisión del Marco Legal Vigente en Tabasco en Relación con la Gestión Integral de Riesgos de Desastre" 2015; OCHA, "México: Tormenta Eta/Frente Frio 11, Flash Update No.01" 13 November 2020; El Heraldo de Tabasco, "Tabasco y sus inundaciones: lo que parece novedad, es historia" 5 October 2020; El Economista, "¿Por qué Tabasco es un desastre en prevención de inundaciones?" 15 November 2020.

235 Gobierno del Estado de Chiapas, "Ley para la Prevención y Atención del Desplazamiento Interno en el Estado de Chiapas" 22 February 2012.

236 Association of State Dam Safety Officials, "Dam Safety Performance Report, Michigan" 2015; The New York Times, "Two Dams That Failed Were Rated "High Hazard." A Third of Michigan's Dams Hold a Similar Risk." 20 May 2020; "National Inventory of Dams (NID) - Home", available at: <u>https://nid.sec.usace.army.mil/ords/f?p=105</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.

237 Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, "Sanford, Secord and Smallwood Dams" 6 August 2020, available at: <u>https://www.ferc.gov/industries-data/hydropower/</u> <u>dam-safety-and-inspections/sanford-secord-and-small-</u> <u>wood-dams</u> accessed: 22 April 2021.

238 National Interagency Fire Center (US), Natural Resources Canada, Servicio Meteorológico Nacional (México), "North American Seasonal Fire Assessment and Outlook, Outlook Period April through June 2021" 13 April 2021.

239 National Interagency Coordination Center, "Wildland Fire Summary and Statistics Annual Report 2020". 240 Congressional Research Service, "Wildfire Statistics" 4 January 2021; State of California, "Welcome to Stats & Events", available at: <u>https://www.fire.ca.gov/stats-events</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021; Insurance Information Institute, "Facts + Statistics: Wildfires", available at: <u>https://www.iii.</u> <u>org/fact-statistic/facts-statistics-wildfires</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.

241 INPE, "Monitoramento dos Focos Ativos por País - Programa Queimadas", available at: <u>https://queimadas.</u> <u>dgi.inpe.br/queimadas/portal-static/estatisticas_paises/,</u> accessed: 22 April 2021; INPE, "BDQueimadas - Programa Queimadas", available at: <u>http://queimadas.dgi.inpe.br/</u> <u>queimadas/bdqueimadas/</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.

242 Reuters, ""It burned everything": Fires surge on indigenous land in Brazil" 1 October 2020; <u>Phys.org</u>, "Brazil wildfires surge again in 2020" 3 January 2021.

243 Government of Canada, Natural Resources Canada, "National Wildland Fire Situation Report", available at: <u>https://cwfis.cfs.nrcan.gc.ca/report</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021; CBC News, "Residents from Red Lake Ont., no longer have access to the town as crews battle a forest fire nearby" 14 August 2020.

244 Governement of Argentina, "Incendios Cordoba
2020", 2020; Infobae, "Incendios forestales en Córdoba:
ya son más de 190 mil las hectáreas afectadas" 5 October
2020.

245 Forbes, "How Urbanization Makes Wildfires And Hurricanes Worse" 21 November 2018; Michigan State University, "Researching link between Amazon deforestation and fires", 6 January 2020; Climate News Network, "Amazon rainforest faces double jeopardy" 6 May 2017.

246 InSight Crime, "InSight Crime's 2020 Homicide Round-Up" 29 January 2021.

247 IDMC, "Painting the full picture: Persistent data gaps on internal displacement associated with violence in El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras" November 2019.

248 UNDP, "Análisis sobre la situación de la violencia y seguridad ciudadana en Honduras (1er semestre 2020)",
29 September 2020; Deutsche Welle, "Honduras registró menos homicidios en 2020, según la Policía" 3 January

2021; Infobae, "Guatemala reporta baja en muertes por violencia criminal en 2020" 5 January 2021.

249 National Assembly, El Salvador, "El Salvador: Ley especial para la atención y protección integral de personas en condición de desplazamiento forzado interno" 23 January 2020.

250 Government of Mexico, "Informe Seguridad", available at: <u>http://www.informeseguridad.cns.gob.mx/</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.

251 Data from the Comisión Mexicana para la Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos; InSight Crime, "Violencia de carteles en centro de México asedia a Jerez" 10 March 2021; Excelsior, "Pueblos de Zirándaro se vuelven fantasma; suman ya más de 3 mil desplazados" 17 February 2020; La Jornada, "Combate entre "narcos" desplaza a otros 1,200 habitantes de Zirándaro" 15 February 2020.

252 Infobae, "Narcos aprovechan coronavirus en México para repartir despensas y pelear territorio" 20 April 2020; SwissInfo, "Violencia de cárteles de la droga aumenta a medida que México se enfoca en atender coronavirus" 18 June 2020; Infobae, "La infame estrategia del CJNG: aprovecha la emergencia por coronavirus para incrementar su violencia" 18 June 2020; Crisis Group, "Violencia a prueba de virus: crimen y COVID-19 en México y el Triángulo Norte", 13 November 2020.

253 INEGI, "Censo Población y Vivienda 2020", available at: <u>https://www.inegi.org.mx/programas/ccpv/2020/#Tabulados</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.

 254 CMDPDH, "Desplazamiento interno forzado en México, Marco normativo", available at: <u>http://cmdpdh.</u>
 <u>org/temas/desplazamiento/marco-normativo</u>, accessed:
 22 April 2021.

255 Crisis Group, "Colombia: Peace Withers amid the Pandemic" 30 September 2020.

256 OCHA, "Colombia, Impacto humanitario y tendencias entre enero y junio de 2020" 22 June 2020.

257 Unidad para las Víctimas, Government of Colombia, "Emergencias humanitarias en cuatro departamentos han sido atendidas por la Unidad en los últimos días" 3 August 2020. 258 Crisis Group, "Colombia: Peace Withers amid the Pandemic" 30 September 2020.

259 UN Security Council, "United Nations Integrated Office in Haiti Report of the Secretary-General, S/2020/537" 15 June 2020; UN Security Council, "United Nations Integrated Office in Haiti Report of the Secretary-General, S/2020/944" 25 September 2020; OCHA, "Aperçu des besoins humanitaires, Haïti, 2021" March 2021.

260 Haiti Press Network, "Haïti-incidents : Têtes coupées, morts par balles et maisons incendiées, la guerre des gangs fait rage dans le pays" 8 October 2020.

261 OCHA, "Haiti: Displacement and insecurity in Tabarre Issa (Port-au-Prince) Information Note n.1" 31 March 2021; The New Humanitarian, "In crisis-hit Haiti, rampant distrust of government is driving vaccine hesitancy" 16 March 2021.

262 UN Security Council, "Resolution 2547 (2020)Adopted by the Security Council at its 8768th meeting"15 October 2020.

263 WMO, "Record-breaking Atlantic hurricane season ends" 1 December 2020.

264 NOAA, "Busy Atlantic hurricane season predicted for 2020" 21 May 2020.

265 Trenberth, Kevin E, Jones, Philip D, et al., "Observations: Surface and Atmospheric Climate Change, In: Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" 2007; NOAA, "Record-breaking Atlantic hurricane season draws to an end" 24 November 2020.

266 NOAA/NWS National Hurricane Center, "Hurricane Laura's Storm Surge" 19 April 2021, available at: <u>https://</u> <u>storymaps.arcgis.com/stories/5aeb5edfec4c4f21afdf-</u> <u>9f3a7d3a203f</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.

267 The weekly journal, "Tropical Storm Laura Has Minimal Impact on Puerto Rico", 24 August 2020.

268 Governement of Dominican Republic, Centro de Operaciones de Emergencia, "Informe de Situación No.6
- Tormenta Tropical Laura" 26 August 2020; OCHA, "Haiti: Tropical Storm Laura - Situation Report No. 4" 28 August 2020. 269 Telesur, "Tormenta tropical Laura azota Cuba" agosto 2020; Granma, "Centro de Laura se relocaliza en tierra, al este de Santiago de Cuba" 24 August 2020.

270 NASA, "Laura 2020 – Hurricane and Typhoon
 Updates" 1 September 2020, available at: <u>https://blogs.</u>
 <u>nasa.gov/hurricanes/tag/laura-2020/</u>, accessed: 23 April
 2021.

271 NOAA, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters:
Events", available at: <u>https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/</u><u>events/US/2020</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021; NOAA/NWS
National Hurricane Center, "Hurricane Laura's Storm Surge"
19 April 2021, available at: <u>https://storymaps.arcgis.com/</u> <u>stories/5aeb5edfec4c4f2lafdf9f3a7d3a203f</u>, accessed:
27 April 2021.

272 FEMA, "FEMA Daily Ops Briefing" 4 September2020.

273 NOAA, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events", available at: <u>https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/</u> <u>billions/events/US/2020</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021.

274 FEMA, "Louisiana Hurricane Laura (DR-4559-LA)", available at: <u>https://www.fema.gov/disaster/4559</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021.

275 FEMA, "Federal Assistance After Hurricanes Delta and Laura Tops \$1 Billion" 25 January 2021.

276 ECHO, "Emergency Response Coordination Centre (ERCC) – DG ECHO Daily Map | Tropical Cyclone ETA"12 November 2020; CEPREDENAC, SICA, "Informe de Situación Tormenta Tropical Eta" 14 November 2020.

277 United Nations Honduras, "Honduras: Tormenta Tropical ETA Informe de Situación No. 03" 14 November 2020.

278 Government of El Salvador, "Alerta Roja a nivel nacional por huracán ETA" 3 November 2020; OCHA, "El Salvador: Emergencia Tormenta Tropical Eta Informe de Situación No. 01" 9 November 2020; OCHA, "El Salvador: Emergencia Tormenta Tropical Eta Informe de Situación No. 01" 9 November 2020.

279 Guatemala Humanitarian Country Team, "Informe evaluación multi-sectorial de necesidades humanitarias

- Tormenta Tropical Eta, noviembre 2020, Guatemala" 22 November 2020.

280 IFRC, "DREF Plan of Action, Colombia: Hurricane lota" 20 November 2020; El Tiempo, "Providencia en ruinas: la historia no contada del paso del huracán" 21 November 2020; Acción contra el Hambre, "Respuesta Humanitaria, Ola invernal, Noviembre 2020" 27 November 2020.

281 WHO, "Hurricane Eta & Iota, Situation Report No. 8" November 24; Caribbean Catastrophe Risk Insurance Facility, "Tropical Cyclone Iota (AL312020), Final Event Briefing" 25 November 2020; La Prensa, "Haulover, el paraíso partido en dos. Aquí tocó tierra el huracán Iota" 24 November 2020.

282 La Prensa, "Bilwi continuará incomunicado al menos cuatro días por crecida del Río Wawa" 23 November 2020.

283 IFRC, "Operation Update No. 2 Hurricanes Eta & lota: Nicaragua" 20 January 2021.

284 Government of Nicaragua, "Presentación Preliminar Cuantificación de Daños, Pérdidas y Necesidades Post Huracanes en Nicaragua" November 2020.

285 Government of Honduras, COPECO, "Alerta Roja Ante posible impacto se mantiene Alerta Roja en toda Honduras" 15 November 2020.

286 El Heraldo, "lota traerá vientos potencialmente catastróficos: Centro Nacional de Huracanes" 15 November 2020.

287 United Nations Honduras, "Honduras: Tormenta Tropical ETA Informe de Situación No. 03" 14 November 2020; OCHA, "Honduras: Tormentas Tropicales Eta e Iota. Informe de Situación No. 06" 18 December 2020.

288 Elsner, James B., "Evidence in support of the climate change–Atlantic hurricane hypothesis" 2006; NOAA, "Global Warming and Hurricanes, An Overview of Current Research Results" 29 March 2021, available at: <u>https://www.</u> <u>gfdl.noaa.gov/global-warming-and-hurricanes/</u>, accessed: 23 April 2021.



289 FloodList, "Spain and France – Flooding Prompts Evacuations After Torrential Rain from storm Gloria" 25 January 2020.

290 Copernicus Emergency Management Service, "Floods in Girona and Mediterranean coast, Spain, EMS Information Bulleting Nr.422" 30 January 2020.

291 Copernicus Emergency Management Service, "Copernicus: 2020 warmest year on record for Europe; globally, 2020 ties with 2016 for warmest year recorded" 8 January 2021.

292 The New York Times, "Britain Battered as StormDennis Brings Landslides and Travel Chaos" 16 February2020.

293 Copernicus Emergency Management Service, European Flood Awareness System, "UK and Ireland floods, February 2020" 16 April 2020.

294 Met Office, "Storm Dennis", available at: <u>https://</u> www.metoffice.gov.uk/weather/warnings-and-advice/ <u>uk-storm-centre/storm-dennis</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

295 IFRC, "Kazakhstan - Floods - Emergency Plan of Action (EPoA) DREF Operation n° MDRKZ009" 14 May 2020.

296 CABAR, "Residents of Kazakh Flooded Villages Are Waiting for Reparations from Uzbekistan" 6 May 2020.

297 Euronews, "Cyclone Ianos: Two dead and one missing after rare storm hits Greece" 17 September 2020; NOAA, "Weekly Weather and Crop Bulletin, Europe" 22 September 2020.

298 A. B. C. News, "Dutch village evacuated as precaution due to wildfire smoke" 22 April 2020.

299 Protection Cluster Ukraine, "Ukraine" September 2020; The New York Times, "Battling Wildfire and Pandemic, Ukraine Faces a New Foe: Landmines" 3 October 2020.

300 Euronews, "Ukraine: Village evacuated as forest fires burn on in Chernobyl region" 10 April 2020; Government of France, IRSN, "Fires in Ukraine in the exclusion zone around the Chernobyl power plant: Situation as of April 17,2020" 20 April 2020. 301 Keraunos, Observatoire Français des Tornades et Orages Violents, "500 mm en 24h dans l'arrière pays niçois, vallées dévastées par un épisode méditerranéen exceptionnel le 2 octobre", available at: <u>https://www.</u> <u>keraunos.org/</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

302 Met Office, "Storm Bella 26 to 27 December 2020" December 2020.

303 France 24, "Storm Bella batters France, tens of thousands left without electricity" 27 December 2020.

304 BBC News, "Norway landslide: Body found as rescuers search Gjerdrum landslide" 1 January 2021.

305 IFRC, "Croatia: Red Cross shelters hundreds of homeless after 5.4 magnitude earthquake" 22 March 2020.

306 The Guardian, "Zagreb hit by earthquake while in coronavirus lockdown" 22 March 2020.

307 IFRC, "EPoA Croatia earthquake", 7 April 2020; World Bank Group, "Fighting COVID-19 Europe and Central Asia Economic Update", 8 April 2020.

308 USGS, "Magnitude 6.4 Earthquake in Croatia" 29 December 2020.

309 IFRC, "Operation Update Report Croatia: Petrinja Earthquake Response", 22 March 2021.

310 Korkmaz, Kasim, "Earthquake disaster risk assessment and evaluation for Turkey" 1 March 2009.

311 STL, "STL Situation Report v.3 - Elazığ and Malatya provinces, Eastern Turkey" 7 February 2020.

312 BBC News, "Earthquake kills at least 9 in Turkey, injures many in Iran" 23 February 2020; Hurriyet, "Son dakika haberi: Bingöl'de 5.7 büyüklüğünde deprem! Erzurum, Muş ve Erzincan'dan da hissedildi..." 14 June 2020; IFRC, "Turkey-Bingöl: Earthquake 21/06/2020" 24 June 2020, available at: <u>https://go.ifrc.org/reports/12910</u>, accessed: 30 April 2021.

313 Government of Turkey, "Izmir Turkey Earthquake
Report" 6 November 2020; The National Herald, "A Total of 300 Buildings Deemed Temporarily Unsafe on Samos"
2 November 2020.

314 IOM Azerbaijan, "Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, Situation Update" 8 October 2020; EASO, "COI Chronology, The course of the Nagorno-Karabakh armed conflict and its impact on the civilian population" 10 November 2020.

315 EEAS, "Nagorno Karabakh: Statement by the High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell on the cessation of hostilities" 10 November 2020; ACT Alliance, "Rapid Response Fund (RRF), Armed conflict in Nagorno Karabakh: massive arrival of displaced people" 1 December 2020.

316 Minister of Foreign Affairs of Armenia to the UN Human Rights Council on 22 February 2021; ECHO, "Nagorno Karabakh - Conflict, Daily Flash" 28 October 2020; ACAPS, "Azerbaijan and Armenia, Conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh" 20 November 2020; ICRC, "Nagorno-Karabakh conflict: Operational Update December 2020" 15 December 2020; UNSC, "Letter dated 18 December 2020 from the Permanent Representative of Azerbaijan to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General" 22 December 2020; The Guardian, "Nagorno-Karabakh: Armenia and Azerbaijan agree to ceasefire" 10 October 2020; Al Jazeera News, "Armenia, Azerbaijan agree new Nagorno-Karabakh truce: Live" 17 October 2020.

317 OHCHR, "Nagorno-Karabakh conflict: Bachelet warns of possible war crimes as attacks continue in populated areas" 2 November 2020; UN News, "Alert over growing use of cluster munitions, despite stockpile reductions" 25 November 2020.

318 ICRC, "Nagorno-Karabakh conflict: Operational Update December 2020" 15 December 2020.

319 Letter from the Permanent Mission of the Republic of Azerbaijan to the UN Office and other international organizations in Geneva, received by IDMC on 12 February 2021.

320 Letter from the Permanent Mission of Armenia to IDMC, received on 26 February 2021; UNHCR, "Coordination Steering Group Armenia: Spontaneous arrivals from NK and identified collective centres, as of 10 Dec 2020" 10 December 2020; United Nations, "Armenia, Interagency Operational Update #2" 10 December 2020.

321 Letter from the Permanent Mission of Armenia to IDMC, received on 26 February 2021.

322 OSCE, "Joint Statement by the Heads of Delegation of the OSCE Minsk Group Co-Chair Countries" 3 December 2020; Government of Azerbaijan, "Ilham Aliyev addressed the nation" 10 November 2020.

323 OSCE, "OSCE SMM Chief Monitor briefs the Permanent Council" 4 February 2021; United Nations Ukraine, "This World Humanitarian Day, the Humanitarian Coordinator in Ukraine commends the recently agreed upon ceasefire" 19 August 2020.

324 Shelter Cluster Ukraine, "Mid-year report 2020" 2 October 2020.

325 UNHCR, "Ukraine Legislative Updates, Thematic Updates" September 2020.

326 UNHCR, "New resolution on voting rights in Ukraine a key step towards guaranteeing the rights of displaced persons" 17 June 2020; OCHA, "Ukraine Humanitarian Needs Overview 2021" February 2021.

327 OCHA, "COVID-19 Addendum to the Humanitarian Response Plan 2020, Iraq" July 2020.

328 OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Afghanistan,2018-2021, 2020 Mid-Year Revision" June 2020.

329 World Vision, "Covid-19 & Disruptions to education", May 2020.

330 OCHA, "COVID-19 Addendum to the 2020 Myanmar Humanitarian Response Plan, April-December 2020" July 2020.

331 OCHA, "COVID-19 Response Plan - Summary, Colombia, May-December 2020" July 2020.

332 OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Cameroon,2020 revised" July 2020.

333 UNHCR, "Global COVID-19 emergency response",17 February 2021.

334 IDMC, "New survey shows how COVID-19 exacerbates the critical needs of IDPs", February 2021.
335 See e.g. OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Yemen, June-December 2020" June 2020; OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Afghanistan, 2018-2021, 2020 Mid-Year Revision" June 2020; OCHA, "Humanitarian Response Plan, Somalia, HRP Revision – COVID-19" July 2020.

336 BBC News, "Cyclone Harold and coronavirus Pacific islands face battle on two fronts", 15 April 2020; IDMC, "Tropical Cyclone Harold And Covid-19: A Double Blow To The Pacific Islands", April 2020.

337 OCHA, "COVID-19 Addendum to the Humanitarian Response Plan 2020, Iraq" July 2020.

338 NRC, "Access Brief", May 2020.

339 OCHA, "COVID-19 Addendum to the Humanitarian Response Plan 2020, Iraq" July 2020.

340 OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Response Plan Covid-19: Final Progress Report", 22 February 2021.

341 Ibid.

342 OCHA, "Plan de réponse humanitaire révisé: République Démocratique du Congo", June 2020.

343 Development Initiatives, "Global Humanitarian Assistance Report", July 2020.

344 OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Response Plan Covid-19: Final Progress Report", 22 February 2021.

345 UNHCR, "Consequences of underfunding in 2020",September 2020.

346 Government of Japan, "Key points for evacuation shelter management in consideration of measures against new coronavirus infection", 2020; UNDRR, "Private sector experience in Japan: Supporting disaster preparedness for evacuations under COVID-19", 18 August 2020.

347 IDMC, "Covid-19 and internal displacement in Asia-Pacific: Towards local, rapid and inclusive disaster response", November 2020.

348 OCHA, "Addendum au plan de réponse humanitaire2020, Burundi" July 2020.

349 CCCM Cluster, OCHA, "Iraq, COVID-19 Camp Vulnerability Index", 16 April 2020.

Braam, Dorien, Kumar, Love, "Adapting on the move,
 Climate change displacement and local solutions in coastal
 communities in Sindh, Pakistan, Background paper to the
 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

351 IDMC, "The 2019-2020 Australian Bushfires: From Temporary Evacuation to Longer-Term Displacement" September 2020.

352 Maas, Paige, Almquist, Zack, et al., "Using social media to measure demographic responses to natural disaster: Insights from a large-scale Facebook survey following the 2019 Australia Bushfires" 11 August 2020.

353 IDMC, "The 2019-2020 Australian Bushfires: From Temporary Evacuation to Longer-Term Displacement" September 2020.

354 Australian Red Cross, "Australian Bushfires Report:1 January – 15 April 2020" April 2020.

355 United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Leaving no one behind: the imperative of inclusive development" 2016.

356 Data4SDGs, "The questions we all should be asking on intersectionality and data" 5 March 2021.

357 Rafiqul Islam Montu, "Natural disasters bring us down to zero. Our life starts again from zero" 28 March 2021; Smith, Megan Denisa, Henly-Shepard, Sarah, "Disasters and Displacement in Bangladesh: Re-conceptualising Strategies of Risk Reduction and Resilience, Backgroundpaper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

358 Based on Pye, Luke, Seeger, Anna, et al., "Understanding the climate change-displacement-education nexus for building resilient and equitable education systems, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021. See paper for original sources and references.

359 WHO, "World Report on Disability" 2011.

360 Stough, Laura, Kang, Donghyun, "The Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction and Persons with Disabilities, International Journal of Disaster Reduction and Persons with Disabilities" June 2015.

361 UNHRC, "People with disabilities in the context of internal displacement: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of internally displaced people" 14 May 2020; UNHCR, "Working with persons with disabilities in forced displacement" 2019; Handicap International, "Disability in Humanitarian Context" 2015.

362 IDMC, "Disability, disasters and displacement" March 2021; IDMC, UNHCR, "Disability, Displacement and Climate Change" April 2021.

363 CBM-Nossal Institute Partnership for Disability Inclusive Development, Oxfam, VSPD, et al. "Disability Inclusion in Disaster Risk Reduction" 2017.

364 Ibid.

365 Shivji, Aleema, "Disability in displacement, Forced Migration Review 35", July 2010; Stough, Laura, Kang, Donghyun, "The Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction and Persons with Disabilities, International Journal of Disaster Reduction and Persons with Disabilities" June 2015; UNISDR, "Living with Disability and Disaster" 2014.

366 UNHRC, "Analytical study on the promotion and protection of the rights of persons with disabilities in the context of climate change: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights" 22 April 2020.

367 CBM, "Climate Change: This Century's Defining Issue" 2020; Blocher, Julia, Bergmann, Jonas, et al., "Hot, wet, and deserted: Climate Change and Internal Displacement in India, Peru, and Tanzania, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

368 NFPA Journal, "Old & In Harm's Way" February 2019; Centre for American Progress, "After the Fire: Vulnerable Communities Respond and Rebuild" 25 July 2019.

369 Stough, Laura, Ducy, Elizabeth McAdams, Holt, Judith, "Changes in the social relationships of individuals with disabilities displaced by disaster, International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction" 2017 370 UNHRC, "People with disabilities in the context of internal displacement: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of internally displaced people" 14 May 2020.

371 Lord, Austin, Sijapati, Bandita, et al., "Disability,Disability & Difference: A Study of the Challenges Facedby Persons with Disabilities in Post-Earthquake Nepal" May2016.

372 UNDRR, "Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction" 2015; UNHRC, "People with disabilities in the context of internal displacement: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of internally displaced people" 14 May 2020; UNHCR, "Working with persons with disabilities in forced displacement" 2019; Handicap International, "Disability in Humanitarian Context" 2015.

373 Handicap International, "Empowerment and participation: Good practices from South & South-East Asia in disability inclusive disaster risk management" 2014

374 IFRC, "All Under One Roof: Disability-inclusive shelter and settlements in emergencies" 2015; GFDRR & World Bank Group, "Disability Inclusion in Disaster Risk Management" 2017.

375 CBM, "Saving Lives and Leaving No One Behind: The Gaibandha Model for disability-inclusive disaster risk reduction" 2018; CBM, Humanity & Inclusion, & IDA, "Inclusion of persons with disabilities in humanitarian action" 2019.

376 CBM, "Technical brief for the post-2015 consultation process. Disability, sustainable development and climate change" 2012.

377 See e.g. HelpAge International, CBM International, NDRC Nepal, "Assessing the Impact of Nepal's 2015 Earthquake on Older People and Persons with Disabilities and How Gender and Ethnicity Factor into That Impact" March 2016; CBM, PDF, "Disability Inclusion Policy Brief: Gap analysis on disability-inclusive humanitarian action in the Pacific" 2017.

378 See e.g. CBM, IDA, Stakeholder Group of Persons with Disabilities for Sustainable Development, "Disability Data Advocacy Toolkit" October 2019; IASC, "Guidelines for Inclusion of People with Disabilities in Humanitarian Action" November 2019; EGRIS, "Technical Report on Statistics of Internally Displaced Persons" March 2018; Leonard Cheshire & Humanity & Inclusion, "Disability Data Collection: A summary Review of the use of the Washington Group Questions by development and humanitarian actors" October 2018; Sloman, Annie, Margaretha, Melina, "The Washington Group Short Set of Questions on Disability in Disaster Risk Reduction and humanitarian action: Lessons from practice International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction" 2018.

379 See e.g. IOM DTM and Humanity & Inclusion, "Disability & Inclusion Survey" 31 October 2019.

380 Kent Online, "Caravan park evacuated for second time in three weeks" 6 March 2020.

381 United Nations, "Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction" 2015.

382 Reuters, "Displaced by fighting then by mudslides, Colombians struggle to rebuild" 9 May 2019; ODI, "'Doble afectación': living with disasters and conflict in Colombia" September 2019.

383 JRC "Haiti flood and landslide risk for IDP camps"2010.

384 IOM, "Displacement Tracking Matrix (DTM) - Earthquake 2010 Haiti" 12 January 2020.

385 IDMC, "Disasters meet political unrest, displacing millions in East Africa, Expert Opinion" June 2020.

386 UNHCR, "300,000 people lose homes, incomes, food supplies and belongings due to catastrophic flooding in Yemen" 21 August 2020.

387 IDMC, IOM, "Eight months after Idai: Chronology of displacement, humanitarian needs and challenges
going forward in Mozambique" December 2019; IOM, "Mozambique – COVID-19 Preparedness Assessment in Resettlement Sites Report 12" November 2020.

388 IOM, "Mozambique – Flash Report Rain Damages to Resettlement Sites" 13 December 2019.

389 IOM, "Mozambique – Flash Report 11 Rain Damagesto Resettlement Sites, (07 - 15 December 2020)" January2021.

390 IOM, "Mozambique – Flash Report 12 Tropical Storm
Chalane" January 2021; IOM, "Mozambique – Flash Report
16 Tropical Cyclone Eloise" January 2021.

391 IDMC, "City of flight, New and secondary displacements in Mogadishu, Somalia" November 2018.

392 UNISDR, "Making development sustainable: the future of disaster risk management, Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction" 2015.

393 IDMC, "Flood Displacement Risk, An Urban Perspective, Spotlight, GRID2019" May 2019.

394 UN Habitat, Cardiff University, "Enhancing productivity in the urban informal economy" 2016; IDMC, "Global Report on Internal Displacement (GRID) 2019" May 2019.

395 UNDRR, "Revealing Risk, Redefining development, Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction" 2011; IIED, JIPS, et al., "IDPs in towns and cities – working with the realities of internal displacement in an urban world, Submission to the UN Secretary-General's High-Level Panel on Internal Displacement" May 2020.

396 IDMC, "Assessing Urban Disaster Displacement Risk" February 2021.

397 Guadagno, Lorenzo, "Moving from one risk to another, Dynamics of hazard exposure and disaster vulnerability for displaced persons, migrants and other people on the move, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

398 Lubkemann, Stephen C., "Involuntary Immobility: On a Theoretical Invisibility in Forced Migration Studies" 1 December 2008; European Union, IOM, "Migration, Environment and Climate Change: Evidence for Policy (MECLEP), Glossary" 2014; Oakes, Robert, "Culture, climate change and mobility decisions in Pacific Small Island Developing States" 1 June 2019; IDMC, "Yemen: the implications of forced immobility, Policy Paper" June 2020. 399 de Haas, Hein, "Migration theory – quo vadis? International Migration Institute Working Papers 100" November 2014.

400 Migration Policy Institute, "No Retreat: Climate Change and Voluntary Immobility in the Pacific Islands" 11 June 2018.

401 IDMC, "Japan, Spotlight, GRID 2019" May 2019.

402 Migration Policy Institute, "No Retreat: Climate Change and Voluntary Immobility in the Pacific Islands" 11 June 2018.

403 IDMC, "Reducing displacement risk in the Greater Horn of Africa" September 2017.

404 Ayeb-Karlsson, Sonja, Uy, Noralene, "Island Stories. Mapping the (im)mobility trends of slow-onset environmental processes in three island groups of the Philippines, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

405 The Hugo Observatory (University of Liège), "HABIT-ABLE: Linking Climate Change, Habitability and Social Tipping Points", available at: <u>https://www.hugo.uliege.be/</u> <u>cms/c_5751651/en/habitable-linking-climate-change-hab-</u> <u>itability-and-social-tipping-points</u>, accessed: 5 May 2021.

406 de Haas, Hein, "A theory of migration: the aspirations-capabilities framework" December 2021.

407 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation Special Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" 2012.

408 IPCC, "Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" 2014; Earth Observatory, NASA, "The Impact of Climate Change on Natural Disasters" 30 March 2005; IPCC, "The IPCC Special Report on Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation" 2012; WMO, "(Un)Natural Disasters: Communicating Linkages Between Extreme Events and Climate Change" 1 November 2016. 409 IPCC, "The IPCC Special Report on Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation" 2012.

410 IPCC, "Climate Change 2014. Synthesis Report, Summary for Policymakers" 2014; Government of the UK, Government Office for Science, "Migration and global environmental change: future challenges and opportunities" 2011.

411 ETH Zurich, "Climate change significantly increases population displacement risk" 26 March 2021.

412 Diffenbaugh, Noah S., "Verification of extreme event attribution: Using out-of-sample observations to assess changes in probabilities of unprecedented events" 1 March 2020.

413 WMO, "New Two-Tier approach on "climate normals"1 June 2015.

414 IPCC, "Climate Change 2014. Synthesis Report, Summary for Policymakers" 2014.

415 IOM-DTM, "Human Mobility in the context of Environmental and Climate Change. Assessing current and recommended practices for analysis within DTM" March 2020.

416 IDMC, "Synthesizing the state of knowledge to better understand displacement related to slow onset events, Task force on Displacement, The Warsaw Mechanism" August 2018.

417 The Warsaw Mechanism for loss and damage, "Task Force on Displacement, First Phase of Implementation June 2017 – April 2019" 2019.

418 IPCC, "Climate Change 2014. Synthesis Report, Summary for Policymakers" 2014; United Nations Framework convention on Climate Change, "Slow onset events, Technical paper, FCCC/TP/2012/7" 26 November 2012.

419 Thomas, Adelle, and Benjamin, Lisa, "Policies and mechanisms to address climate-induced migration and displacement in Pacific and Caribbean small island developing states" 2018. 420 See e.g. IDMC, "Fiji: Disaster displacement risk profile", October 2020.

421 IDMC, "Assessing drought displacement risk for Kenyan, Ethiopian and Somali pastoralists" 2014; IDMC, "On the margin: Kenya's pastoralists. From displacement to solutions, a conceptual study on the internal displacement of pastoralists" 2014.

422 IDMC, "Nothing to put in your mouth. Durable solutions to drought displacement in Ethiopia" 2019; IDMC, "No land, no water, no pasture. The urbanisation of drought displacement in Somalia" 2020.

423 IOM, "The Atlas of Environmental Migration" 2017.

424 UNEP, "Loss and Damage: The role of Ecosystem Services" 2016.

425 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation Special Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" 2012.

426 Wetlands International and The Nature Conservancy, "Mangroves for coastal defence Guidelines for coastal managers & policy makers" 2014.

427 Blocher, Julia, Bergmann, Jonas, et al., "Hot, wet, and deserted: Climate Change and Internal Displacement in India, Peru, and Tanzania, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021; Potsdam Institute for Climate Impact Research, "Risk Reports on Climate Change and Migration", available at: <u>https://www. pik-potsdam.de/en/institute/departments/activities/epicc/</u> activities/risk-reports-on-climate-change-and-migration-1/ <u>risk-reports-on-climate-change-and-migration</u>, accessed: 5 May 2021; Bergmann, Jonas et al., "Assessing the Evidence: Climate Change and Migration in Peru" 2021; Upadhyay, Himani, et al., "Locked Houses, Fallow Lands: Climate Change and Migration in Uttarakhand, India" 2021; Blocher, Julia et al. "Assessing the Evidence: Climate Change and Migration in the United Republic of Tanzania" 2021.

428 McLeman, Robert, "Thresholds in climate migration, Population and Environment 39" 2018; McAdam, Jane, "The concept of crisis migration, Forced migration review 45" 2014; Meze-Hausken, Elisabeth "Migration caused by climate change: how vulnerable are people inn dryland areas? Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global-Change 5" 2000.

429 Vinke, K., Bo, C., et al. "The Freedom to Move in Response to Uninhabitability: Enabling Climate Migration by a Nansen-Type Passport" forthcoming; De Longueville, Florence, Ozer, Pierre, et al., "Comparing climate change perceptions and meteorological data in rural West Africa to improve the understanding of household decisions to migrate" May 2020.

430 Desai Harsh, Forsberg, Erik, "Multidimensional fragility in 2020, OECD Development Co-operation Working Papers, No 79" 2020; REACH, "Pushed To The Brink? The impact of COVID-19 on environmental migration in the Sahel" January 2021.

431 van Baalen, Sebastian, Mobjörk, Malin, "Climate Change and Violent Conflict in East Africa: Integrating Qualitative and Quantitative Research to Probe the Mechanisms, International Studies Review", 2017; German Environment Agency, "Migration, environment and climate change: Impacts" November 2019; Ide, Tobias, Lopez, Miguel Rodriguez, et al., "Pathways to water conflict during drought in the MENA region" 2 July 2020; Buhaug, Halvard, von Uexkull, Nina, "Climate-conflict research: A decade of scientific progress" 5 March 2021.

432 Ide, Tobias, "Climate War in the Middle East? Drought, the Syrian Civil War and the State of Climate-Conflict Research" 1 December 2018; van Weezel, Stijn, "On climate and conflict: Precipitation decline and communal conflict in Ethiopia and Kenya" 1 July 2019.

433 McGuirk, Eoin F., Nunn, Nathan, "Transhumant Pastoralism, Climate Change, and Conflict in Africa" 21 December 2020; De Juan, Alexander, Hänze, Niklas, "Climate and cohesion: The effects of droughts on intra-ethnic and inter-ethnic trust" 1 January 2021.

434 Vesco, Paola, Kovacic, Matija, et al., "Climate variability, crop and conflict: Exploring the impacts of spatial concentration in agricultural production" 1 January 2021; Ide, Tobias, Kristensen, Anders, et al., "First comes the river, then comes the conflict? A qualitative comparative analysis of flood-related political unrest" 1 January 2021.

435 Hallegatte, Stéphane, Vogt-Schilb, Adrien, et al., "From Poverty to Disaster and Back: a Review of the Literature" 1 April 2020. 436 Radio Dabanga, "North Darfur: 10,000 families newly displaced this week" 20 February 2020.

437 The Center for Climate and Security, "Syria: Climate Change, Drought and Social Unrest" 29 February 2012; Kelley, Colin P., Mohtadi, Shahrzad, et al., "Climate change in the Fertile Crescent and implications of the recent Syrian drought" 17 March 2015; The Guardian, "Is climate change really to blame for Syria's civil war?" 29 November 2015; Daoudy, Marwa, "The Origins of the Syrian Conflict: Climate Change and Human Security" 2020; IDMC, "A decade of displacement in the Middle East and North Africa" January 2021; German Environment Agency, "Migration, environment and climate change: Impacts" November 2019; Ide, Tobias, Lopez, Miguel Rodriguez, et al., "Pathways to water conflict during drought in the MENA region" 2 July 2020.

438 Adelphi, "Shoring up stability: Addressing Climate & Fragility Risks in the Lake Chad Region" 15 May 2019.

439 IDMC, "Multidimensional impacts of internal displacement, The ripple effect: economic impacts of internal displacement" October 2018

440 Care International, "Nearly 10 Years into Conflict:Tens of Thousands of Syrians On the Run Due to Floods"25 January 2021.

441 IOM-DTM, "Yemen - Baseline Assessment Round37" 12 March 2019.

442 UNITAR-UNOSAT, "Yeman, Marib Governorate, Imagery analysis" 17 August 2020; OCHA, "Yemen: Flash Floods, Flash Update No. 4" 11 August 2020

443 Boas, Ingrid, Farbotko, Carol, et al., "Climate migration myths" December 2019.

444 de Haas, Hein, "Climate refugees: The fabrication of a migration threat" 31 January 2020.

445 Barnett, Jon, Webber, Michael, "Accommodating Migration to Promote Adaptation to Climate Change" 1 January 2010.

446 United Nations, "Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement" 1998; African Union, "Kampala Convention" 2009.

447 UNFCCC, "Cancun Adaptation Framework" 2010.

448 The Nansen Initiative, "Agenda for the Protection of Cross-Border Displaced Persons in the Context of Disasters and Climate Change" 2015; McAdam, Jane, "From the Nansen Initiative to the Platform on Disaster Displacement: Shaping International Approaches to Climate Change, Disasters and Displacement" 2016.

449 UNDRR, "Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction" 2015.

450 UNFCCC, "Report of the Conference of the Parties on its twenty-fourth session, held in Katowice from 2 to 15 December 2018" March 2019; UNFCCC, "Paris Agreement" 2015; IOM, "The Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM)" 2018.

451 United Nations General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development"2015.

452 United Nations General Assembly, "Global Compact on Refugees" 2018.

453 United Nations, "Terms of Reference. High-Level-Panel on Internal Displacement" 2019.

454 Based on Lennartz, Thomas, Remlinger, Jasmin, et al., "Generating Political Commitment to Address Human Mobility in the Context of Climate Change on the Regional and National Level, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

455 The examples are linked to the Global Programme Human Mobility in the Context of Climate Change (GP HMCCC) implemented by the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) on behalf of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ). Further information is available here: https://www.giz.de/en/worldwide/67177.html.

456 Pacific Community (SPC), "Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific: An Integrated Approach to Address Climate Change and Disaster Risk Management (FRDP) 2017-2030" 2016.

457 Republic of Fiji, "Second National Communication to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Suva" 2016.



458 OECS, "OECS Strategic Plan on Human Mobility in the Context of Climate Change" 2020.

459 IGAD, "Protocol on Free Movement of Persons in the IGAD Region" 2020.

460 IGAD, "The Roadmap for Implementation of the Protocol on Free Movement of Persons in the IGAD Region" 2020.

461 PDD, "The Role of Free Movement of Persons Agreements in Addressing Disaster Displacement. A study in Africa" May 2019.

462 Lennartz, Thomas, Remlinger, Jasmin, et al., "Generating Political Commitment to Address Human Mobility in the Context of Climate Change on the Regional and National Level, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

463 Global Protection Cluster, UNHCR, IOM, "Bridging A Divide: Internal Displacement, Disaster Risk Reduction and Other Laws, Policies, Institutions and Coordination in Afghanistan, Colombia, Niger, the Philippines and Somalia" Forthcoming.

464 IDMC, "Internal Displacement Index 2020 Report"23 September 2020.

465 Government of Uganda, "The National Policy for Internally Displaced Persons" August 2004.

466 Government of Uganda, "Uganda National Climate Change Policy" April 2015.

467 Government of India, "National Disaster Management Plan" November 2019.

468 Government of Afghanistan, "The National Policy of the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan on Internal Displacement" June 2013; Government of Afghanistan, "Policy Framework for Returnees and IDPs" March 2017.

469 Government of Yemen, "National Policy for Addressing Internal Displacement in Republic of Yemen" 2013.

470 IDMC, "Africa Report on Internal Displacement" December 2019.

471 African Union, "Africa Common Position to the 2019 Global Platform for Disaster Risk Reduction, 13-17 May, Geneva, Switzerland" 13 May 2019.

472 Government of South Sudan, "Republic of South Sudan's National Adaptation Programme of Actions (NAPA) to climate change" 2017.

473 United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, "Trends and Impacts in Conflict Settings, No. 6: Developing a Risk-Assessment Framework for the Arab Region" 2020.

474 League of Arab States, "Arab Strategy for Disaster Risk Reduction 2030" 15 April 2018.

475 Government of the Philippines, "National Climate Change Action Plan 2011-2028" 2012.

476 IDMC, "Understanding the root causes of displacement: towards a comprehensive approach to prevention and solutions, Briefing Paper" 8 December 2015; IDMC, "Africa Report on Internal Displacement 2017" 2017; IDMC, "Contexts of displacement", available at: <u>http://</u> <u>www.internal-displacement.org/internal-displacement/</u> <u>contexts-of-displacement</u>, accessed: 11 October 2019.

477 IOM, "Internal displacement in the context of the slow-onset adverse effects of climate change. Submission by the International organization for migration to the Special rapporteur on the Human rights of Internally displaced persons" 2020.

478 IDMC, "Internal Displacement Index 2020 Report"23 September 2020.

479 Government of Ghana, "Ghana National Climate Change Policy" 2013; IOM, "Ghana Launches National Migration Policy" 8 April 2016.

480 Government of Peru, "Ley Marco sobre Cambio Climático N.° 30754" 17 April 2018.

481 Government of Somalia, "National Adaptation Programme Of Action On Climate Change (NAPA)" April 2013.

482 Government of Bangladesh, "Climate Change and Gender Action Plan" November 2013.

483 Government of the Philippines, "National Climate Change Action Plan 2011-2028" 2012.

484 PDD contribution to GRID based on Bower, Erika,Weerasinghe, Sanjula "Leaving Place, Restoring Home"2021.

485 Piggott-McKellar, Annah E., McNamara, Karen E., et al., "Moving People in a Changing Climate: Lessons from Two Case Studies in Fiji" May 2019; Tabe, Tammy, "Climate Change Migration and Displacement: Learning from Past Relocations in the Pacific" July 2019.

486 Albert, Simon, Bronen, Robin, et al. "Heading for the hills: climate-driven community relocations in the Solomon Islands and Alaska provide insight for a 1.5 C future, Regional environmental change 18.8" 2018.

487 Simonelli, Andrea, "Good Fishing in Rising Seas: Kandholhudhoo, Dhuvaafaru, and the Need for a Development-Based Migration Policy in the Maldives. In Migration, Risk Management and Climate Change: Evidence and Policy Responses" November 2016.

488 Correa, Elena, Ramirez Fernando, Sanahuja, Haris, "Populations at Risk of Disaster: A Resettlement Guide" 2011; UNHCR, "Planned Relocation, disasters and climate change: Consolidating good practices and preparing for the future" 2014; Schindelegger, Arthur, Seebauer, Sebastian, et al., "Planned relocation from Danube floodplains in Austria, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

489 Schindelegger, Arthur, Seebauer, Sebastian, et al., "Planned relocation from Danube floodplains in Austria, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021; Bower, Erika, Weerasinghe, Sanjula "Leaving Place, Restoring Home" 2021.

490 Oliver-Smith, A., Arenas, C., "One Step at a Time: The Relocation Process of the Gardi Sugdub Community in Gunayala, Panama, Mission Report. Displacement Solutions" August 2015.

491 Quinault Indian Nation Community Development and Planning Department, "The Taholah village Relocation Master Plan" June 2017. 492 Schindelegger, Arthur, Seebauer, Sebastian, et al., "Planned relocation from Danube floodplains in Austria, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

493 IDMC, "Nothing to put in your mouth. Durable solutions to drought displacement in Ethiopia" 2019; IDMC, "No land, no water, no pasture. The urbanisation of drought displacement in Somalia" 2020.

494 Government of Ethiopia, "Nation Launches Durable Solutions Initiative to Support IDPs" 6 December 2019; United Nations Somalia, "Somalia Durable Solutions Initiative, Factsheet" January 2019; Durable Solutions Platform, "Home", available at: <u>https://dsp-syria.org/</u>, accessed: 6 May 2021.

495 IOM, "Early solutions: enhancing the enabling environment for durable solutions in Somalia" 2018; UN Habitat "Towards Sustainable Urban Development in Somalia and IDP Durable Solutions at Scale" 2019

496 IDMC, "No land, no water, no pasture. The urbanisation of drought displacement in Somalia" 2020.

497 World Bank, "Informing Durable Solutions for Internal Displacement in Nigeria, Somalia, South Sudan, and Sudan" 2019.

498 IDMC, "Nothing to put in your mouth", Seeking durable solutions to drought displacement in Ethiopia" December 2019.

499 Smith, Megan Denisa, Henly-Shepard, Sarah, "Disasters and Displacement in Bangladesh: Re-conceptualising Strategies of Risk Reduction and Resilience, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021; Braam, Dorien, Kumar, Love, "Adapting on the move, Climate change displacement and local solutions in coastal communities in Sindh, Pakistan, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

500 IDMC, "Global Report on Internal Displacement (GRID) 2020" April 2020; Ala Al-Mahaidi, "Innovative Financing Solutions for Addressing Internal Displacement: Building on Current Thinking and Practice, Research Briefing Paper UNSG High Level Panel on Internal Displacement" August 2020; Al-Mahaidi, Ala, "Financing Opportunities for Durable Solutions to Internal Displacement: Building on Current Thinking and Practice" 1 December 2020.

501 United Nations, "Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction" 2015.

502 OECD, "Disaster Risk Financing: A global survey of practices and challenges" 4 November 2015.

503 *Ibid.*

504 ADB, "Addressing Climate Change and Migration in Asia and the Pacific" 2012.

505 Government of Fiji, "An Act to Establish a Trust Fund for the Planned Relocation of Communities in Fiji that are Adversely Affected by Climate Change" 2019.

506 Ala Al-Mahaidi, "Innovative Financing Solutions for Addressing Internal Displacement: Building on Current Thinking and Practice, Research Briefing Paper UNSG High Level Panel on Internal Displacement" August 2020.

507 ADB, "Addressing Climate Change and Migration in Asia and the Pacific" 2012; Act Alliance, "A Resource Guide to Climate Finance An orientation to sources of funds for climate change programmes and action" 2018.

508 Peters, Katie, Mayhew, Leigh, et al., "The humanitarian implications of intersecting climate and conflict risk" March 2019.

509 PDD, "Internal Displacement in The Context of Disasters and the Adverse Effects of Climate Change Submission to the High-Level Panel on Internal Displacement by the Envoy of the Chair of the Platform on Disaster Displacement" May 2020.

510 PDD, "Internal Displacement in The Context of Disasters and the Adverse Effects of Climate Change Submission to the High-Level Panel on Internal Displacement by the Envoy of the Chair of the Platform on Disaster Displacement" May 2020; IFRC, "Forecast-Based Financing and Disaster Displacement: Acting Early to Reduce the Humanitarian Impacts of Displacement" August 2020.

511 ADB, "Addressing Climate Change and Migration in Asia and the Pacific" 2012.

512 IDMC, "Positioned for action: Displacement in the Sendai Framework for disaster risk reduction" 16 February 2017.

513 European Commission, Statistical Office of the European Union, United Nations, "International Recommendations on Internally displaced persons Statistics (IRIS): March 2020." 2020; JIPS, "Official IDP & Refugee Statistics", available at: <u>https://www.jips.org/tools-and-guidance/</u> <u>idp-refugee-statistics/</u>, accessed: 6 May 2021.

514 Essig, Barbara, Moretti, Sebastien, "Preventing and preparing for disaster displacement , Forced Migration Review" November 2020.

515 Government of Rwanda, "The National Risk Atlas of Rwanda" 2015; Government of the United States, FEMA, "The National Risk Index", available at: <u>https://hazards.</u> geoplatform.gov/portal/apps/MapSeries/index.html?appid=ddf915a24fb24dc8863eed96bc3345f8, accessed: 5 May 2021; Government of Mexico, "Atlas Nacional de Riesgos", available at: <u>http://www.atlasnacionalderiesgos.</u> gob.mx/, accessed: 5 May 2021.

516 UNDRR, "Revealing risk, Redefining Development, GAR" 2011.

517 IDMC, "Global Disaster Displacement Risk, A Baseline for Future Work" 2017.

518 See for instance, IDMC, "Fiji: Disaster displacement risk profile", October 2020.

519 IPCC, "Managing the Risks of Extreme Events andDisasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation (SREX)"2012.

520 IDMC, "Global Disaster Displacement Risk, A Baseline for Future Work" 2017; Patten, Hamish, "Rethinking Predictive Analytics for Disaster Resource Allocation, Background paper to the 2021 Global Report on Internal Displacement" May 2021.

521 UNISDR, "Technical Guidance for Monitoring and Reporting on Progress in Achieving the Global Targets of the Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction" December 2017; UNDRR, "Sendai Framework Indicators", available at: <u>https://www.preventionweb.net/sendai-framework/sendai-framework-monitor/indicators</u>, accessed: 5 May 2021. 522 Government of the Philippines, DROMIC, "DROMIC reporting guidelines" 2019.

523 UNDP, "A preliminary analysis pf disaster and poverty data in Quang Bin Province" March 2012.

524 Government of Viet Nam, "Disaster Risk Reduction in Viet Nam, Status Report" 2020.

525 Government of Sri Lanka, "Towards a safer Sri Lanka: a road map for disaster risk management" 2005.

526 UNDRR, "DesInventar - Mongolia", available at: <u>https://www.desinventar.net/DesInventar/profiletab.</u> jsp?countrycode=mng&continue=y&lang=MN, accessed: 6 May 2021.

527 UN General Assembly, "Report of the open-ended intergovernmental expert working group on indicators and terminology relating to disaster risk reduction." 1 December 2016.

528 NPR, "Rethinking Disaster Recovery after a California Town is levelled by Wildfire", 2019

529 Town of Paradise, CA, "Recovery", available at: <u>https://www.townofparadise.com/recovery</u>, accessed: 6 May 2021.

530 IFRC, "Bangladesh: Cyclone Amphan, Operation Update Report" 23 May 2020.

531 Facebook Data for Good, "Displacement Maps", available at: <u>https://dataforgood.fb.com/docs/displacement-maps/</u>, accessed: 13 April 2020; Eugenia Giraudy, Paige Maas, Shankar Iyer, Zack Almquist, JW Schneider, Alex Dow, "Measuring Long-Term Displacement using Facebook Data, Background paper to the 2020 Global Report on Internal Displacement" April 2020.

532 IDMC, IMPACT, Plan International, "Women and Girls in internal displacement, Thematic series: Hidden in plain sight" March 2020.

533 IDMC, "The 2019-2020 Australian Bushfires: From Temporary Evacuation to Longer-Term Displacement" September 2020.

534 Facebook, "Facebook Disaster Maps Help Those Affected by Australia's Bushfires" 15 January 2020. 535 WMO, Global Climate Observing System, "Systematic Observations and the Paris Agreement Report of the Task Team on the Paris Agreement" 2018.

536 IDMC, "Global Internal Displacement Database", available at: <u>http://www.internal-displacement.org/database/displacement-data</u>, accessed: 31 March 2021.

537 UNDRR, "Assessing and analysing systemic risks: mapping the topology of risk through time, GAR" 2019.

538 IDMC, "Global Report on Internal Displacement (GRID) 2019" May 2019.

539 WHO, "The State of the World's Climate" 2021; Smithsonian, "Hurricanes, Typhoons, And Cyclones" April 2018.

540 FAO, "The impact of disasters and crises on agriculture and food security" 2017.

541 UNDP, "Human Development Report 2020, The next frontier, Human development and the Anthropocene" 2020.

Table 1: Summary of key figures

Country	New displacements in 2020 (conflict and violence)	New displacements in 2020 (disasters)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (conflict and violence)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (disasters)
Abyei Area	4,700		19,000	
Afghanistan	404,000	46,000	3,547,000	1,117,000
Albania				17,000
Algeria		9,600		23
American Samoa		390		11
Angola		25,000		790
Argentina		3,700		16
Armenia	800		800	2,700
Australia		51,000		5,100
Azerbaijan	84,000		735,000	
Bahamas				250
Bangladesh	230	4,443,000	427,000	345,000
Belize		6,300		
Benin		7,000	3,500	2,500
Bermuda		50		
Bhutan		120		
Bolivia		13,000		13,000
Bosnia and Herzegovina		910	99,000	
Botswana		780		780
Brazil		358,000		20,000
Burkina Faso	515,000	20,000	1,075,000	20,000
Burundi	310	51,000	22,000	76,000
Cabo Verde		750		
Cambodia		66,000		260
Cameroon	123,000	116,000	1,003,000	30,000
Canada		26,000		18
Central African Republic	318,000	15,000	682,000	4,200
Chad	79,000	71,000	342,000	680
Chile		3,400		210
China		5,074,000		158,000
Colombia	106,000	64,000	4,922,000	21,000
Congo			134,000	107,000
Costa Rica		4,200		530
Côte d'Ivoire	15,000	1,900	308,000	70

Country	New displacements in 2020 (conflict and violence)	New displacements in 2020 (disasters)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (conflict and violence)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (disasters)
Croatia		42,000		5,200
Cuba		639,000		3
Cyprus			228,000	
Czech Republic		43		
Dem. People's Rep. Korea		5,300		5,300
Dem. Rep. Congo	2,209,000	279,000	5,268,000	64,000
Djibouti		11		11
Dominican Republic		31,000		3,700
Ecuador		1,200		490
Egypt	1,000	8,400	3,200	8,400
El Salvador	114,000	17,000		62
Ethiopia	1,692,000	664,000	2,060,000	633,000
Fiji		37,000		14,000
France		10,000		230
French Guiana		140		
French Polynesia		27		
Gabon		2		2
Gambia		17,000		1,600
Georgia		160	304,000	10
Germany		2		
Ghana		2,000		550
Greece		13,000		4,800
Guatemala		339,000	242,000	
Guinea		2,400		2,600
Haiti	7,900	13,000	7,900	34,000
Honduras		937,000	247,000	
Hong Kong, China		160		
Hungary		14		
Iceland		590		
India	3,900	3,856,000	473,000	929,000
Indonesia	4,600	705,000	40,000	161,000
Iran		52,000		79
Iraq	67,000	1,200	1,224,000	
Ireland		51		
Israel	3,000	10,000		70
Italy		2,000		22
Jamaica		2		
Japan		186,000		61,000
Jordan		140		
Kazakhstan		32,000		1,800
Kenya	3,900	335,000	190,000	204,000

Country	New displacements in 2020 (conflict and violence)	New displacements in 2020 (disasters)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (conflict and violence)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (disasters)
Korea		19,000		300
Kosovo			16,000	
Kyrgyzstan	250		770	
Lao PDR		12,000		2,000
Lebanon			7,000	
Liberia		3,700		1,200
Libya	39,000		278,000	
Luxembourg		2		
Macao, China		2,800		
Madagascar		23,000	1,500	100
Malawi		29,000		
Malaysia		24,000		8
Mali	277,000	7,400	326,000	6,700
Mauritania		1,600		1,600
Mauritius		110		
Mexico	9,700	101,000	357,000	99,000
Mongolia		4,200		3,500
Morocco		340		340
Mozambique	592,000	25,000	676,000	93,000
Myanmar	70,000	50,000	505,000	4,600
Namibia		200		
Nepal		48,000		28,000
Netherlands		4,000		
New Caledonia	140	31	140	
New Zealand		4,900		370
Nicaragua		232,000		9,100
Niger	136,000	276,000	257,000	267,000
Nigeria	169,000	279,000	2,730,000	143,000
North Macedonia			140	
Norway		1,000		84
Oman		120		
Pakistan	390	829,000	104,000	806,000
Palestine	1,000	110	131,000	10
Panama		3,700		
Papua New Guinea		3,900	14,000	2,700
Paraguay		5		5
Peru		8,000	60,000	6,800
Philippines	111,000	4,449,000	153,000	145,000
Poland		420		22
Portugal		28		
Puerto Rico		11,000		8,200

Country	New displacements in 2020 (conflict and violence)	New displacements in 2020 (disasters)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (conflict and violence)	Total number of IDPs as of the end of 2020 (disasters)
Romania		290		
Russia		250	1,100	130
Rwanda		6,000		4,600
Samoa		55		
Saudi Arabia		610		
Senegal		3,300	8,400	2,000
Serbia		880		
Sierra Leone			5,500	
Slovakia		60		
Solomon Islands		320		310
Somalia	293,000	1,037,000	2,968,000	
South Africa	5,000	370	5,000	14
South Sudan	271,000	443,000	1,436,000	106,000
Spain		7,800		
Sri Lanka		19,000	27,000	1,400
Sudan	79,000	454,000	2,276,000	454,000
Switzerland		13		
Syria	1,822,000	25,000	6,568,000	
Taiwan, China		3,500		
Tajikistan		1,500		
Tanzania		57,000		38,000
Thailand		13,000	41,000	320
Timor-Leste		1,100		1,100
Tonga		2,700		93
Trinidad and Tobago		33		6
Tunisia		10,000		
Turkey		41,000	1,099,000	44,000
Tuvalu		400		
Uganda	79	40,000	1,000	33,000
Ukraine	74	2,000	734,000	240
United Arab Emirates		610		
United Kingdom		4,900		200
United States		1,714,000		126,000
Uruguay		370		
Uzbekistan		70,000		
Vanuatu		80,000		64,000
Venezuela		2,400		2,300
Viet Nam		1,267,000		162,000
Yemen	143,000	223,000	3,635,000	223,000
Zambia		6,000		1,000
Zimbabwe		380		21,000

Table 2: Largest disaster displacement events per region in 2020

South Asia	Cyclone Amphan	Storm (cyclone)	Мау	4 countries	4,950,000
				Bangladesh	2,508,819
				India	2,441,213
				Bhutan	84
				Myanmar	78
	Monsoon floods	Flood	June	Bangladesh	1,921,000
	Monsoon floods	Flood	June	Pakistan	810,000
Sub-Saharan Africa	Gu rains	Flood	March	Somalia	505,000
	Rainy season	Flood	July	Sudan	454,000
	Rainy season	Flood	July	South Sudan	404,000

Due to rounding, some totals may not correspond with the sum of the separate figures.

Region	Event name	Hazard type	Month disaster began	Countries and territories	New displacements in 2020
Americas	Hurricane lota	Storm (cyclone)	November	6 countries	1,039,000
				Honduras	743,426
				Nicaragua	160,000
				Guatemala	126,261
				Colombia	8,329
				El Salvador	880
				Belize	288
	Hurricane Laura	Storm (cyclone)	August	5 countries	1,019,000
		otonn (cyclone)	, lugust	United States	585,000
				Cuba	417,664
				Dominican Republic	15,210
				Haiti	957
				Puerto Rico	61
	Hurricane Eta	Storm (syclope)	October		
	Humcane Ela	Storm (cyclone)	October	12 countries	658,000
				Cuba	187,872
				Guatemala	184,011
				Honduras	175,000
				Nicaragua	71,145
				Mexico	15,238
				Colombia	8,000
				Dominican Republic	6,725
				Panama	3,551
				El Salvador	2,264
				Costa Rica	2,056
				Belize	1,900
				United States	94
East Asia and Pacific	Summer monsoon season	Flood	June	China	3,760,000
	Typhoon Vamco	Storm (typhoon)	November	2 countries	1,885,000
	(Ulysses)			Philippines	1,559,972
				Viet Nam	324,780
	Typhoon Goni (Rolly)	Storm (typhoon)	October	2 countries	1,263,000
				Philippines	1,250,133
				Viet Nam	13,167
Europe and Central	Flood - Dam Collapse	Flood	Мау	2 countries	102,000
Asia				Kazakhstan	31,606
				Uzbekistan	70,000
	Earthquake - Petrinja	Earthquake	December	Croatia	40,000
	Earthquake - Elazığ and Malatya	Earthquake	January	Turkey	25,000
Middle East & North Africa	Rainy season	Flood	February	Yemen	223,000
	Wildfires	Wildfire	October	3 countries	35,000
				Syria	25,000
				Israel	10,000
				Palestine	30
	Flash floods	Flood	January	Iran	16,000



Background papers

Island Stories

Mapping the (im)mobility trends of slow-onset environmental processes in three island groups of the Philippines

Dr Sonja Ayeb-Karlsson, UNU-EHS Dr Noralene Uy, Ateneo de Manila University

There is a lack of empirical evidence how slow-onset events influence human (im)mobility across the globe. This is a significant knowledge gap that makes it difficult to safeguard vulnerable populations, whether on the move or left behind. This study investigates slow-onset-induced (im) mobility trends in the Philippines through the participation of approximately 500-550 women and men in 48 narrative group research sessions. The twelve selected study sites were distributed across six provinces in the three major island groups; Luzon, the Visayas and Mindanao. The research participants mapped out their personal (im) mobility experiences and the (im)mobility trends within their households. They outlined how slow-onset events contributed to (im)mobility, often by harming individual wellbeing and disrupting livelihoods, and how policies can better support those affected.

Hot, wet, and deserted: Climate Change and Internal Displacement in India, Peru, and Tanzania

Insights from the EPICC project

Julia M. Blocher, Jonas Bergmann, Himani Upadhyay, Kira Vinke Potsdam Institute for Climate Impact Research (PIK)

This background paper summarises research from Peru, India and Tanzania showing that climate hazards affect multiple, interconnected drivers of displacement. It demonstrates that the severity, frequency and speed of onset of hazards influence people's reactions to them, mediated by factors such as individual and household attributes, vulnerabilities, livelihood options and structural inequalities. Displacement can ensue both in response to overwhelming, rapid-onset hazards and when cumulative impacts exceed subjective critical thresholds for agricultural livelihoods with limited diversification alternatives. When a critical mass of people flees, feedback effects can accelerate additional out-movement. Without appropriate greenhouse gas mitigation and climate adaptation measures, worsening impacts may render more places uninhabitable and raise the likelihood of such situations occurring. These findings underline the need to understand adaptation limitations of risks related to forced immobility. This research is part of the multi-year East Africa Peru India Climate Capacities (EPICC) project.

Adapting on the move

Climate change displacement and local solutions in coastal communities in Sindh, Pakistan

Dorien Braam, University of Cambridge / Praxis Labs Love Kumar, University of Florida

Coastal communities are increasingly at risk from the negative impacts of climate change, including more intense storms, floods, coastal erosion and sea intrusion. Climate change displacement in Sindh's coastal zone is a gradual and complex process, and a mix of temporary and permanent, forced and voluntary migration. Socioeconomic and political factors make people vulnerable to hazards, with disasters causing significant land and livelihood loss, ultimately resulting in displacement. This paper presents some of the findings of a study conducted in 2019-2020 to better understand people's vulnerabilities, agency and responses to the risks of climate change, disasters and displacement. We discuss the main determinants and pathways to climate change displacement of coastal communities, and introduce adaptive responses which strengthen displaced people's agency against ongoing threats. Supported by sufficient resources, improved policies and institutional frameworks, community-based organisations can play an important role in durable solutions by enhancing adaptive capacity in current locations and supporting safe onwards migration.

Disasters and Displacement in Bangladesh: Re-conceptualising Strategies of Risk Reduction and Resilience

Megan Denise Smith, IOM Bangladesh Sarah Henly-Shepard, MPH, Mercy Corps

Among the highest recorded levels of disaster-related internal displacement globally, Bangladesh is also one of the most climate-vulnerable countries and currently host to the world's largest refugee camp, with nearly a million Rohingya refugees exposed to the effects of climate change. Applying a socio-ecological systems resilience lens, this background paper provides a snapshot of critical intersections related to climatic and disaster risks, displacement, migration, environmental degradation and public health. It presents a novel technical approach centred on human rights and climate justice, and highlights the participation of affected communities in risk reduction and resilience strategies. It emphasises that through the everyday practices, adaptive mechanisms, capacities, agency and navigational strategies of internally displaced people, refugees, stateless and displacement-affected host communities, more long-term solutions can be re-envisioned and better catalyse risk reduction and resilience-building for and by those on the frontlines of climate change and displacement.

Moving from one risk to another

Dynamics of hazard exposure and disaster vulnerability for displaced people, migrants and others on the move

Lorenzo Guadagno, IOM

People moving in anticipation or in response to the impacts of natural hazards and environmental change move from one "riskscape" to another. While moving is often essential, it is also likely to result in exposure to a different set of hazards for people whose livelihoods, resources and resilience have been eroded. This paper compiles evidence on the role moving plays as a dynamic of risk by looking at examples of displacement, migration and planned relocation. They show that while this dynamic nature is intrinsic to any kind of movement, more forced and more constrained movements are more likely to result in people ending up in marginal and unprotected areas, where they are more exposed to hazards. This points to the adoption of risk-informed and risk reduction approaches in all interventions to prepare for and manage population movements associated with disasters and environmental change as a key element for reducing future impacts, including those linked with secondary displacement.

Generating Political Commitment to Address Human Mobility in the Context of Climate Change on the Regional and National Level

Experiences from the Caribbean and Pacific regions and the Horn of Africa

Thomas Lennartz, Jasmin Remlinger, Felix Ries, Dorothea Rischewski, GIZ

There is increasing recognition in many regions and countries across the globe that human mobility in the context of climate change (HMCCC) needs to be integrated into a variety of facets of development policies and frameworks. This requires action and collaboration on different levels. This paper showcases different initiatives in the Pacific, the Caribbean and the Horn of Africa regions to address climate-related human mobility. The examples show how determined actors and sustained collaboration on the national and regional level are instrumental in pushing the HMCCC agenda and improving its governance. In future, there will be a need to further strengthen the smooth interplay between committed national actors that are willing to explore new approaches and regional organisations that provide a platform for exchanging ideas and bringing good practices to scale.

Rethinking Predictive Analytics for Disaster Resource Allocation

Integrating vulnerability and sustained impact into risk modelling

Hamish Patten, University of Oxford

Informed disaster management requires detailed knowledge of the affected environment. Predictive analytics can help to provide such insight. The University of Oxford's statistics department and IDMC have collaborated to develop both the Integrated Internal Displacement Population Sampler (IIDIPUS) statistical engine and the Oxford Disaster Displacement Real-time Information Network (ODDRIN) interactive data visualisation software. This paper discusses the software's potential to inform disaster resource allocation in the short to mid-term. IIDIPUS is intended to estimate human displacement rather than damaged assets. This shift helps to predict the spatial distribution of displacement more accurately and highlight hotspots. Temporal displacement predictions utilise mobile phone data-based displacement information, and emergency shelter optimisation is possible through opensource mapping software.

Understanding the climate change-displacement-education nexus for building resilient and equitable education systems

Luke Pye, UNESCO Anna Seeger, UNESCO IIEP Jean Claude Ndabananiye, UNESCO IIEP

The nexus between climate change, displacement and education is poorly understood, with little supporting education-specific data, evidence and research. This paper begins to fill this gap in understanding by conceptualising climate-displacement in the context of education and highlighting how climate displacement is likely to multiply and aggravate risk in and through education. The analysis and evidence presented leads to an active agenda for climate change adaptation and mitigation in and through education, centred on the role crisis-sensitive educational planning can play in building climate-displacement resilience. Furthermore, climate-displacement, as with the climate crisis, exposes how education must go beyond adaptation and sustaining "normalcy" by addressing underlying injustices, inequalities and trauma. Such an approach requires education to change course towards the concept of "regenerative education", which is alive to past and present injustices and inequalities allowing education in contexts of climate-displacement to fulfil its transformative potential.



Planned relocation from Danube floodplains in Austria

Lessons learned from five decades of policy practice

Arthur Schindelegger, Sebastian Seebauer, Thomas Thaler

Planned relocation for flood risk management is a grave intervention in people's livelihoods and rarely conducted in the European context. An exemption is the Austrian scheme along the Danube river. It dates back to the 1970s and provides an exceptional long-term case study. The paper looks into the spatial context of relocation areas exposure to flooding, past events - the development of a sophisticated governance scheme over time, the accumulation of pre-signals facilitating policy implementation, and the household choices and reactions once confronted with an offer to relocate. The research builds on a mixedmethod approach combining document analysis and semi-structured interviews with stakeholders and affected households to establish a comprehensive perspective of policy dynamics and decision-making processes. The paper concludes with policy recommendations on how to support affected households and residents and on how to improve governance arrangements.



A displaced young boy sits in Jamal Nika IDP camp outside Kandahar city, Afghanistan, after fleeing from Maiwand district with his family. He has not been able to attend school since fleeing his home. NRC/Enayatullah Azad, February 2021.

Acknowledgements

IDMC Team

Direction: Alexandra Bilak and Bina Desai.

Coordination: Vicente Anzellini and Clémence Leduc.

Design, layout, maps and graphs: Vivcie Bendo, Maria Teresa Miranda Espinosa, Sylvain Ponserre.

Monitoring and Reporting: Clémentine André, Vicente Anzellini, Juliette Benet, Adrián Calvo Valderrama, Ricardo Fal-Dutra Santos, Elise Filo, Vincent Fung, Kathryn Giffin, Justin Ginnetti, Ivana Hajžmanová, Thannaletchimy Housset, Manuela Kurkaa, Clémence Leduc, Marta Lindström, Raphaëlla Montandon, Anca Paducel, Elisabeth du Parc, Fanny Teppe and Álvaro Sardiza Miranda.

Data and Analysis: Maria Teresa Miranda Espinosa, Hamish Patten, Sylvain Ponserre.

Research: Christelle Cazabat, Preeti Dhillon, Pablo Ferrández, Scott Lloyd, Chloe Sydney and Louisa Yasukawa.

Communications and External relations: Lia Bergara, Steven Kelly, Caressa Kok, Frankie Parrish, Dawn Vout and Susie Zaragoza.

Country engagement, policy advice and administrative support: Thami Essabih Eddafali, Barbara Essig, Youssef Jai and Hacen Mohammedi.

External contributions and support

IDMC would like to thank especially the expert advice provided by the following persons:

GRID 2021 Expert Group: Allehone Abebe (UNHCR), Caroline Bahnson (World Bank), Ioana Creitaru (CADRI), Andrew Maskrey (RNI), Kerry Maze (IOM), Edgar Scrase (UNHCR), Atle Solberg (PDD), Tammy Tabe (University of South Pacific), Marco Toscano-Rivalta (UNDRR), Greta Zeender (Secretariat of the UN Secretary-General High-Level Panel on Internal Displacement) and Caroline Zickgraf (The Hugo Observatory, University of Liège).

Peer Review: Seyi Adebangbe (IOM), Modher Alhamadani (HNAP), Ali Al-Sakkaf (NRC), Helène Atrafi, Amidou Baba Doumbia (OCHA), Bernard Bai (OCHA), Alice Baillat (IOM), Mohamed Bakr (IOM), Alison Bottomley (NRC), Astrid Carruet (IOM), Gabrielle Bravo Gala (IOM), Alison Brown (Cardiff University), Martina Caterina (UNHCR), Samuel Cheung (UNHCR), Sarah Choong (IOM), Ksenia Chmutina (Loughborough University), Zoulfaou Dankourma (OCHA), Kari Eliassen (NRC), Florence Geoffroy (UNHCR), Lorenzo Guadagno (IOM), Rose Marie Guevremont (IOM), Andrew Harper (UNHCR), Christopher James William Holt (West Bank Protection Consortium), Christelle Huré (NRC), Dina Ionesco (IOM), Prince Kadiluamako Lumueno (NRC), Elianne Kremer (NCF), Kristen Knutson (OCHA), Sarah Koeltzow (PDD), Bruno Kokou Fugah (NRC), Henry Kwenin (IOM), Thomas Lennatz (GIZ), Manenji Mangundu (NRC), Victoria Martinez (OCHA), Eileen McCarthy (NRC), Erin Mooney (PROCAP), Willem Muhren (OCHA), Sascha Nlabu (IOM), Yakin Nzeza Mwamza (IOM), Robert Oakes (UNU-EHS), Tom Peyre-Costa (NRC), Punya Prasad Sapkota (OCHA), Jasmin Remlinger (GIZ), Mathilde de Riedmatten (IFRC), Felix Ries (GIZ), Jannesquin Royer Djofang (IOM), Alexandra Saieh (NRC), Johan Schaar (SIPRI), Natalie Schmidthaeussler (UNHCR), Michael Speir (IOM), Andrea Teran (GIZ), Matteo Louis Raul Theubet (IOM), Linda Tom (OCHA), Mariam Traore (IOM), Elena Ursu (NRC), Sarah Vose (REACH), Mathilde Vu (NRC), and Michelle Yonetani (UNHCR).

Background papers and external contributions: Sonja Ayeb-Karlsson (UNU-EHS), Noralene Uy (Ateneo de Manila University), GIZ Philippines; Julia M. Blocher, Jonas Bergmann, Himani Upadhyay, Kira Vinke (PIK); Dorien Braam (University of Cambridge/Praxis Labs), Love Kumar (University of Florida); Megan Denise Smith (IOM Bangladesh), Sarah Henly-Shepard (MPH, Mercy Corps); Lorenzo Guadagno (IOM); Thomas Lennartz, Jasmin Remlinger, Felix Ries, Dorothea Rischewski (GIZ); Hamish Patten (University of Oxford); Luke Pye, Anna Seeger, Jean Claude Ndabananiye (UNESCO) and Arthur Schindelegger, Sebastian Seebauer, Thomas Thaler.

Special thank you to the Governments of the following countries for their engagement and support in internal displacement data collection and analysis: Albania, Australia, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Burkina Faso, Canada, Colombia, Egypt, El Salvador, Georgia, Guatemala, Honduras, Indonesia, Mali, Mexico, New Zealand, Niger, Nigeria, Pakistan, Philippines, Serbia, Slovenia, Sri Lanka, Switzerland, Ukraine, United States of America.

We thank the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) offices in Afghanistan, Burkina Faso/Niger, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Colombia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ethiopia, Iraq, Iran, Regional Office for North of Central America and Mexico, Regional Office for the Horn of Africa, Regional Office for Central and West Africa, Jordan, Kenya, Lebanon, Libya, Mali, Myanmar, Mozambique, Niger, Nigeria, Pakistan, Palestine, Senegal, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, Syria, Uganda, Ukraine, Venezuela and Yemen.

We thank the International Organization for Migration (IOM), with special thanks to Nuno Nunes, Stéphanie Daviot, Muhammad Rizki, Duncan Sullivan, Raúl Soto, DTM Regional Coordinators (Damien Jusselme, Chiara Lucchini, Lorenza Rossi) and country offices in Afghanistan, Bahamas, Bangladesh, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ethiopia, Haiti, India, Iraq, Libya, Mali, Madagascar, Myanmar, Mozambique, Nepal, Nigeria, Niger, Pakistan, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, Sri Lanka, Syria, Ukraine and Yemen.

We thank the Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) offices in Afghanistan, Burkina Faso, Chad, Colombia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ethiopia, Latin America and the Caribbean regional office, Myanmar, Nigeria, Occupied Palestinian Territory (OPT), Philippines, Somalia, Syria, Thailand Regional Office, Ukraine, West and Central Africa regional office.

We thank the United Nations Refugee Agency (UNHCR) offices in Afghanistan, Armenia, Burkina Faso, Kosovo, Mali, Myanmar, Niger, Pakistan, Philippines, Serbia, Somalia, and Sri Lanka.

We thank the following institutions for their continuous collaboration: Andrés Bello Catholic University; Assessment Capacities Project (ACAPS); the Arab Center for Alternative Planning (ACAP); the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED); the ASEAN Coordinating Centre for Humanitarian Assistance on disaster management (AHA Centre), Caribbean Development Bank; CCCM Cluster for Myanmar; Civic United Nations Holding Group of Influence; Comisión Mexicana de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos (CMDPDH); Cristosal; Department of Environmental Systems Science of ETH Zurich (ETH); Department of Statistics, University of Oxford; Directorate of Disaster Preparedness and Refugees; European Commission's Joint Research Centre (JRC); Facebook's Data for Good Program; Floodlist; Humanitarian Needs Assessment Programme (HNAP); IDP Working Group in Somalia; Instituto Universitario de Opinión Pública (IUDOP) de la Universidad Centroamericana (UCA); International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC); International Crisis Group; International Federation of the Red Cross (IFRC); The National Coordination Centre of the Australian Red Cross; the Negev Coexistence Forum for Civil Equality; Nepal Red Cross Society (NRCS); Joint IDP Profiling Service (JIPS); Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights (OHCHR); Protection Cluster (Burkina Faso, Niger), R2P-Right to Protection; Rafael Landivar University; REACH Initiative (Afghanistan, Somalia); Shelter Cluster (Bahamas, Myanmar, Palestine, Yemen); State Committee for Affairs of Refugees and IDPs Republic of Azerbaijan; The Border Consortium for Myanmar; Unit for Integral Attention and Reparation of Victims (Colombia); The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP); The United Nations Resident Coordinator's Office in Nepal; The United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA); United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR); United Nations Institute for Training and Research - Operational Satellite Applications Programme (UNITAR-UNOSAT); United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA); United States Bureau of Population, Refugees and Migration and the World Food Programme (WFP).

2021

Displace

Ц

o

Report

Global

Editor: Jeremy Lennard



Every day, people flee conflict and disasters and become displaced inside their own countries. IDMC provides data and analysis and supports partners to identify and implement solutions to internal displacement.

Join us as we work to make real and lasting change for internally displaced people in the decade ahead.



The Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre 3 rue de Varembé, 1202 Geneva, Switzerland +41 22 552 3600 | <u>info@idmc.ch</u>



f

(in)

internal-displacement.org

twitter.com/IDMC_Geneva

facebook.com/IDMC.Geneva

youtube.com/c/InternalDisplacementMonitoringCentrelDMC

linkedin.com/company/idmc-geneva